THE ISCHEMIC PENUMBRA: STILL THE TARGET FOR STROKE THERAPIES?

EDITED BY: Argye E. Hillis and Jean-Claude Baron PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Neurology





Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2015 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

> All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

> The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-635-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-635-7

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

THE ISCHEMIC PENUMBRA: STILL THE TARGET FOR STROKE THERAPIES?

Topic Editor:

Argye E. Hillis, Johns Hopkins University, USA Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK



Ischemic penumbra represented by diffusionperfusion mismatch at Day 1. Much of the area of hypoperfusion (which corresponded to dysfunctional, indicated by severity of the patient's neglect) progressed to infarct by Day 4.

Image taken from: Motta M, Ramadan A, Hillis AE, Gottesman RF and Leigh R (2015) Diffusion–perfusion mismatch: an opportunity for improvement in cortical function. Front. Neurol. 5:280. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00280 The ischemic penumbra was initially defined by Symon, Lassen and colleagues in the 1970s as an area of brain tissue with inadequate blood flow to maintain electric activity of neurons but adequate blood flow to preserve the function of the ion channels. This area of tissue, receiving enough blood to survive but not enough to function, often surrounds or abuts the irreversibly damaged core in ischemic stroke. It was shown that if blood flow could be restored to this area of marginal perfusion, the tissue could survive and function again, and growth of the core could be prevented. Based on seminal PET studies, penumbra or "penumbral tissue" eventually took on a subtly different meaning - the area of brain that is destined to progress to infarct unless blood flow is restored within a particular time window. The penumbra thus became the target for all acute stroke interventions - to preserve viability of the tissue and restore function. New imaging techniques, including diffusion and perfusion MRI and CT perfusion, were developed to rapidly identify individuals with penumbra, who were thought to be the best candidates for aggressive interventions to restore blood flow, particularly beyond the licensed time-window for IV thrombolysis. However, most clinical trials have failed to establish the usefulness of identifying candidates for treatment in this way using

pre-specified protocols and primary endpoints. These trials have used different and sometimes unvalidated thresholds of hypoperfusion as well as irreversible infarct and various definitions

of significant penumbra (or mismatch between irreversible infarct and hypoperfused, but salvageable tissue), and reanalysis of their data using more refined image processing showed posthoc positivity. They have also evaluated outcome in a variety of ways, with few studies measuring the direct effect of restoring blood flow on the function of the penumbral tissue. Therefore, important remaining questions include how to define, characterize, and image the penumbra in acute stroke to achieve the greatest reliability and validity for what we want to measure, and whether this concept, so defined, provides an optimal target for stroke therapy using state-of-theart trial design.

Citation: Argye E. Hillis and Jean-Claude Baron, eds. (2015). The ischemic penumbra: still the target for stroke therapies? doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-635-7

Table of Contents

- **05** Editorial: The ischemic penumbra: still the target for stroke therapies? Argye E. Hillis and Jean-Claude Baron
- 08 Impact of severe extracranial ICA stenosis on MRI perfusion and diffusion parameters in acute ischemic stroke
 Philipp Kaesemann, Götz Thomalla, Bastian Cheng, Andras Treszl, Jens Fiehler and Nils Daniel Forkert
- **15** *Wake-up stroke and stroke of unknown onset: a critical review* Anke Wouters, Robin Lemmens, Patrick Dupont and Vincent Thijs
- 27 A comparison of two methods for MRI classification of at-risk tissue and core infarction

Richard Leigh, Victor C. Urrutia, Rafael H. Llinas, Rebecca F. Gottesman, John W. Krakauer and Argye E. Hillis

32 Collaterals: an important determinant of prolonged ischemic penumbra versus rapid cerebral infarction?

Elisabeth Breese Marsh, Richard Leigh, Martin Radvany, Philippe Gailloud and Rafael H. Llinas

36 Is CT-based perfusion and collateral imaging sensitive to time since stroke onset?

Smriti Agarwal, Tomasz Matys, S. Tulasi Marrapu, Daniel J. Scoffings, Jennifer Mitchell, P. Simon Jones, Jean-Claude Baron and Elizabeth A. Warburton

- **43** Vessel occlusion, penumbra, and reperfusion translating theory to practice Bruce C. V. Campbell, Geoffrey A. Donnan and Stephen M. Davis
- 48 Diffusion perfusion mismatch: an opportunity for improvement in cortical function

Melissa Motta, Amanda Ramadan, Argye E. Hillis, Rebecca F. Gottesman and Richard Leigh

56 Aphasia or neglect after thalamic stroke: the various ways they may be related to cortical hypoperfusion

Rajani Sebastian, Mara G. Schein, Cameron Davis, Yessenia Gomez, Melissa Newhart, Kenichi Oishi and Argye E. Hillis

64 Data science of stroke imaging and enlightenment of the penumbra

Fabien Scalzo, May Nour and David S. Liebeskind



Editorial: The ischemic penumbra: still the target for stroke therapies?

Argye E. Hillis 1,2,3* and Jean-Claude Baron 4,5

¹ Department of Neurology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA, ² Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA, ³ Department of Cognitive Science, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, USA, ⁴ Clinical Neurosciences, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK, ⁵ INSERM U894, Centre de Psychiatrie et Neurosciences, Hôpital Sainte-Anne, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris, France

Keywords: acute ischemic stroke, penumbra, MRI perfusion, CT perfusion, tissue plasminogen activator

The ischemic penumbra refers to tissue at risk of infarction where perfusion is inadequate to support neuronal function, but just adequate to maintain cell viability (1). This dysfunctional, but salvageable tissue has been the target of all acute stroke therapies (2), and this concept underpinned the successful trials of intravenous thrombolysis using t-PA (3). Advanced imaging, including diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) and perfusion-weighted imaging (PWI) MR and CT perfusion (CTp), was developed to rapidly identify stroke patients with still present penumbra, who were thought to be the best candidates for reperfusion therapies. However, early studies, using different methods for identifying penumbra, different measures of outcome, and different time-windows have not consistently confirmed the benefit of selecting treatment candidates on the basis of imaged penumbra. Therefore, some outstanding questions surround the optimal modality for imaging the penumbra, the most reliable thresholds in each modality, how long the penumbra can be maintained under what subject-specific circumstances, and the functional significance of persistent penumbra. These questions have taken on particular importance in light of the results of five recently completed randomized clinical trials showing benefit of endovascular treatment of stroke, when patients are carefully selected and treated on a timely basis. These trials include MR CLEAN (4), ESCAPE (5); EXTEND-IA (6), and two trials that have not been published, but the results of which have been presented at the International Stroke Conference [SWIFT PRIME (7) and REVASCAT¹]. These trials have used different criteria to select patients for treatment, including different modalities of imaging (CT vs. MRI), but those that have shown the highest odds of favorable functional outcome have selected patients on the basis of having both a small core infarct, and either large volume of penumbral tissue ("tissue at risk") (6, 7) or the presence of moderate-good collateral circulation (5) that would support penumbral tissue in the face of proximal occlusion.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Scott E. Kasner, University of Pennsylvania, USA

> *Correspondence: Argye E. Hillis argye@jhmi.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology **Received:** 26 March 2015

> Accepted: 06 April 2015 Published: 22 April 2015

Citation:

Hillis AE and Baron J-C (2015) Editorial: The ischemic penumbra: still the target for stroke therapies?. Front. Neurol. 6:85. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00085 These recent studies, together with an earlier successful pilot trial of another thrombolytic agent that used MR-based selection of target penumbral patients (8) have shown the importance of selecting patients on the basis of the presence of penumbral tissue, but underscore the urgency of defining appropriate thresholds with imaging that can be obtained swiftly in order to maximize the efficiency of intervention. While the gold standard for both irreversibly ischemic core and penumbra has been defined by PET (2), PET cannot be obtained rapid enough to provide a practical guide for acute stroke treatment. Some centers are able to obtain rapid MRI, while most will rely likely on multiphase CT angiogram and/or CTp to guide intervention. It is critical that the stroke field adopts valid and reliable thresholds using any of these modalities to select candidates for intervention. Toward this goal, two MR vs. PET back-to-back studies have proposed validated MR-perfusion thresholds, based on small samples (9, 10). This Research Topic consists of a set of papers that addresses some of the controversies and intriguing questions that remain.

Kaesemann and colleagues (11) evaluated the impact of severe extracranial ICA stenosis on MRI measures of penumbra in patients with middle cerebral artery occlusion who were

¹Davalos A, Jovin T. REVASCAT - clinicalTrials.gov, NCT01692379

imaged within 4.5 h of onset. They evaluated core infarct volumes, mean transit time (MTT), T_{max} , cerebral blood volume (CBV), and cerebral blood flow (CBF) maps, as well as tissue at risk (T_{max} >6 – infarct volume). The presence of the additional extracranial stenosis did not affect measured infarct volume, MTT, T_{max} , or tissue at risk, but had a small influence on CBV. They hypothesized that extracranial stenosis may lead to ischemic preconditioning that results in improved collateral circulation and a consequent increase in CBV in the presence of acute stroke.

Wouters and co-workers (12) discuss proposed imaging criteria, including diffusion-FLAIR mismatch, for selecting patients who wake up with stroke and or have unknown onset. They point out that there are currently no data for selecting one set of criteria over another, but argue that identifying patients who have penumbral tissue with imaging should allow intravenous and/or endovascular treatment of many of these patients.

Leigh and colleagues (13) hypothesized that the conflicting conclusions from two large endovascular trials, MR RES-CUE and DEFUSE 2, regarding the usefulness of MRI diffusion and perfusion imaging for selecting candidates for treatment were due to differences in definitions of core infarct and "tissue at risk." MRI scans from patients evaluated for endovascular therapy were processed using the methods published in the two trials. The volume of core infarct was consistently smaller when defined by MR RESCUE criteria than DEFUSE 2 criteria. The volume of tissue at risk was consistently larger when defined by the MR RESCUE criteria than DEFUSE 2 criteria. When these volumes were used to classify MRI scans, 9 out of 12 patients (75%) were classified as having salvageable tissue by MR RESCUE, while only 4 out of 12 patients (33%) were classified as having salvageable tissue by DEFUSE 2 criteria.

Marsh and co-workers (14) present two patients who underwent endovascular treatment with very different outcomes. They argue that robust collateral circulation supported a prolonged penumbra in the patient who showed minimal progression to infarct and outstanding functional outcome despite a delay in treatment.

Agarwal and colleagues (15) compared quantitative hemodynamic measures of CTp (volumes of penumbra defined by CBF, or PenCBF, and penumbra defined by MTT, or PenMTT), a visually defined CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio, and a visually rated

References

- Astrup J, Symon L, Branston N, Lassen N. Thresholds of cerebral ischemia. In: Schmiedek P, Gratzl O, Spetzler RF, editors. *Microsurgery for Stroke*. Berlin: Springer (1977). p. 16–21.
- Muir KW, Buchan A, von Kummer R, Rother J, Baron J. Imaging of acute stroke. *Lancet Neurol* (2006) 5(9):755–68. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(06) 70545-2
- Emberson J, Lees KR, Lyden P, Blackwell L, Albers G, Bluhmki E, et al. Effect of treatment delay, age, and stroke severity on the effects of intravenous thrombolysis with alteplase for acute ischaemic stroke: a meta-analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. *Lancet* (2014) 384(9958):1929–35. doi:10. 1016/S0140-6736(14)60584-5
- Berkhemer OA, Fransen PS, Beumer D, van den Berg LA, Lingsma HF, Yoo AJ, et al. A randomized trial of intraarterial treatment for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2015) 372(1):11–20. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1411587

collateral circulation on CTA. They found that both PenCBF and PenMTT showed trends to decrease with increased time since onset. The CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio, which was related to the PenCBF, significantly decreased with increased time since onset. In contrast, the rating of collateral response was not related to time since onset. These results raise some questions as to whether the presence of collaterals can be used as a surrogate for the presence of penumbral tissue in selecting candidates for intervention.

Campbell and colleagues (16) discuss challenges of imaging the penumbra and provide useful guidelines. They also discuss scenarios in which recanalization and reperfusion are discordant: both cases in which there is recanalization without reperfusion and reperfusion without recanalization (via enhanced retrograde collateral flow). Finally, they discuss infarct growth and the fact that there is sometimes persistent hypoperfusion that accounts for clinical deficits.

Motta et al. (17) investigated the clinical consequences of persistent hypoperfusion. They found that uninfarcted but hypoperfused tissue, with a threshold of 4-5.9 s delay on time-to-peak (TTP) maps on PWI occasionally persists for days and is associated with cognitive deficits such as aphasia or neglect. Furthermore, change in volume of hypoperfused tissue of 4-5.9 s delay and change in volume of ischemic tissue on DWI over the first few days were independently associated with change in cognitive function. Sebastian et al. (18) also show that persistent cortical hypoperfusion caused by arterial stenosis can cause aphasia or neglect (in cases of purely thalamic infarct), although some cases of aphasia after thalamic stroke are likely due to cortical dysfunction (diaschisis) in the absence of hypoperfusion caused by arterial stenosis.

Finally, Scalzo and colleagues (19) argue that there are likely to be detailed features of CT and MRI that are not currently tapped, which may provide useful information for guiding stroke intervention. Use of computer vision and machine learning to incorporate aspects of imaging data that we may not realize are relevant may yield data-driven approaches to clinical decisionsupport.

This Research Topic thus addresses important and timely concerns surrounding the issue of how the ischemic penumbra can best be rapidly identified on imaging in order to contribute to management of acute stroke.

- Goyal M, Demchuk AM, Menon BK, Eesa M, Rempel JL, Thornton J, et al. Randomized assessment of rapid endovascular treatment of ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2015) 372(11):1019–30. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1414905
- Campbell BC, Mitchell PJ, Kleinig TJ, Dewey HM, Churilov L, Yassi N, et al. Endovascular therapy for ischemic stroke with perfusion-imaging selection. N Engl J Med (2015) 372:1009–18. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1414792
- 7. Saver JL, Goyal M, Bonafe A, Diener HC, Levy EI, Pereira VM. SolitaireTM with the Intention for Thrombectomy as Primary Endovascular Treatment for Acute Ischemic Stroke (SWIFT PRIME) trial: protocol for a randomized, controlled, multicenter study comparing the Solitaire revascularization device with IV tPA with IV tPA alone in acute ischemic stroke. *Int J Stroke* (2015) **10**:439–48. doi:10.1111/ijs.12459
- Parsons M, Spratt N, Bivard A, Campbell B, Chung K, Miteff F, et al. A randomized trial of tenecteplase versus alteplase for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2012) 366(12):1099–107. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1109842

- Takasawa M, Jones PS, Guadagno JV, Christensen S, Fryer TD, Harding S, et al. How reliable is perfusion MR in acute stroke? Validation and determination of the penumbra threshold against quantitative PET. *Stroke* (2008) **39**(3):870–7. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.500090
- Zaro-Weber O, Moeller-Hartmann W, Heiss WD, Sobesky J. Maps of time to maximum and time to peak for mismatch definition in clinical stroke studies validated with positron emission tomography. *Stroke* (2010) 41(12):2817–21. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.594432
- Kaesemann P, Thomalla G, Cheng B, Treszl A, Fiehler J, Forkert ND. Impact of severe extracranial ICA stenosis on MRI perfusion and diffusion parameters in acute ischemic stroke. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:254. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00254
- Wouters A, Lemmens R, Dupont P, Thijs V. Wake-up stroke and stroke of unknown onset: a critical review. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:153. doi:10.3389/fneur. 2014.00153
- Leigh R, Urrutia VC, Llinas RH, Gottesman RF, Krakauer JW, Hillis AE. A comparison of two methods for MRI classification of at-risk tissue and core infarction. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:155. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00155
- Marsh EB, Leigh R, Radvany M, Gailloud P, Llinas RH. Collaterals: an important determinant of prolonged ischemic penumbra versus rapid cerebral infarction? *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:208. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00208
- Agarwal S, Matys T, Marrapu T, Scoffings D, Mitchell J, Jones S, et al. Is CTbased perfusion and collateral imaging sensitive to time since stroke onset? *Front Neurol.* (2015) 6:70. doi:10.3389/fneur.2015.00070

- Campbell BC, Donnan GA, Davis SM. Vessel occlusion, penumbra, and reperfusion-translating theory to practice. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:194. doi:10.3389/ fneur.2014.00194
- Motta M, Ramadan A, Hillis AE, Gottesman RF, Leigh R. Diffusion-perfusion mismatch: an opportunity for improvement in cortical function. *Front Neurol* (2015) 5:280. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00280
- Sebastian R, Schein MG, Davis C, Gomez Y, Newhart M, Oishi K, et al. Aphasia or neglect after thalamic stroke: the various ways they may be related to cortical hypoperfusion. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:231. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00231
- Scalzo F, Nour M, Liebeskind DS. Data science of stroke imaging and enlightenment of the penumbra. *Front Neurol* (2015) 6:8. doi:10.3389/fneur.2015. 00008

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Hillis and Baron. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Impact of severe extracranial ICA stenosis on MRI perfusion and diffusion parameters in acute ischemic stroke

Philipp Kaesemann¹, Götz Thomalla², Bastian Cheng², Andras Treszl³, Jens Fiehler⁴ and Nils Daniel Forkert^{1,4}*

¹ Department of Computational Neuroscience, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

² Department of Neurology, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

³ Department of Medical Biometrics and Epidemiology, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

⁴ Department of Diagnostic and Interventional Neuroradiology, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Edited by:

Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

Reviewed by:

Jan Sobesky, Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany Soren Christensen, Stanford University, USA Ona Wu, Massachusets General Hospital, USA

*Correspondence:

Nils Daniel Forkert, Department of Diagnostic and Interventional Neuroradiology, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Martinistr. 52, Hamburg 20246, Germany e-mail: n.forkert@uke.uni-hamburg.de **Purpose:** The aim of this study was to investigate the impact of a coexisting internal carotid artery (ICA) stenosis on lesion volumes as well as diffusion and perfusion parameters in acute ischemic stroke resulting from middle cerebral artery (MCA) occlusion.

Material and methods: Magnetic resonance imaging data of 32 patients with MCA occlusion with or without additional ICA stenosis imaged within 4.5 h of symptom onset were analyzed. Both groups consisted of 16 patients. Acute diffusion lesions were semi-automatically segmented in apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) MRI datasets. Perfusion maps of cerebral blood volume (CBV), cerebral blood flow, mean transit time and T_{max} were calculated using perfusion-weighted MRI datasets. Tissue-at-risk (TAR) volumes were generated by subtracting the ADC lesion from the hypoperfusion lesion defined by $T_{max} > 6$ s. Median ADC and perfusion parameter values were extracted separately for the diffusion lesion and TAR and used for statistical analysis.

Results: No significant differences were found between the groups regarding the diffusion lesion and TAR volumes. Statistical analysis of diffusion and perfusion parameters revealed CBV as the only parameter with a significant difference (p = 0.009) contributing a small effect ($\eta^2 = 0.11$) to the group comparison with higher CBV values for the patient group with a coexisting ICA stenosis, while no significant effects were found for the other diffusion and perfusion parameters analyzed.

Conclusion: The results of this study suggest that a coexisting ICA stenosis does not have a strong effect on tissue status or perfusion parameters in acute stroke patients except for a moderate elevation of CBV. This may reflect improved collateral circulation or ischemic preconditioning in patients with a pre-existing proximal stenosis balancing impaired perfusion from the stenosis.

Keywords: magnetic resonance imaging, brain ischemia, internal carotid artery stenosis, perfusion, diffusion

INTRODUCTION

Multi-parametric magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is nowadays widely available and frequently used in most stroke centers (1). In particular, perfusion-weighted MR imaging (PWI) and diffusionweighted MR imaging (DWI) have become important tools for today's diagnosis and treatment decision making in acute ischemic stroke patients.

Diffusion-weighted MR imaging is capable of displaying the water diffusion property of the cerebral tissue with high sensitivity (2). By this, DWI allows detecting acute ischemic stroke lesions within minutes after stroke symptom onset whereas brain regions displaying a strong diffusion restriction are assumed to represent the infarct core (3). PWI datasets on the other hand, enable the identification of cerebral tissue with reduced blood perfusion. It is typically assumed that the infarct core gradually expands into the hypoperfused tissue over time (4). The volumetric difference between the lesions defined in the PWI and DWI datasets is often used in the clinical and research setting as a surrogate for the ischemic penumbra or tissue-at-risk (TAR) (5–7). In general understanding, this TAR is the target for reperfusion therapy, e.g., using intravenous thrombolysis or thrombectomy, since it is assumed that the brain cells in this penumbra region are still salvageable in case of timely reperfusion.

The most common "phenotypic mechanisms" regarding the formation of an acute ischemic stroke are categorized by the TOAST (8) and CCS-classification system (9) into the four subtypes: large-artery atherosclerosis, cardioembolism, small-vessel occlusion, and strokes with undetermined etiology, which includes combinations of all aforementioned subtypes. Pathophysiological considerations identify plausible differences between acute strokes resulting from different etiologies regarding acute perfusion changes and collateral activation. Simplified, an acute embolic occlusion (cardioembolic stroke) is assumed to hit more or less healthy brain vasculature. In contrast to this, additional impairment of brain perfusion has to be considered in stroke resulting from large-artery atherosclerosis with pre-existing extracranial internal carotid artery (ICA) stenosis.

Thus, it may be hypothesized that an acute stroke patient with an artery occlusion and coexisting stenosis will suffer of a more serious hypoperfusion situation leading to a faster stroke evolution and worse outcome compared to a patient with the same artery occlusion but without a coexisting stenosis. On the other hand, it is widely accepted that the collateralization situation is a profound factor for the outcome severity after acute stroke (10, 11). Within this context, it may be hypothesized that a chronic carotid stenosis leads to a more profound development of the collateral circulation to compensate the long-lasting and constant perfusion impairment, which may be even beneficial to endure a hypoperfusion in case of an acute ischemic stroke. Another possible result of the perfusion deficit caused by a chronic carotid stenosis could be an ischemic preconditioning of the brain tissue leading to a protective effect as already described for cardial (12) and cerebral tissue (13).

The aim of this study was to study the impact of pre-existing high-grade ICA stenosis on tissue pathology in acute stroke. Within this context, we tested for differences in diffusion and perfusion parameters as well as volumes of infarct core and TAR of infarction between patients with occlusion of the proximal middle cerebral artery (MCA) with and without coexisting unilateral stenosis of the extracranial ICA.

MATERIALS AND METHODS PATIENTS

In this retrospective cohort study, we examined MRI datasets of 32 patients admitted to our hospital with acute ischemic stroke due to occlusion of the MCA main stem alone (M1) or with coexisting ipsilateral stenosis of the ICA (M1 + ICA). Overall, 16 consecutive cases of M1 occlusion with coexisting ICA stenosis were included in this study, while 16 non-consecutive patients with M1 occlusion but without ICA stenosis were selected from our local database with a focus on achieving a balanced and age-matched group for comparison. The ICA stenosis was diagnosed by ultrasound imaging during the next 5 days after stroke symptom onset according to the North American Symptomatic Carotid Endarterectomy Trial (NASCET) criteria (14) with a threshold >70%. A stenosis above this threshold is usually considered to represent a "high grade" and, thus, hemodynamically relevant ICA stenosis, which is also in accordance with consensus criteria established by expert panels of radiologists (15, 16). Patients with complete ICA stenosis (100%) were excluded from this study. After an initial exclusion of an intracerebral bleeding, PWI and DWI datasets were acquired among other MR image sequences within 4.5 h after symptom onset and prior to treatment in all patients.

The study was approved by the local ethics committee and informed consent was obtained from all subjects.

MR IMAGING

All MRI measurements were performed on a 1.5 T Avanto Scanner (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany).

Gradient-echo dynamic susceptibility contrast PWI datasets were acquired over a period of 90 s after application of contrast agent (approximately 15 ml of Bayer Magnevist, Bayer HealthCare, Leverkusen, Germany) with a TR = 2000 ms, TE = 45 ms, and flip angle = 90° and an image in-plane resolution of 0.94 mm². Each PWI dataset consisted of 24 slices of 5 mm thickness.

For DWI acquisition, a TR = 3500 ms, TE = 89 ms, flip angle = 90° , and diffusion weightings of 0 and 1000 s/mm^2 measured in three directions (in *x*, *y*, and *z* direction) were used. The image in-plane resolution and slice thickness of the DWI datasets were equal to the PWI datasets.

DATA ANALYSIS

In time-resolved 3D dynamic susceptibility contrast PWI datasets, the passage of contrast agent results in a reduction of signal values due to shortening of relaxation times. To enable a quantitative perfusion analysis, the single data points of each temporal signal curve S(t) in the PWI datasets need to be converted to relative transverse relaxivity $\Delta R_2^*(t)$ changes using the following equation:

$$\Delta R_2^*(t) = -\frac{k}{\text{TE}} \ln\left(\frac{S(t)}{S_0}\right) \tag{1}$$

where k denotes a proportionality constant, which was set to 1, TE the echo time, and S_0 the baseline MRI signal. Since $\Delta R_2^*(t)$ is only relative to the real contrast agent concentration, the correction formulas and values described in Ref. (17) were used for conversion of $\Delta R_2^*(t)$ to concentration time curves C(t) in which the time-dependent contrast agent concentration is measured in millimoles:

$$\Delta R_2^*(t) = r_{\text{tissue}} C(t), \qquad (2)$$

where *C* is the contrast agent concentration and r_{tissue} the relaxation effect, which was set to 0.044 ms × mM⁻¹ as appropriate for 1.5 T field strength. After conversion to concentration time curves, quantitative perfusion parameters were calculated for each voxel of the PWI dataset by solving the following equation:

$$C(t) = \operatorname{CBF} \cdot R(t) \otimes C_a(t), \qquad (3)$$

where C(t) denotes the tissue concentration curve, CBF the cerebral blood flow, $C_a(t)$ the arterial input function, R(t) the residue function, and \otimes the convolution operator. The arterial input function was interactively selected by an experienced observer as a single voxel next to the proximal segment of the MCA contralateral to the diffusion deficit with dynamic visualization of the concentration time curves. Afterward, the selected AIF for each patient was corrected using the corresponding correction formula and parameters for large vessels described in Ref. (17):

$$\Delta R_2^*(t) = rC(t) + qC(t)^2,$$
(4)

Here, $r = 7.6 \times 10^{-3} \text{ ms} \times \text{mM}^{-1}$ and $q = 574 \times 10^{-6} \text{ ms} \times \text{mM}^{2}$ were used for correction of the AIFs obtained from the 1.5 T PWI datasets.

The block-circulant singular value decomposition as described by Wu et al. (18) together with a truncation threshold of 0.2 was used to solve the Eq. (2). Apart from the CBF parameter, which results directly from the deconvolution in terms of the maximum value of the residual function, the cerebral blood volume (CBV) parameter was determined by calculating the area under the residue function, and the $T_{\rm max}$ parameter as the time point where the residue function reaches its maximum. Finally, the mean transit time (MTT) parameter was calculated according to the central volume theorem (19) dividing the CBV by the CBF parameter.

For segmentation of the acute diffusion restriction, the DWI dataset acquired with the two different *b*-values was used to calculate the corresponding apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) parameter map using the Stejskal–Tanner equation (20). The DWI lesion was then segmented by interactively placing at least one seed point within the diffusion restriction, which was then used within a volume growing segmentation with a fixed upper ADC-threshold of $550 \times 10^9 \text{ mm}^2/\text{s}$ (21, 22).

For definition of the hypoperfused tissue, the PWI parameter maps were registered to the DWI sequences using a rigid registration technique with linear interpolation and maximization of the mutual information metric. After this, the segmented voxels of the diffusion restriction were used as seeds for a second volume growing segmentation based on the T_{max} maps. In accordance to recent stroke studies (23), a threshold of $T_{\text{max}} > 6 \text{ s}$ was used for the definition of hypoperfused tissue. The DWI lesion was then subtracted from the perfusion lesion to obtain two volumesof-interests (VOIs), which do not overlap. These two VOIs (DWI lesion and TAR) were used for lesion volume quantification as well as extraction of the corresponding median values of ADC and four perfusion parameters (T_{max}, MTT, CBV, and CBF), which were used for statistical analysis (see Figure 1). Median instead of average values were used in this study due to the non-normal distribution of the physiological parameters.

All image processing steps were performed in this work using the in-house developed software tool AnToNIa (7).

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The distribution of each parameter was examined. In case of skew distributions, the median and interquartile range (IQR) are

reported and in case of a normal distribution, the mean and corresponding standard deviation are reported.

Prior to performing statistical tests, the continuous values of the five perfusion and diffusion parameters were transformed to normal distributions using the Box–Cox technique (24), if required. Group comparisons were performed using Student's *t*-test for variables in interval scale with a normal distribution, Mann–Whitney *U*-test for variables in interval scale without normal distribution, and Fisher's-exact-test for variables in nominal scale.

A two-way MANOVA was used to compare the diffusion and perfusion parameters for region (DWI lesion vs. TAR) and group (M1 vs. M1 + ICA). All tests were performed two-sided. A *p*-value <0.05 was considered significant. Nominal *p*-values are reported without correction for multiplicity.

For the interpretation of effect sizes (25), a partial squared $\eta \ge 0.04$ was considered as a small, a partial squared $\eta \ge 0.25$ as a moderate, and a partial squared $\eta \ge 0.64$ as a large effect in accordance with the recommendations by Ferguson (26).

The statistical analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics (Version 19.0, IBM, Armonk, NY, USA).

RESULTS

CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS

Clinical characteristics of the patients included in this retrospective study are given in **Table 1**. Mean age was similar in both groups (68 years for the M1 group and 64 years in the M1 + ICA group). In contrast to this finding, there was an imbalance regarding the gender distribution with 81.3% female patients in the M1 group compared to only 18.8% female patients in the M1 + ICA group. Mean NIHSS-score at admission was 15 points in both groups. Time from symptom onset to MRI was also comparable for both groups.

INFARCT LESION VOLUMES AND PERFUSION PARAMETERS

Overall, large TAR volumes were found in both groups (see **Table 2**). Both the DWI lesion and the TAR volume were larger in the M1 group. However, this difference was not significant.

The results of the quantitative perfusion and diffusion analysis are given in **Table 3**. With respect to the different lesion



Table 1 | Patient's baseline data (mean ± SD).

	M1	M1+ICA	<i>p</i> -Value
Gender			
Male	3 (18.8%)	13 (81.3%)	0.001
Female	13 (81.3%)	3 (18.8%)	0.001
Age (years)	68 (±12)	64 (±13)	0.328
NIHSS at admission	15 (±5)	15 (±6)	0.780
Time-to-MRI (minutes)	189 (±94)	137 (±65)	0.145

Table 2 | Median lesion volumes and interquartile range (Q1–Q3).

Region	M1	M1 + ICA	<i>p</i> -Value
DWI-lesion volume (ml)	9.7 (2.7–17.1)	4.8 (1.7–8.6)	0.381
Tissue-at-risk volume (ml)	69.0 (42.9–100.2)	52.2 (29.5–106.6)	0.724

Table 3 | Median VOI-based diffusion and perfusion parameters and interquartile range (Q1–Q3).

Parameter	M1	M1+ICA
DWI lesion		
ADC (10 ⁻⁶ mm ² /s)	467.8 (453.3–531.6)	482.3 (445.2–525.4)
T _{max} (s)	14.1 (11.9–16.7)	15.1 (12.5–19.4)
CBF (ml/100 g/min)	10.9 (7.3–13.7)	14.0 (8.3–22.5)
CBV (ml/100 g)	2.1 (1.5-2.6)	2.7 (1.9–5.0)
MTT (s)	13.9 (11.5–14.8)	13.9 (11.7–16.4)
Tissue-at-risk		
ADC (10 ⁻⁶ mm ² /s)	824.1 (775.1–864.9)	839.8 (825.0-863.1)
T _{max} (s)	11.2 (9.7–12.9)	12.1 (10.4–14.2)
CBF (ml/100 g/min)	20.7 (15.6-24.0)	21.9 (15.5–27.3)
CBV (ml/100 g)	3.5 (3.2-4.4)	4.2 (3.1–5.9)
MTT (s)	11.7 (11.1–13.5)	13.9 (12.5–14.8)

compartments, lower median ADC, CBF, and CBV values were found in the DWI lesion compared to the TAR volume independent of the group, while prolonged median T_{max} values were found in the DWI lesion. Regarding the comparison of patients groups, the median ADC, CBF, CBV, and T_{max} values appeared elevated in both lesion compartments in the group with coexisting ICA stenosis. The overall highest relative difference between the groups was found for the CBV parameter regardless of the lesion component and CBF parameter within the DWI lesion.

MANOVA analysis revealed four parameters with a significant difference and notable effect size regarding the two lesion compartments (see **Table 4**). More precisely, the difference in ADC values between the DWI lesion and TAR showed a $\eta^2 = 0.90$ (p = 0.001), which denotes a large effect. However, since thresholding of the ADC parameter map was used for definition of the DWI lesion, this difference is not surprising. Furthermore, significant differences and small effect sizes between the two lesion compartments were also found for the T_{max} (p = 0.003, $\eta^2 = 0.14$), CBF (p = 0.002, $\eta^2 = 0.15$), and CBV (p = 0.014, $\eta^2 = 0.10$) perfusion parameters.

Table 4 Diffusion and perfusion parameter effect size

Parameter	Lesion compartment (DWI vs. TAR)	Group (M1 vs. M1+ICA)
ADC	$\eta^2 = 0.90 \ (p = 0.001)$	$\eta^2 = 0.03 \ (p = 0.150)$
T _{max}	$\eta^2 = 0.14 \ (p = 0.003)$	$\eta^2 = 0.01 \ (p = 0.440)$
CBF	$\eta^2 = 0.15 \ (p = 0.002)$	$\eta^2 = 0.03 \ (p = 0.149)$
CBV	$\eta^2 = 0.10 \ (p = 0.014)$	$\eta^2 = 0.11 \ (p = 0.009)$
MTT	$\eta^2 = 0.02 \ (p = 0.305)$	$\eta^2 = 0.04 \ (p = 0.108)$

Bold font indicates p < 0.05.

Regarding the comparison of the two patient groups, a significant difference (p = 0.009) and a notable effect size of $\eta^2 = 0.11$ was only found for the CBV perfusion parameter. In other words, a pre-existing carotid stenosis explains 11% of the variance in CBV. Apart from this, all other parameters tested in this study did not reach significance in the MANOVA analysis.

DISCUSSION

In our comparison of diffusion and perfusion parameters, as well as lesion volumes in acute ischemic stroke, the CBV was the only perfusion parameter with a considerable difference between patients with and without coexisting high-grade stenosis of the ICA. More precisely, CBV was significantly higher in patients with a M1 + ICA stroke, which holds true for the DWI lesion as well as TAR. However, the effect of pre-existing ICA stenosis on CBV was rather small. All other diffusion and perfusion parameters tested in this study contributed no significant effect to the group comparison. To sum up, this finding relativizes speculations on the impact of large-artery atherosclerosis on brain perfusion in acute ischemic stroke.

In the setting of carotid stenosis in patients without stroke, Lythgoe et al. (27) studied MRI perfusion parameters (CBF, CBV, and MTT) in 16 patients with unilateral carotid stenosis and compared the findings with PET data. Overall, a mean CBF value of 43 ml/100 g/min, a mean CBV value of 3.8 ml/100 g, and a mean MTT value of 6.2 s was found for the analyzed group of patients with unilateral stenosis. In our study, we found considerably smaller CBF, longer MTT, and slightly smaller CBV values. These considerable differences are most likely an expression of the concomitant acute stroke. Lythgoe et al. concluded from the results of their study that the extent of the MTT prolongation corresponds best to the degree of the carotid stenosis, whereas the change in CBF and CBV could indicate hemodynamic alterations due to compensatory collateralization. In agreement with our findings, an average increase in CBV values was observed, while a CBF decrease was only found in few patients.

In a similar study by Kluytmans et al. (28), which focused on the comparison of MRI perfusion parameters between gray and white matter in 17 patients with symptomatic unilateral carotid stenosis without stroke and a control group, no significant alteration of the CBF values but a significant increase of CBV and MTT values was found in the stenosis group. Nighoghossian et al. (29) published a similar work including five patients with symptomatic unilateral carotid stenosis also without an acute stroke, in which prolonged MTT and higher CBV values compared to normal subjects were

found. This is similar to the slightly increased CBV in acute stroke patients with coexisting ICA stenosis as found in our study.

So far, there is only limited data regarding the diffusion and perfusion situation in case of an acute MCA occlusion and concurrent carotid stenosis. For example, Neumann-Haefelin et al. (30) conducted a study investigating MRI perfusion parameters [TTP, MTT, relative CBV (rCBV) and relative CBF (rCBF)] and TAR volume in 28 stroke patients before and after intravenous thrombolysis. The results of this study revealed significantly larger TAR volumes in the stenosis group while the resulting infarct lesions in the follow-up MRI datasets were significantly smaller compared to the group with MCA occlusion without stenosis. Regarding the MRI perfusion parameters, no significant differences were found for ADC, TTP, MTT, rCBV, and rCBV values in the DWI lesion or in the TAR volume. Significantly higher TTP and MTT and significantly lower rCBF were only found in the peripheral regions of the TAR for the subgroup with carotid stenosis. In contrast to our analysis, in which absolute CBF and CBV values were used, the relative CBF as a parameter adjusted to the contralateral unaffected hemisphere was calculated. Absolute perfusion values were used in this study since it was previously demonstrated that a stenosis may not only result in perfusion changes in the affected hemisphere but also in the contralateral hemisphere (31) such that a normalization with average perfusion values from the contralateral hemisphere may lead to erroneous results. On the contrary, it needs to be emphasized that absolute perfusion values as used in this work are dependent on the selected arterial input function to a higher degree than relative perfusion values. However, great care was taken in this study to select good and comparable arterial input functions such that the influence of this should be less important.

Another reason for the different results found in this study compared to the study by Neumann-Haefelin et al. may be the type of deconvolution technique used for perfusion parameter map calculation. More precisely, it has been shown that the blockcirculant singular value decomposition, which was used in this work, is less sensitive to contrast agent arrival time differences between the arterial input function and tissue compared to the standard singular value decomposition (18) as used in the study by Neumann-Haefelin et al. (30). Within this context, it has been shown that the T_{max} (32) as well as the CBF parameter (18) are especially affected by the simple contrast agent delay when calculated using a standard singular value decomposition. Overall, the results of this study suggest that the impact of an additional ICA stenosis on typically used perfusion parameters is rather low, such that common thresholds used for perfusion-based stroke analysis and quantification may even be valid in case of a coexisting ICA stenosis.

Based on simple pathophysiological considerations, a preexisting severe internal carotid stenosis may limit the capability to compensate an acute MCA occlusion event by reduced perfusion pressure onto the occluded artery and by reduced blood flow via collaterals supplied by the anterior cerebral artery. This should be measurable using MRI perfusion parameters in terms of a prolonged MTT and T_{max} as well as a decreased CBF and CBV. One might also expect larger stroke lesion volumes in patients with an additional carotid stenosis. However, the results of our study do not support this assumption since the CBV perfusion parameter was the only parameter for which a significant difference reaching only a small effect size was found in the group comparison, with slightly elevated values in the ICA + M1 group. Likewise, no significant differences were found regarding the volumes of the DWI lesion or TAR between the two groups.

One possible explanation for these findings may be that a carotid stenosis, which was developed over a long time, may lead to the development of cerebral collateralization as a compensatory mechanism, for which Lythgoe et al. found some evidence in their study in terms of elevated CBV values (27). Within this context, it was, for example, demonstrated by Kim et al. (11) that the status of the collateralization does not only affect the cerebral hemodynamics, but also the clinical outcome. Furthermore, Bang et al. (10) found that the presence of collateral flow improves the response toward intravenous thrombolysis. This implicates that collateralization plays an important clinical role in acute ischemic stroke.

The main finding of this study that the diffusion and perfusion differences between the two groups are rather subtle except for the CBV parameter may be an indication that the collateral situation is indeed improved in these patients. A recent study by Cortijo et al. (33) suggests that an increased CBV is the best perfusion marker for a good collateral situation. Thus, the fact that the CBV is the only parameter in this study for which a considerable alteration between the two groups was found further supports the theory of an improved collateral circulation in patients with a coexisting stenosis. The finding that no significant differences were found between the two groups regarding the DWI lesion as well as TAR volume may be also an indicator for an improved collateral circulation in patients with a coexisting stenosis. However, no systematically collected data on collateral activation were available for this retrospective study such that this point remains speculative.

Another potential reason for the elevated CBV values as well as the similar DWI and TAR volumes found in this study could be an ischemic preconditioning caused by the coexisting carotid stenosis. A study by Wegener et al. (13) investigated MRI datasets (DWI datasets) of 65 patients with a first-time occurrence of an ischemic territorial stroke with and without prodromal transient ischemic attacks (TIA). In brief, significantly smaller infarct lesions (as defined in ADC parameter maps) were found in patients who had a prodromal transient ischemic attack while the analyzed perfusion parameters (MTT, CBF, CBV) were similar in both groups. In our study, only a non-significant trend for smaller DWI-lesion volumes as well as increased CBV values was found in the stenosis group. This may result from the fact, that a previous TIA and pre-existing ICA stenosis do not have the same ischemic preconditioning effect, and it may be hypothesized that brain perfusion is more strongly compromised in a symptomatic TIA compared to an asymptomatic carotid stenosis. On the other hand, severe hypoperfusion originating from a stenosis affecting the same brain region as a subsequent stroke could induce ischemic preconditioning due to additional recruitment of local mechanisms like nitric oxide (34). Within this context, it was, for example, found in preclinical studies that an effective ischemic preconditioning can be achieved after temporal occlusion of the MCA in mice (35).

There are limitations to this study. First, the number of datasets used in this retrospective study is small and results need to be considered exploratory. Second, we were not able to analyze final infarct volumes as follow-up datasets were not available for all patients included in this study. Third, the precise stenosis degree was not available anymore for all patients but only the graded information, e.g., high grade >70% as used in this study as an inclusion criterion. Thus, it was not possible to correlate the perfusion, diffusion, and volumetric metrics to the precise stenosis degree, which would be an interesting subject for future studies. It should be also highlighted that patients with a complete stenosis (100%) were excluded from this study since it was hypothesized that the effect of a complete ICA occlusion on perfusion, diffusion, and lesion volumes may differ considerably from that of a high grade but non-complete stenosis. Thus, the inclusion of patients with a complete stenosis might lead to a more heterogeneous study group. However, this hypothesis should be tested in more detail in further studies. Finally, no differentiation of white and gray matter, which may be relevant for the CBF and CBV perfusion parameter, was performed since high-resolution T1-weighted MRI datasets were not available due to MR acquisition time limitations.

In summary, the results of our study suggest that extracranial ICA stenosis does not have a strong effect on brain perfusion in case of an acute ischemic stroke except for slightly elevated CBV values. This may indicate improved collateral circulation or ischemic preconditioning resulting from chronic hypoperfusion, which counteract the additional perfusion impairment in acute stroke patients with a coexisting stenosis.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The research leading to these results has received funding from the German Research Foundation (DFG), SFB 936 "Multi-site Communication in the Brain" (Projects A1, C2).

REFERENCES

- Thomalla G, Cheng B, Ebinger M, Hao Q, Tourdias T, Wu O, et al. DWI-FLAIR mismatch for the identification of patients with acute ischaemic stroke within 4.5 h of symptom onset (PRE-FLAIR): a multicentre observational study. *Lancet Neurol* (2011) **10**(11):978–86. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(11)70192-2
- Moseley ME, Wendland MF, Kucharczyk J. Magnetic resonance imaging of diffusion and perfusion. *Top Magn Reson Imaging* (1991) 3(3):50–67.
- Campbell BC, Purushotham A, Christensen S, Desmond PM, Nagakane Y, Parsons MW, et al. The infarct core is well represented by the acute diffusion lesion: sustained reversal is infrequent. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2012) 32(1):50–6. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2011.102
- 4. Saver JL. Time is brain quantified. *Stroke* (2006) **37**(1):263–6. doi:10.1161/01. STR.0000196957.55928.ab
- Baird AE, Benfield A, Schlaug G, Siewert B, Lovblad KO, Edelman RR, et al. Enlargement of human cerebral ischemic lesion volumes measured by diffusionweighted magnetic resonance imaging. *Ann Neurol* (1997) 41(5):581–9. doi:10. 1002/ana.410410506
- Neumann-Haefelin T, Wittsack HJ, Wenserski F, Siebler M, Seitz RJ, Modder U, et al. Diffusion- and perfusion-weighted MRI. The DWI/PWI mismatch region in acute stroke. *Stroke* (1999) 30(8):1591–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.30.8.1591
- Forkert ND, Kaesemann P, Treszl A, Siemonsen S, Cheng B, Handels H, et al. Comparison of 10 TTP and Tmax estimation techniques for MR perfusiondiffusion mismatch quantification in acute stroke. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2013) 34(9):1697–703. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A3460
- Adams HP Jr., Bendixen BH, Kappelle LJ, Biller J, Love BB, Gordon DL, et al. Classification of subtype of acute ischemic stroke. Definitions for use in a multicenter clinical trial. TOAST. Trial of Org 10172 in Acute Stroke Treatment. *Stroke* (1993) 24(1):35–41. doi:10.1161/01.STR.24.1.35

- Ay H, Benner T, Arsava EM, Furie KL, Singhal AB, Jensen MB, et al. A computerized algorithm for etiologic classification of ischemic stroke: the Causative Classification of Stroke System. *Stroke* (2007) 38(11):2979–84. doi:10.1161/ STROKEAHA.107.490896
- Bang OY, Saver JL, Buck BH, Alger JR, Starkman S, Ovbiagele B, et al. Impact of collateral flow on tissue fate in acute ischaemic stroke. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2008) 79(6):625–9. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2007.132100
- Kim JJ, Fischbein NJ, Lu Y, Pham D, Dillon WP. Regional angiographic grading system for collateral flow: correlation with cerebral infarction in patients with middle cerebral artery occlusion. *Stroke* (2004) **35**(6):1340–4. doi:10.1161/01. STR.0000126043.83777.3a
- Schmidt MR, Smerup M, Konstantinov IE, Shimizu M, Li J, Cheung M, et al. Intermittent peripheral tissue ischemia during coronary ischemia reduces myocardial infarction through a KATP-dependent mechanism: first demonstration of remote ischemic perconditioning. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2007) 292(4):H1883–90. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00617.2006
- Wegener S, Gottschalk B, Jovanovic V, Knab R, Fiebach JB, Schellinger PD, et al. Transient ischemic attacks before ischemic stroke: preconditioning the human brain? A multicenter magnetic resonance imaging study. *Stroke* (2004) 35(3):616–21. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000115767.17923.6A
- Collaborators NASCET. Beneficial effect of carotid endarterectomy in symptomatic patients with high-grade carotid stenosis. N Engl J Med (1991) 325(7):445–53. doi:10.1056/NEJM199108153250701
- Grant EG, Benson CB, Moneta GL, Alexandrov AV, Baker JD, Bluth EI, et al. Carotid artery stenosis: gray-scale and Doppler US diagnosis – Society of Radiologists in Ultrasound Consensus Conference. *Radiology* (2003) 229(2):340–6. doi:10.1148/radiol.2292030516
- Arning C, Widder B, von Reutern GM, Stiegler H, Gortler M. Revision of DEGUM ultrasound criteria for grading internal carotid artery stenoses and transfer to NASCET measurement. *Ultraschall Med* (2010) 31(3):251–7. doi:10.1055/s-0029-1245336
- Kjolby BF, Ostergaard L, Kiselev VG. Theoretical model of intravascular paramagnetic tracers effect on tissue relaxation. *Magn Reson Med* (2006) 56(1):187–97. doi:10.1002/mrm.20920
- Wu O, Ostergaard L, Weisskoff RM, Benner T, Rosen BR, Sorensen AG. Tracer arrival timing-insensitive technique for estimating flow in MR perfusionweighted imaging using singular value decomposition with a block-circulant deconvolution matrix. *Magn Reson Med* (2003) 50(1):164–74. doi:10.1002/ mrm.10522
- Meier P, Zierler KL. On the theory of the indicator-dilution method for measurement of blood flow and volume. J Appl Physiol (1954) 6(12):731–44.
- 20. Stejskal E, Tanner J. Spin diffusion measurements: spin echoes in the presence of a time-dependent field gradient. J Chem Phys (1965) 42(1):288–92. doi:10.1063/1.1695690
- Siemonsen S, Lobel U, Sedlacik J, Forkert ND, Mouridsen K, Ostergaard L, et al. Elevated T2-values in MRI of stroke patients shortly after symptom onset do not predict irreversible tissue infarction. *Brain* (2012) 135(Pt 6):1981–9. doi:10.1093/brain/aws079
- Sener RN. Diffusion MRI: apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values in the normal brain and a classification of brain disorders based on ADC values. *Comput Med Imaging Graph* (2001) 25(4):299–326. doi:10.1016/S0895-6111(00) 00083-5
- 23. Ma H, Parsons MW, Christensen S, Campbell BCV, Churilov L, Connelly A, et al. A multicentre, randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled Phase III study to investigate EXtending the time for Thrombolysis in Emergency Neurological Deficits (EXTEND). *Int J Stroke* (2012) 7(1):74–80. doi:10.1111/j.1747-4949. 2011.00730.x
- 24. Osborne JW. Improving your data transformations: applying the Box-Cox transformation. *Pract Assess Res Eval* (2010) **15**(12):2.
- Cohen J. Eta-squared and partial eta-squared in fixed factor ANOVA designs. Educ Psychol Meas (1973) 33:107–12. doi:10.1177/001316447303300111
- Ferguson CJ. An effect size primer: a guide for clinicians and researchers. Prof Psychol Res Pract (2009) 40(5):532–8. doi:10.1037/a0015808
- Lythgoe DJ, Ostergaard L, William SC, Cluckie A, Buxton-Thomas M, Simmons A, et al. Quantitative perfusion imaging in carotid artery stenosis using dynamic susceptibility contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging. *Magn Reson Imaging* (2000) 18(1):1–11. doi:10.1016/S0730-725X(99)00112-5
- 28. Kluytmans M, van der Grond J, Folkers PJ, Mali WP, Viergever MA. Differentiation of gray matter and white matter perfusion in patients with unilateral

internal carotid artery occlusion. J Magn Reson Imaging (1998) 8(4):767–74. doi:10.1002/jmri.1880080404

- Nighoghossian N, Berthezene Y, Philippon B, Adeleine P, Froment JC, Trouillas P. Hemodynamic parameter assessment with dynamic susceptibility contrast magnetic resonance imaging in unilateral symptomatic internal carotid artery occlusion. *Stroke* (1996) 27(3):474–9. doi:10.1161/01. STR.27.3.474
- Neumann-Haefelin T, Wittsack HJ, Fink GR, Wenserski F, Li TQ, Seitz RJ, et al. Diffusion- and perfusion-weighted MRI: influence of severe carotid artery stenosis on the DWI/PWI mismatch in acute stroke. *Stroke* (2000) 31(6):1311–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.31.6.1311
- Hino A, Tenjin H, Horikawa Y, Fujimoto M, Imahori Y. Hemodynamic and metabolic changes after carotid endarterectomy in patients with high-degree carotid artery stenosis. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis* (2005) 14(6):234–8. doi:10.1016/ j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2005.08.001
- 32. Kudo K, Sasaki M, Ostergaard L, Christensen S, Uwano I, Suzuki M, et al. Susceptibility of Tmax to tracer delay on perfusion analysis: quantitative evaluation of various deconvolution algorithms using digital phantoms. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2011) **31**(3):908–12. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2010.169
- 33. Cortijo E, Calleja AI, Garcia-Bermejo P, Mulero P, Perez-Fernandez S, Reyes J, et al. Relative cerebral blood volume as a marker of durable tissue-at-risk viability in hyperacute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2014) 45(1):113–8. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.003340
- 34. Gonzalez-Zulueta M, Feldman AB, Klesse LJ, Kalb RG, Dillman JF, Parada LF, et al. Requirement for nitric oxide activation of p21(ras)/extracellular regulated

kinase in neuronal ischemic preconditioning. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2000) **97**(1):436–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.97.1.436

 Stagliano NE, Perez-Pinzon MA, Moskowitz MA, Huang PL. Focal ischemic preconditioning induces rapid tolerance to middle cerebral artery occlusion in mice. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (1999) 19(7):757–61. doi:10.1097/00004647-199907000-00005

Conflict of Interest Statement: The Review Editor Jan Sobesky, declares that, despite having collaborated with authors Götz Thomalla, Jens Fiehler and Nils Daniel Forkert, the review process was handled objectively and no conflict of interest exists. The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 01 July 2014; accepted: 16 November 2014; published online: 05 December 2014.

Citation: Kaesemann P, Thomalla G, Cheng B, Treszl A, Fiehler J and Forkert ND (2014) Impact of severe extracranial ICA stenosis on MRI perfusion and diffusion parameters in acute ischemic stroke. Front. Neurol. 5:254. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00254 This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology. Copyright © 2014 Kaesemann, Thomalla, Cheng, Treszl, Fiehler and Forkert. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Wake-up stroke and stroke of unknown onset: a critical review

Anke Wouters^{1,2,3}*, Robin Lemmens^{1,2,4,5}, Patrick Dupont^{3,6,7} and Vincent Thijs^{1,2,4,5}

- ¹ KU Leuven Department of Neurosciences and Experimental Neurology, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium
- ² Department of Neurology, University Hospital Leuven, Leuven, Belgium
- ³ Medical Imaging Research Center, UZ Leuven, Leuven, Belgium
- ⁴ Leuven Research Institute for Neuroscience and Disease (LIND), KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium
- ⁵ Laboratory of Neurobiology, Vesalius Research Center, Leuven, Belgium
- ⁶ Laboratory for Epilepsy Research, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium
- ⁷ Laboratory for Cognitive Neurology, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

Edited by:

Argye Hillis, Johns Hopkins Medicine, USA

Reviewed by:

Edward C. Jauch, Medical University of South Carolina, USA Sara E. Hocker, Mayo Clinic, USA

*Correspondence:

Anke Wouters, Laboratory for Neurosciences and Experimental Neurology, KU Leuven, Herestraat 49, Leuven 3000, Belgium e-mail: anke.wouters@uzleuven.be Patients, who wake up with an ischemic stroke, account for a large number of the total stroke population, due to circadian morning predominance of stroke. Currently, this subset of patients is excluded from revascularization-therapy since no exact time of onset is known. A large group of these patients might be eligible for therapy. In this review, we assessed the current literature about the hypothesis that wake-up-strokes occur just prior on awakening and if this subgroup differs in characteristics compared to the overall stroke population. We looked at the safety and efficacy of thrombolysis and interventional techniques in the group of patients with unknown stroke-onset. We performed a meta-analysis of the diagnostic accuracy of the diffusion-FLAIR mismatch in identifying stroke within 3 and 4.5 h. The different imaging-selection criteria that can be used to treat these patients are discussed. Additional research on imaging findings associated with recent stroke and penumbral imaging will eventually lead to a shift from a rigid time-frame based therapy to a tissue-based individualized treatment approach.

Keywords: wake-up-stroke, unknown-onset stroke, thrombolysis, thrombectomy, circadian rhythm

INTRODUCTION

About one in six persons older than 45 will suffer from stroke in their remaining lifetime (1). The only Food and Drug Administration approved medical therapy for stroke is intravenous tissue plasminogen activator (alteplase or IV tPA), which should be administered preferably as quickly as possible within 4 h 30 min (2). Despite the efficacy of IV tPA, the narrow therapeutic window precludes wide scale use of the therapy mainly because a large majority of patients arrive too late in the hospital. Additionally, observational studies indicate that between 8 and 25% of patients come to the emergency room with an unknown time of symptom onset (3-7). This includes patients who were sleeping and woke up with stroke-symptoms or patients who are unable to state the time of symptom onset and in whom no witness is available. Theoretically, if patterns on cerebral imaging could serve as a substitute for the time since the stroke had occurred, then this subset of stroke patients would not be excluded from thrombolytic therapy. Another approach could be to rely on the presence of imaging characteristics indicative of large areas of viable tissue, regardless of the individual's time since symptom onset, and use this information to use thrombolysis or other treatment strategies.

A large randomized controlled trial is currently being conducted in Europe to test MRI-based thrombolysis in strokes of unknown onset (8). The approach is to select patients based on an imaging pattern that appears to substitute reasonably well for time since stroke onset, the so-called diffusion/FLAIR (DWI/FLAIR) mismatch. Here, we review the literature on "strokes of unknown onset" or that occur on awakening. We moreover provide a detailed overview of treatment studies that have already been completed in wake-up-strokes.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

In this paper, we review the evidence supporting the hypothesis that strokes discovered on awakening are recent. We assess the current literature on the efficacy and safety of thrombolysis in wake-up-stroke patients and patients with unknown onset of stroke. Finally, we review the imaging techniques that are proposed to determine if a patient with unknown onset of stroke will benefit from thrombolytic therapy.

A single author searched for articles in the Pubmed and Embase bibliographic databases using the following search terms: "wakeup-stroke," "unknown-onset stroke," and both these terms with the additional term 'treatment," circadian variation and stroke," and "diffusion-flair mismatch." We restricted our search on articles between 1990 and May 2014. We reviewed articles in the reference lists of included articles. We restricted our search to articles published in English. The final reference list was generated on the basis of relevance to the topics covered in this review. We performed a meta-analysis of diagnostic studies that assessed the DWI/FLAIR mismatch pattern in relationship to time since onset in unselected patients with precisely known symptom onset. We excluded articles that only focused on posterior circulation stroke or in whom sensitivity and specificity could not be determined from the provided information. Two of the authors (AW, VT) independently extracted the number of true positives, false positives, true negatives, and false negatives within the first 3 h and within the first 4.5 h after symptom onset of each of the included studies. Discrepancies between the two authors were resolved by consensus. Data analysis was conducted using the statistical program Stata (Version 12.0, StataCorp, College Station, TX, USA), and the user-written command-midas, a module for meta-analytical integration of diagnostic test accuracy studies (author Ben Dwamena, Division of Nuclear Medicine, Department of Radiology, University of Michigan Health System, Ann Arbor, USA).

RESULTS

CIRCADIAN VARIATION IN STROKE ONSET

Similar to acute myocardial infarction and sudden cardiac death, there is a diurnal variation in the onset of stroke, with a higher frequency of strokes occurring in the morning. The incidence of early-morning strokes rises with around 50% compared to the nightly incidence (9). This variation is seen regardless of the type of stroke (ischemic, hemorrhagic, and transient ischemic attacks) in some publications (10), but other studies suggest a tendency to a bimodal curve in hemorrhagic strokes, with a second peak in the afternoon (11).

The mechanisms underlying this diurnal variation in cerebrovascular events are not exactly known. Endogenous factors may play a role in this early-morning dominance in cardiovascular events. An increase in blood pressure, an increase in platelet aggregation, and a peak in prothrombotic factors are thought to be contributing factors (12–14). Blood pressure is typically lower during the night and increases upon awakening (12). This phenomenon is prone to individual variation with some people having an exaggerated response (15). This so-called "morning surge" in blood pressure, is an independent risk factor for stroke. It is speculated that the blood pressure leads to an increase in the likelihood of the rupture of a fragile atherosclerotic plaque. Timing the administration of anti-hypertensive medication in the evening has been proposed as strategy to circumvent the early-morning rise (16). A morning increase in platelet aggregation is mainly seen on arising and standing, and is probably due to an increase in catecholamine levels, platelet count, and hemo-concentration in the morning (14). An increase in the platelet adhesiveness in morning hours has been reported instead of increased platelet counts but this may be caused by different measurement-techniques (17). Furthermore, Kozinski et al. (18) examined the diurnal effect of clopidogrel on the inhibition of platelet aggregation. They found less inhibition in the morning hours. A small study (n=11)showed an increase in Lp(a) and fibrinogen, during the morning hours (19). It is not well understood how these molecules contribute to acute cardiovascular events, apart from their effect on chronic atherosclerosis. A matutinal endothelial dysfunction has also been reported. Using high-resolution ultrasound of brachial artery flow-mediated dilatation, a blunting of endothelial function in the morning was found (20). Integrity of endothelial function is important for several homeostatic mechanisms that influence cardiovascular risk and in this way might contribute to acute cerebrovascular events. But again, no consistent results were found (21, 22).

Exogenous factors can play an additional role. The variation in circulatory factors can be a consequence of an early-morning response to arousal and physical activity in the awakening state (23). Data suggest a different response to exercise in the morning, with a blunting of the normal blood pressure lowering effects of exercise. Additionally, an association was found between the very common obstructive sleep apnoe syndrome (OSA) and the occurrence of wake-up-strokes (24). OSA is associated with intermittent hypoxemia and sympathetic overactivity, which increases the cardiovascular risk profile and possibly the prevalence of wake-up-strokes as well (**Figure 1**).

WAKE-UP-STROKE CHARACTERISTICS

The increase in stroke-occurrence in the morning has implications for possible treatment of patients with wake-up-stroke. If most of the strokes detected on awakening indeed occur in the early-morning hours just prior to awakening, the patients might be eligible for treatment. A recent epidemiologic study in the United States (7) found that 35.9% of wake-up-stroke patients would have been eligible for thrombolysis if arrival time were not a factor. To confirm or reject the hypothesis that wake-up-strokes occur early in the morning and have similar characteristics as strokes while awake, studies have been conducted to explore the possible differences between strokes detected on awakening and strokes while awake. Several studies report that the clinical and imaging characteristics do not differ between these groups (Table 1). One study (25) looked at the characteristics in terms of clinical impairment, NIHSS, age, gender, stroke subtype of patients with wake-upstroke, and found no difference to a control-group with defined onset time. Functional outcome also was similar. Another study compared the clinical and imaging data of patients with known time of stroke-onset and those with wake-up-strokes, evaluated within 24 h after the moment, they were last seen normal (3). Both groups had similar perfusion (PWI) and DWI-lesion volumes on magnetic resonance imaging and a similarly high percentage of PWI/DWI mismatch, even in the subgroups of people within 3 h after detection. A CT-based imaging study (6) found no difference in percentage of CT perfusion CBF/CBV mismatch in 170 of the



Table 1 | Clinical characteristic of patients with unknown-onset stroke

		Differences between p	atients with kn	own and unknown stroke		
Authors	Total number of patients (<i>n</i>)	Study set up and limitations	Wake-up (%) + unknown onset (%)	Clinical characteristics	Outcome	Imaging characteristics
Koton et al. (25)	4408	Prospective, consecutive, hospital based	19	N.s.d. (age, gender, TOAST, NIHSS)	N.s.d.	Not specified
Fink et al. (3)	364	Prospective, consecutive, hospital based	27	N.s.d. (age, gender, TOAST, NIHSS)	Not specified	DWI/PWI mismatch (p=0.4): n.s.d.
Silva et al. (6)	676	Prospective, hospital based $(n = 2)$, consecutive. Not specified if reader was blinded, each center had own reader, time of detection was randomly chosen at 7.30 AM	20 + 18	N.s.d. (age, gender, TOAST, NIHSS); Unknown-onset patients were older ($p = 0.08$), more likely to be female ($p = 0.04$), and higher NIHSS ($p < 0.01$)	Not specified	CT perfusion CBF/CBV mismatch: n.s.d.
Serena et al. (27)	654	Retrospective, hospital based ($n = 6$), consecutive, three independent and blinded readers	24	Nsd. (age, gender, TOAST, NIHSS, aHT)	Not specified	Early signs of ischemia: n.s.d (p=0.35)
Todo et al. (26)	81	Retrospective, consecutive, hospital based, only cardioemboligenic strokes, readers not specified	21+22	N.s.d (age, gender, TOAST, NIHSS)	Not specified	CT: more hypodens zones in unknown-onse group (<i>p</i> > 0.001)
Nadeau et al. (5)	2585	Prospective, consecutive, population based, informed consent, also inclusion of hemorrhagic strokes	13	More smokers $(p = 0.0016)$, high blood pressure $(p = 0.0144)$, and less tPa (2.1 vs. 13.5%)	Worse outcome: SIS seven points lower ($p = 0.0012$)	Not specified
Jimenez et al. (28)	813	Prospective, consecutive, hospital based	16	More obesity (<i>p</i> = 0.058), less tPa (0 vs. 3%)	Tendency to worse outcome (p = 0.038)	Not specified
Mackey et al. (7)	1854	Retrospective, hospital based $(n = 7)$	14.3	N.s.d. (age, gender, TOAST, NIHSS)	N.s.d.	Not specified

N.s.d = no significant difference, TOAST = trial of org 10172 in acute stroke treatment, aHT = arterial hypertension, SIS = stroke impact scale.

evaluated patients. Interestingly, patients with unknown time of onset occurring outside of awakening were also included, but this group had more neurological impairment and worse prognosis at discharge. Another study (26) found similar results with no differences in CT-findings between the known onset group and the wake-up group, but more hypodensities, indicative of later onset, were found in the unknown-onset group.

In contrast, some studies did report differences between wakeup strokes and strokes with defined onset. More severe neurological impairment and a non-significant trend toward worse functional outcome were observed in one study (28). Worse functional outcome, measured with the stroke impact scale (SIS-16) and a lower return to home after stroke was reported in a study that included hemorrhagic strokes. Worse outcomes were especially observed in subarachnoid hemorrhages occurring on awakening (5).

Although most studies report similar characteristics between strokes occurring at wake up and the strokes with a defined onset, these studies have limitations. Many studies were retrospective (7, 26, 27), single center (3, 25, 26, 28), and not population based (3, 6, 7, 25–28). Studies were heterogeneous in term of study population with some studies including hemorrhagic strokes (5). The inclusion and exclusion criteria varied across studies. Various imaging techniques were used and interpretation was not always blinded

Table 2 | Off-label treatment of patients with unknown-onset stroke.

Authors	Design	Number of patients with wake up or unknown-onset stroke control-group	Mean NIHSS	Mean age (years)	Door to needle time (min)	Type of stroke + time from symptom recognition till treatment	Imaging criteria	Treatment	sICH (%)	mRs 0–1 (%)	mRs 0–2 (%
losif et al. (30)	Case-report	2	_	_	_	Wake-up	DWI/PWI and DWI/FLAIR mismatch	Intra-arterial tPa, thrombectomy			
Cho et al. (31)	Retrospective, observational three centers	32 223 (known onset)	14.5	67.5	154	Wake- up/unknown onset + 3–6 h	DWI/PWI –and DWI/FLAIR mismatch + DWI <1/2 ACM	IV tPa, IV tPa, and intra-arterial urokinase, intra-arterial urokinase	6.3	37.5	50
Adams et al. (32) AbESTT	Randomized clinical trial, >20 centers	22 (treatment) 21 (placebo) 758 (known onset)	10	68.6	?	Wake-up + <3 h	NCCT, CT < 1/2 ACM	Abciximab	13.6	10	32
Barreto et al. (4)	Retrospective, observational, 1 center	46 (treatment) 34 (no treatment) 174 (known onset)	16 (treat- ment) 10 (no treat- ment)	62.0	144	Wake-up + no further time specification	NCCT, CT > 1/3 ACM	IV tPa, IV tPa, and intra-arterial urokinase, intra-arterial urokinase	4.3	14	28
Breuer et al. (33)	Prospective, 1 center	10 (treatment) 35 (no treatment)	10.5 (treat- ment) 6 (no treat- ment)	68	80	Wake-up + <6 h	MRI visual PWI/DWI mismatch, no FLAIR hyperintensity, no DWI > 1/3 MCA	IV tPa (0.9 mg/kg)	0	31	60
Kim et al. (34)	Retrospective, 1 center	29 (treatment) 49 (no treatment)	13	66.9	?	Wake- up/unknown onset, <3 h	NCCT, CT < 1/3 ACM + Consecutive PWI before intra-arterial tPa	IV tPa, IV tPa, and intra-arterial urokinase, intra-arterial urokinase	10.3	37.6	44.8
Aoki et al. (35)	Prospective, 1 center	10	14	84	?	Wake- up/unknown onset, <3 h	DWI/FLAIR mismatch	IV tPa (0.6 mg/kg)	0	30	40
Ebinger et al. (36)	Observational substudy, 1 center	17 131 (known onset)	13	81	86	Wake- up/unknown onset + <24 h	MRI, DWI < 1/3 ACM	IV tPa (0.9 mg/kg)	0	29.4	41.2

(Continued)

Wake-up stroke: critical review

Table 2 | Continued

www.frontiersin.org

Authors	Design	Number of patients with wake up or unknown-onset stroke control-group	Mean NIHSS	Mean age (years)	Door to needle time (min)	Type of stroke + time from symptom recognition till treatment	Imaging criteria	Treatment	sICH (%)	mRs 0–1 (%)	mRs 0–2 (%
Kang et al. (37)	Prospective, 6 centers	83 (treatment) 156 (no treatment)	14	67.5	155	Wake- up/unknown onset + <6 h	DWI/PWI and DWI/FLAIR mismatch DWI < 1/3 ACM	IV tPa, IV tPa, and intra-arterial urokinase, intra-arterial urokinase	3.6	28.9	44.6
Michel et al. (38)	Single-center, prospective, randomized, double- blinded, placebo- controlled, phase II study	6 (treatment) 6 (no treatment)	16	59	122	Wake- up/unknown onset + <2 h	CT perfusion (MTT and CBV)	IV tPa (0.9 mg/kg)	0	?	4 (66.6)
Manawadu et al. (39)	Retrospective, case control, 1 center	68 326 (known onset)	12	74	73	Wake- up + >4.5 h, <12 h	NCCT, CT < 1/3 ACM	IV tPa (0.9 mg/kg)	2.9	16	37
Bai et al. (40)	Prispective, single center	48 138 (known onset)	11	61	?	Wake up + < 12 h	MRI: DWI/FLAIR or T2 mismatch.	IV tPa	2	55	?
Natarajan et al. (41)	Retrospective, 1 center	30 (wake-up not specified)	13	72	210	Wake-up/known onset + 8–23 h	CT perfusion, >30% CBV CT <1/3 ACM	Intra-arterial thrombolysis, mechanical thrombectomy, balloon anioplasty, intra-arterial thrombolysis + mechanical thrombectomy, eptifibatide	33.3	?	20
Burkart et al. (42)	Retrospective, 1 center	40 (five unknown onset)	18	75.4	151	Wake- up/unknown onset/known onset + timing not further specified	Exclusion if MTT > 50% or NCCT > 1/3 ACM	Mechanical thrombectomy (sometimes with intra-arterial tPa or IV tPa)	10	?	50

(Continued)

Wake-up stroke: critical review

									ļ	c	ſ
Authors	nesign	Number of patients with wake up or unknown-onset stroke control-group	Mean NIHSS	wean age (years)	Uoor to Type of needle stroke + time from sy (min) recognii treatme	lype or stroke + time from symptom recognition till treatment	Imaging criteria	Ireatment	SICH (%)	шнs 0–1 (%)	шнs 0-2 (%)
Stampfl et al (43)	Retrospective, 19 observational, 1 center	6	1	73.7	1	Wake-up + timing not further specified	1. DVVI/PVVI > 50%, 2. CBV/TTP > 50%, +<1/3 MCA	Mechanical thrombectomy 21.1 by stent-retriever-devices (sometimes with intra-arterial tPa pr IVtPa)	21.1	10	10
Jung et al. (44)	Prospective, 1 center	55 (wake-up) –, 22 (unknown onset) 782 (known onset)	15 (wake up) 18 (unknown onset)	61.9 (WUS), 63.5 (UOS)		Wake- up/unknown onset/known onset + <24 h	No stringent criteria, individual decision, PWI/DWI mismatch was assessed	Intra-arterial urokinase, mechanical thrombectomy, and intra-arterial urokinase, mechanical thrombectomy	3.7, 9.1	3.7, 9.1 16.7, 23.8	37, 38.1

Further, prospective, population based, multicenter studies, using strictly defined inclusion criteria, employing standardized imaging with blind evaluation are therefore warranted.

MEDICAL AND INTERVENTIONAL THERAPY FOR PATIENTS WITH UNKNOWN TIME OF STROKE-ONSET: CURRENT EVIDENCE

We identified 12 studies in which wake-up-stroke-patients (WUS) were treated with intravenous tPA, either with or without intraarterial therapy (**Table 2**). In 2006 (29) and 2008 (30) already, two case-reports were published about thrombolysis and mechanical reperfusion of patients with unknown stroke-onset. They suggested an imaging-based selection to define which patients would benefit from thrombolysis regardless of the time of stroke-onset.

THROMBOLYSIS

Subsequent studies compared outcome after treatment of knownand unknown-onset ischemic stroke. One of the first was a retrospective study among three centers, which included 32 patients with unknown-onset stroke and 223 controls (31). There was no difference in the outcomes of the two groups. The limitations of this retrospective study include the small number of patients and the imbalance in treatment methods among the two groups with more use of intra-arterial thrombolysis in the unknown-onset group. Images were not analyzed uniformly and like in most of the current studies, only one reader was used to interpret the images. In the AbESTT-trial (32) abciximab, a GPIIbIIIb receptor blocker was tested in a randomized controlled trial as a potential treatment of acute ischemic stroke. A subgroup of WUS patients who presented within 3 h after symptom recognition was also included. Unfortunately inclusion of this subgroup was stopped early, because of an unacceptably high rate of symptomatic intracranial hemorrhages (SICH). In the end, it was shown that abciximab did not improve outcome overall. WUS patients in this study exhibited significantly more signs of early ischemia on CT compared to the non-wakeup group, suggesting that these patients did not have very early stroke and had less chance to respond to reperfusion-therapies. Barreto et al. (4) retrospectively compared the outcomes of wakeup patients who were treated with intravenous tPA, intra-arterial urokinase or a combination of both, and those who did not. Noncontrast CT was used to exclude a hypodensity larger than 1/3 of the middle cerebral artery territory. Multimodal neuroimaging was not a part of their study-protocol. Despite a greater clinical impairment, they found a higher rate of good outcomes in the treated patients, however, at the expense of an increased mortality. Additionally, a comparison was made between wake-up-strokes and patients with known onset time who received thrombolysis within 3 h of symptom onset. Having adjusted for baseline differences in NIHSS, outcomes were similar. This retrospective study is limited by its lack of clinical or imaging selection criteria, the various treatment modalities, a possible selection bias and the relatively small sample size. In a similar study, thrombolysis in wake-up patients was significantly associated with a favorable outcome at 3 months (odds ratio = 6.842) (34). When a large diffusion-deficit on MRI was found, tPA-administration was

Table 3	Characteristics	of the n	ronosed	imaging.	modalities
Idule 3	Characteristics of	or the p	roposeu	mayiny	mouanties.

	Advantages	Disadvantages
CT perfusion	Widely available at ER	Additional radiation dose
	• Fast	IV contrast
	Low cost	 Difficult to detect small infarcts
	 Easy patient monitoring 	 Protocols and guidelines for quantitative thresholds vary
	 Helps to identify patients who would benefit from therapy 	 Different post-processing programs
	and those with high hemorrhagic risk	AIF (arterial input function) and VOF (venous input function) difficult to localize
		 False positive results: Decreased blood flow due to vascular stenosis, extensive white matter disease, seizure and vasospasm
		False negative results: partial volume effect around blood vessels
MRI perfusion	 High sensitivity and high predictive value for ischemia 	Duration of scan
	 Increasing evidence that ADC can reliable predict 	Limited availability
	ischemic core	 Use of a contrast agent
	 PWI/DWI mismatch for selection of patients who would 	 Limitations: pacemakers, claustrophobia
	benefit from therapy and those with high hemorrhagic risk	 Monitoring of patients is more difficult
	(malignant profile)	Protocols and guidelines for quantitative thresholds varyDifferent post-processing programs
DWI/FLAIR mismatch	 Imaging marker for timing of stroke-onset based on pathophysiologic tissue changes in the evolution of acute stroke 	 Relative high interrater- and intrarater-variability Sensitivity is quite low → stroke-patients within time-interval to benefit from tPA can be missed
	 Qualitative assessment → no need for long postprocessing Validation in large PRE-FLAIR study 	

stopped. This happened in 5 out of the 22 cases at various time points after tPA infusion started. This increased the heterogeneity in the study population and highlights the need for uniform pre-treatment imaging selection criteria. A small study (n = 10), without a control-group, showed a safe selection of patients based on DWI/FLAIR mismatch with no SICH occurring (35). However, the sample size was obviously small and a lower than currently accepted dose of tPA (0.6 mg/kg) was used. Also the time from last seen well till treatment was on average 5.6 h, which is lower than in most other studies. A similar observational study reported no SICH and no difference in outcome in 17 similarly selected patients (36). The study of Kang et al. (37) had multiple advantages over the previous ones. A large group of patients with unknown-onset time of stroke (n = 83) were included and they used well-defined clinical and imaging selection criteria. Only WUS-patients were treated who both had a DWI/PWI and a DWI/FLAIR mismatch. After adjusting for age, sex, and baseline NIHSS score, reperfusion therapy significantly increased the incidence of good clinical outcomes in unclear-onset stroke patients compared to a matchedcohort of untreated patients (odds ratio, 2.25). However, although the clinical inclusion criteria were similar, the control patients did not undergo the same stringent imaging selection criterion, which biases the findings of this study. Other limitations were the participation of two centers with no previous experience in MRIbased thrombolysis studies. Only 1 of the 10 patients treated in these centers, did have a good outcome. Although they used two

MRI-based selection criteria, no pre-trial training was foreseen. Organization of a training course in advance could have increased the reproducibility of the image protocols.

MECHANICAL THROMBECTOMY

Four studies [(41–44); **Table 2**] examined the possible benefit of mechanical thrombectomy, all based on perfusion (CT or MRI) scans and clinical criteria to include patients. One study (43) included 19 patients with wake-up-strokes. They used stent-retriever-devices for mechanical thrombectomy. Compared to other studies with known onset stroke, a larger number of SICH were found and patients had less favorable outcome after 3 months. Another study (44) found no significant difference in outcome between known and unknown-onset stroke patients. However, selection of patients was based on individual decision making and various treatment techniques were used over the years.

SUMMARY

From these pilot-studies, we conclude that many patients with wake-up or unknown-onset stroke might be helped by revascularization-therapy with relative safety. There is more experience with intravenous treatment than with endovascular therapies. Limitations in using clinical databases are the possible bias in selection of patients, completeness of data, and retrospective determination of outcome. Moreover, publication bias cannot be excluded, as there are no small studies published, which show unfavorable results. Only two studies (32, 38) testing thrombolysis or thrombectomy were randomized. One was the AbESTT-trial (32), discussed previously and the other one was a small pilotstudy with only 12 patients included (38). The imaging selection criteria used to select patients for treatment were not uniform, since most centers used individual decision making to treat this subset of patients. A large clinical randomized trial is therefore needed to confirm these preliminary results.

PROPOSED IMAGING SELECTION METHODS

Unknown time of onset is clearly a major reason not to receive thrombolysis (45). In the studies with off-label treatment of unknown-onset stroke patients, different imaging selection criteria have been used [**Table 2**; (46)]. These include visual or semi-quantitative analysis of the FLAIR-DWI mismatch, PWI-DWI mismatch, or CT perfusion based approaches (**Table 3**; **Figure 2**).

DWI-FLAIR MISMATCH

Several groups used the presence of a DWI/FLAIR mismatch to guide thrombolysis in patients with unknown-onset stroke (33, 35, 37, 40). The idea behind the FLAIR-DWI mismatch analysis principle is based on the pathophysiology of acute cerebral ischemia. Diffusion-weighted imaging is most sensitive to a restriction of the Brownian motion of extracellular water caused by cytotoxic edema. This phenomenon is already present within minutes after



FIGURE 2 |The different imaging techniques used to select stroke-patients who would benefit from therapy. Patient 1 exhibits no FLAIR-lesion (A) and a clear DWI-lesion (B), the so-called DWI-FLAIR mismatch pattern. Patient 2 has a PWI/DWI mismatch on imaging, with (C) representing the lesion on Tmax, and (D) the corresponding diffusion lesion.

the event. FLAIR-images are sensitive for the detection of vasogenic edema, a phenomenon, which starts gradually in the hours after the initial event. This edema is thought to reflect loss of the integrity of the blood brain barrier.

A large multicenter observational study showed that the pattern of an acute ischemic lesion seen with DWI but not with FLAIRimaging, decreases with longer time between onset of symptoms and MRI scanning (47). DWI/FLAIR mismatch had a sensitivity of 62%, a specificity of 78%, and a positive likelihood ratio of 3.6, for the detection of stroke patients within 4.5 h of stroke onset. In that study, a visual analysis was used that required complete absence of even subtle FLAIR lesions. In a later substudy (48), a more liberal visual rating system was used, in which subtle FLAIR lesions were still considered as DWI/FLAIR mismatch. This improved the sensitivity (0.86), but decreased the specificity (0.48) of this pattern to detect lesions within 4.5 h. The positive likelihood ratio for the liberal rating system was 2.6. The disadvantage of the liberal rating system is an increase in the interrater-variability for "subtle" FLAIR lesions. Figure 3 shows a meta-analysis of reported diagnostic studies that assessed the DWI/FLAIR mismatch pattern in relationship to time since onset in patients with precisely known symptom onset. The overall sensitivity of the DWI/FLAIR mismatch for detecting stroke within 3 h is 74% and within 4.5 h is 62%, with a specificity of 82% at both time points. The diagnostic accuracy is quite heterogeneous and may reflect differences in inclusion criteria, definitions of FLAIR/DWI mismatch, acquisition techniques, proportions of small, and infratentorial lesions between the studies.

Semi-quantitative analysis of the FLAIR signal intensities has been proposed in order to avoid interpretation issues (53). However, this is controversial and in the PRE-FLAIR study an improvement over quantitative analysis of FLAIR signal was not better than visual analysis (48, 54). It has been shown that a significant amount of wake-up-stroke patients has such a DWI/FLAIR mismatch pattern (55). There are limitations though of the sole use of DWI/FLAIR mismatch to select patients for therapy. First there is no certainty about which technique (liberal or strict) has to be used to visually assess the presence of a DWI/FLAIR mismatch. Second, because of the low sensitivity, a large amount of possible eligible patients will be excluded from therapy. The interpretation of the mismatch pattern also depends on the type of stroke. With every 10 ml increase in diffusion volume, the odds to find a flair positive lesion increases with 7% (47). For patients with an infratentorial stroke, the DWI/FLAIR mismatch pattern seems to be less robust in identifying patients with early onset (56). The risk of bleeding in patients with a DWI/FLAIR mismatch is still uncertain. One recent study suggests a higher risk of bleeding with early FLAIR-hyperintensity (57), while another study found no association (58). Flair-positivity might be associated with a worse outcome after 3 months, but this finding still needs to be confirmed (59). Other imaging parameters have to be found to make a more optimal selection of patients who would benefit from therapy.

CT PERFUSION

Another approach is to select patients based on the presence of imaging markers of tissue at risk or other imaging characteristics. CT combined with perfusion CT is a widely available



technique that may help decide if patients with unknown-onset stroke, are eligible for off-label use of thrombolysis (29, 38, 41). Different hemodynamic parameters like cerebral blood volume (CBV), cerebral blood flow (CBF), delay time (Tmax), and mean transit time (MTT) have been proposed to identify areas of critical hypoperfusion. The ischemic core is variously defined as a region with markedly reduced CBV or CBF combined with prolonged MTT or Tmax. However, a real consensus on which parameter and threshold best represents critical hypoperfusion and core has not emerged yet. Different definitions with different thresholds have been proposed to define the tissue at risk. Wintermark et al. (60) did a ROC analysis and proposed an optimal threshold of 2 ml/100 g for CBV to define the ischemic core and 145% of MTT to define the tissue at risk of infarction. More recent evidence suggests that relative CBF might be better to define infarct core then CBV (61, 62). The more recent literature suggests a threshold of CT-Tmax of >6 s to define the tissue at risk (63). Despite that no real consensus exists about the thresholds that should be used, the speed and wide availability make perfusion CT an interesting alternative compared to other perfusion-modalities.

PWI/DWI MISMATCH

Perfusion and diffusion based MR imaging techniques have been advocated as an imaging selection method in wake-up strokes (Figure 2). The disadvantage of the latter technique is the longer imaging time required and the limited availability of MRI compared to CT. Dynamic susceptibility contrast enhanced MRI is the most widely used technique. Arterial spin labeling is a newer method and has no need for contrast, but requires, in general, longer imaging times. MRI does have the advantage of a reliable prediction of the ischemic core with ADC-maps (64). However, the possible reversibility of the diffusion lesion, questions the paradigm that diffusion lesions represent the ischemic core. Analysis of the EPITHET-data showed that true DWI-lesion reversal is uncommon and if present would rarely alter treatment decision making (65). As with CT, difficulties arise in determining the optimal thresholds to differentiate ischemic core from salvageable brain tissue (66). Also the selection of the most optimal parameter or combination of parameters is still a matter of debate (67). An ADC-threshold of $600 \times 10^{-6} \text{ mm}^2/\text{s}$ seems a fairly robust parameter in predicting ischemic core tissue (64). The mismatch between an area that has a Tmax > 6s and is below this ADCthreshold is currently considered in several clinical trials as an operational definition of the tissue at risk. A substudy of DEFUSE 2 (68) supported this hypothesis by showing that in patients with a strong reperfusion, there is a high correlation between baseline DWI-volume and final infarct and in patients with minimal or no reperfusion, there is a high correlation between the baseline PWI-volume and final infarct. To determine the tissue at risk the PWI-DWI mismatch is useful, with 120% most commonly used to define a mismatch, although more stringent criteria have been advocated, with studies now advocating a perfusiondiffusion ratio that is larger than 180%, dependent on the parameter that is used to define the perfusion abnormality. MRI can also detect the so-called " malignant" profile. The DEFUSE-data (69) showed that patients with a baseline DWI-lesion bigger than 100 ml and/or a PWI lesion of 100 ml or more with 8 s or longer of Tmax delay, suffered more intracranial hemorrhages after early reperfusion. The major drawback in the clinical use of MRI perfusion is that the extent of perfusion abnormalities varies among perfusion parameters, software packages, and various algorithms and that upon today no consensus is reached. Other techniques to define tissue at risk, like FDG-PET or SPECT, are less easily used in clinical practice. Two large trials to treat wake-up patients are currently ongoing, one based on DWI/FLAIR mismatch (WAKE-UP) (8) and one based on penumbral imaging (EXTEND) (70).

CONCLUSION

Wake-up-stroke and stroke with unknown time of onset are frequent. These patients are at present excluded from thrombolytic therapy. Evidence suggests that these strokes occur closely on awakening and most observational studies did not find differences in terms of clinical features or outcome after therapy, suggesting that at least a subset of these patients could benefit of thrombolysis or endovascular treatment. Selection of eligible patients is preferably done using neuro-imaging, but the optimal imaging selection strategy for treating these patients has not yet been defined. The proposed selection modalities have not been properly evaluated in randomized trials, therefore, inclusion in these trials is primordial. In case randomization is not possible, advocating treatment on the basis of the presence of a DWI/FLAIR mismatch or PWI/DWI mismatch can generally not be recommended. In this scenario, treatment must remain an individualized decision. Ongoing randomized controlled trials testing these strategies are the WAKE-UP trial (8) and the EXTEND-trial (70). Identifying a safe and efficacious selection strategy will not only benefit patients with WUS, but also allow moving away from a rigid time window based approach for all patients.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Anke Wouters receives a research grant from the European Union. Rahmenprogramm der Europäischen Union [FP7/2007–2013] gefördert, Grant Agreement Nr. 278276 (WAKE-UP).

REFERENCES

- 1. Seshadri S, Wolf PA. Lifetime risk of stroke and dementia: current concepts, and estimates from the Framingham Study. *Lancet Neurol* (2007) **6**(12):1106–14. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70291-0
- Hacke W, Kaste M, Bluhmki E, Brozman M, Dávalos A, Guidetti D, et al. Thrombolysis with alteplase 3 to 4.5 hours after acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2008) 13:1317–29. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0804656
- Fink JN, Kumar S, Horkan C, Linfante I, Selim MH, Caplan LR, et al. The stroke patient who woke up: clinical and radiological features, including diffusion and perfusion MRI. *Stroke* (2002) 33(4):988–93. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000014585. 17714.67
- Barreto AD, Martin-Schild S, Hallevi H, Morales MM, Abraham AT, Gonzales NR, et al. Thrombolytic therapy for patients who wake-up with stroke. *Stroke A J Cereb Circ* (2009) 40:827–32. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.528034
- Nadeau JO, Fang J, Kapral MK, Silver FL, Hill MD. Outcome after stroke upon awakening. *Can J Neurol Sci Le J Can des Sci Neuro* (2005) 32(2):232–6.
- Silva GS, Lima FO, Camargo ECS, Smith WS, Singhal AB, Greer DM, et al. Wakeup stroke: clinical and neuroimaging characteristics. *Cerebrovasc Dis Basel Switz* S (2010) 29(4):336–42. doi:10.1159/000278929
- Mackey J, Kleindorfer D, Sucharew H, Moomaw CJ, Kissela BM, Alwell K, et al. Population-based study of wake-up strokes. *Neurology* (2011) 76:1662–7. doi:10.1212/WNL.0b013e318219fb30
- Thomalla G, Fiebach JB, Ostergaard L, Pedraza S, Thijs V, Nighoghossian N, et al. A multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial to test efficacy and safety of magnetic resonance imaging-based thrombolysis in wake-up stroke (WAKE-UP). *Int J Stroke* (2013) 278276:1–8. doi:10.1111/ijs.12011
- Marler JR, Price TR, Clark GL, Muller JE, Robertson T, Mohr JP, et al. Morning increase in onset of ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (1989) 20(4):473–6.
- Elliott WJ. Circadian variation in the timing of stroke onset: a meta-analysis. Stroke (1998) 29(5):992–6. doi:10.1161/01.STR.29.5.992
- Omama S, Yoshida Y, Ogawa A, Onoda T, Okayama A. Differences in circadian variation of cerebral infarction, intracerebral haemorrhage and subarachnoid haemorrhage by situation at onset. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (2006) 77(12):1345–9. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2006.090373
- Redon J. The normal circadian pattern of blood pressure: implications for treatment. *Int J Clin Pract Suppl* (2004) 145:3–8. doi:10.1111/j.1742-1241.2004. 00403.x
- 13. Kario K, Yano Y, Matsuo T, Hoshide S, Asada Y, Shimada K. Morning blood pressure surge, morning platelet aggregation, and silent cerebral infarction

in older Japanese hypertensive patients. J Hypertens (2011) **29**(12):2433–9. doi:10.1097/HJH.0b013e32834cf1c0

- Andrews NP, Gralnick HR, Merryman P, Vail M, Quyyumi AA. Mechanisms underlying the morning increase in platelet aggregation: a flow cytometry study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (1996) 28:1789–95. doi:10.1016/S0735-1097(96)00398-1
- Kario K. Morning surge in blood pressure as a predictor of silent and clinical cerebrovascular disease in elderly hypertensives: A Prospective Study. *Circulation* (2003) 107(10):1401–6. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000056521.67546.AA
- Ashizawa N, Seto S, Shibata Y, Yano K. Bedtime administration of cilnidipine controls morning hypertension. *Int Heart J* (2007) 48:597–603. doi:10.1536/ihj. 48.597
- Haus E. Chronobiology of hemostasis and inferences for the chronotherapy of coagulation disorders and thrombosis prevention. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* (2007) 59(9–10):966–84. doi:10.1016/j.addr.2006.11.002
- Kozinski M, Bielis L, Wisniewska-Szmyt J, Boinska J, Stolarek W, Marciniak A, et al. Diurnal variation in platelet inhibition by clopidogrel. *Platelets* (2011) 22(8):579–87. doi:10.3109/09537104.2011.582900
- Bremner W, Sothern RB, Kanabrocki EL, Ryan M, McCormick JB, Connors ES, et al. Relation between circadian patterns in levels of circulating lipoprotein (a), fibrinogen, platelets, and related lipid variables in men. *Am Heart J* (2000) 139:164–73. doi:10.1016/S0002-8703(00)90324-7
- Otto ME, Svatikova A, Barretto RBDM, Santos S, Hoffmann M, Khandheria B, et al. Early morning attenuation of endothelial function in healthy humans. *Circulation* (2004) 109(21):2507–10. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000128207.26863.C4
- 21. Kawano H, Motoyama T, Yasue H, Hirai N, Waly HM, Ogawa H. Endothelial function fluctuates with diurnal variation in the frequency of ischemic episodes in patients with variant angina. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2002) 40(2):266–70. doi:10.1016/S0735-1097(02)01956-3
- Shaw JA, Chin-dusting JPF, Kingwell BA, Dart AM. Diurnal variation in endothelium-dependent vasodilatation is not apparent in coronary artery disease. *Circulation* (2001) 103:806–12. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.103.6.806
- Atkinson G, Jones H, Ainslie PN. Circadian variation in the circulatory responses to exercise: relevance to the morning peaks in strokes and cardiac events. *Eur J Appl Physiol* (2010) **108**(1):15–29. doi:10.1007/s00421-009-1243-y
- Hsieh S-W, Lai C-L, Liu C-K, Hsieh C-F, Hsu C-Y. Obstructive sleep apnea linked to wake-up strokes. *J Neurol* (2012) 259(7):1433–9. doi:10.1007/s00415-011-6370-9
- Koton S, Tanne D, Bornstein NM. Ischemic stroke on awakening: patients' characteristics, outcomes and potential for reperfusion therapy. *Neuroepidemiology* (2012) 39(3–4):149–53. doi:10.1159/000341242
- Todo K, Moriwaki H, Saito K, Tanaka M, Oe H, Naritomi H. Early CT findings in unknown-onset and wake-up strokes. *Cerebrovasc Dis Basel Switz* (2006) 21(5–6):367–71. doi:10.1159/000091545
- Serena J, Dávalos A, Segura T, Mostacero E, Castillo J. Stroke on awakening: looking for a more rational management. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2003) 16(2):128–33. doi:10.1159/000070592
- Jiménez-Conde J, Ois A, Rodríguez-Campello A, Gomis M, Roquer J. Does sleep protect against ischemic stroke? Less frequent ischemic strokes but more severe ones. J Neurol (2007) 254(6):782–8. doi:10.1007/s00415-006-0438-y
- Hellier KD, Hampton JL, Guadagno JV, Higgins NP, Antoun NM, Day DJ, et al. Perfusion CT helps decision making for thrombolysis when there is no clear time of onset. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (2006) 77(3):417–9. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2005.067363
- Iosif C, Oppenheim C, Trystram D, Domigo V, Méder J-F. MR imaging-based decision in thrombolytic therapy for stroke on awakening: report of 2 cases. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2008) 29:1314–6. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A1069
- Cho A-H, Sohn S-I, Han M-K, Lee DH, Kim JS, Choi CG, et al. Safety and efficacy of MRI-based thrombolysis in unclear-onset stroke. A preliminary report. *Cerebrovasc Dis Basel Switz* (2008) 25(6):572–9. doi:10.1159/000132204
- 32. Adams HP, Leira EC, Torner JC, Barnathan E, Padgett L, Effron MB, et al. Treating patients with "wake-up" stroke: the experience of the AbESTT-II trial. *Stroke A J Cereb Circ* (2008) **39**(12):3277–82. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.508853
- 33. Breuer L, Schellinger PD, Huttner HB, Halwachs R, Engelhorn T, Doerfler A, et al. Feasibility and safety of magnetic resonance imaging-based thrombolysis in patients with stroke on awakening: initial single-centre experience. *Int J Stroke* (2010) 5(2):68–73. doi:10.1111/j.1747-4949.2010.00410.x
- 34. Kim J-T, Park M-S, Nam T-S, Choi S-M, Kim B-C, Kim M-K, et al. Thrombolysis as a factor associated with favorable outcomes in patients with

unclear-onset stroke. Eur J Neurol (2011) 18(7):988–94. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2011.03351.x

- 35. Aoki J, Kimura K, Iguchi Y, Shibazaki K, Iwanaga T, Watanabe M, et al. Intravenous thrombolysis based on diffusion-weighted imaging and fluid-attenuated inversion recovery mismatch in acute stroke patients with unknown onset time. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2011) 31(5):435–41. doi:10.1159/000323850
- Ebinger M, Scheitz JF, Kufner A, Endres M, Fiebach JB, Nolte CH. MRI-based intravenous thrombolysis in stroke patients with unknown time of symptom onset. *Eur J Neurol* (2012) **19**(2):348–50. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2011. 03504.x
- 37. Kang D-W, Sohn S-I, Hong K-S, Yu K-H, Hwang Y-H, Han M-K, et al. Reperfusion therapy in unclear-onset stroke based on MRI evaluation (RESTORE): a prospective multicenter study. *Stroke a J Cereb Circ* (2012) 43(12):3278–83. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.675926
- Michel P, Ntaios G, Reichhart M, Schindler C, Bogousslavsky J, Maeder P, et al. Perfusion-CT guided intravenous thrombolysis in patients with unknown-onset stroke: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, pilot feasibility trial. *Neuroradiology* (2012) 54(6):579–88. doi:10.1007/s00234-011-0944-1
- Manawadu D, Bodla S, Jarosz J, Keep J, Kalra L. A case-controlled comparison of thrombolysis outcomes between wake-up and known time of onset ischemic stroke patients. *Stroke* (2013) 44(8):2226–31. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111. 000757
- Bai Q, Zhao Z, Fu P, Sui H, Xie X, Chen J, et al. Clinical outcomes of fast MRIbased thrombolysis in wake-up strokes compared to superacute ischemic strokes within 12 hours. *Neurol Res* (2013) 35(5):492–7. doi:10.1179/1743132813Y. 0000000208
- Natarajan SK, Snyder KV, Siddiqui AH, Ionita CC, Hopkins LN, Levy EI. Safety and effectiveness of endovascular therapy after 8 hours of acute ischemic stroke onset and wake-up strokes. *Stroke* (2009) 40(10):3269–74. doi:10.1161/ STROKEAHA.109.555102
- Burkart DJ, Day JS, Henderson K, Borsa JJ. Efficacy of peripheral interventional radiologists performing endovascular stroke therapy guided by CT perfusion triage of patients. *J Vasc Interv Radiol* (2013) 24(9):1267–72. doi:10.1016/j.jvir. 2013.05.002
- Stampfl S, Ringleb PA, Haehnel S, Rocco A, Herweh C, Hametner C, et al. Recanalization with Stent-Retriever Devices in Patients with Wake-Up Stroke. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2012) 34:1040–3. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A3357
- Jung S, Gralla J, Fischer U, Mono M-L, Weck A, Lüdi R, et al. Safety of endovascular treatment beyond the 6-h time window in 205 patients. *Eur J Neurol* (2013) 20(6):865–71. doi:10.1111/ene.12069
- 45. Kleindorfer D, Kissela B, Schneider A, Woo D, Khoury J, Miller R, et al. Eligibility for recombinant tissue plasminogen activator in acute ischemic stroke: a population-based study. *Stroke* (2004) 35(2):e27–9. doi:10.1161/01. STR.0000109767.11426.17
- Rimmele DL, Thomalla G. Wake-up stroke: clinical characteristics, imaging findings, and treatment option – an update. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:35. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00035
- 47. Thomalla G, Cheng B, Ebinger M, Hao Q, Tourdias T, Wu O, et al. DWI-FLAIR mismatch for the identification of patients with acute ischaemic stroke within 4·5 h of symptom onset (PRE-FLAIR): a multicentre observational study. *Lancet* (2011) 10(11):978–86. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(11)70192-2
- 48. Cheng B, Brinkmann M, Forkert ND, Treszl A, Ebinger M, Köhrmann M, et al. Quantitative measurements of relative fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) signal intensities in acute stroke for the prediction of time from symptom onset. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2013) 33(1):76–84. doi:10.1038/ jcbfm.2012.129
- Petkova M, Rodrigo S, Larny C, Oppenheim G, Touzé E, Mas JL, et al. MR Imaging helps predict time from symptom onset in patients with acute stroke. *Neuroradiology* (2010) 257(3):782–92. doi:10.1148/radiol.10100461
- Ebinger M, Galinovic I, Rozanski M, Brunecker P, Endres M, Fiebach J. Fluidattenuated inversion recovery evolution within 12 hours from stroke onset: a reliable tissue clock? *Stroke* (2010) 41:250–5. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.109. 568410
- 51. Aoki J, Kimura K, Iguchi Y, Shibazaki K, Sakai K, Iwanga T. Flair can estimate the onset time in acute ischemic stroke patients. *J Neurol Sci* (2010) **293**(1–2):39–44. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2010.03.011
- 52. Thomalla G, Rossbach P, Rosenkranz M, Siemonsen S, Krützelmann A, Fiehler J, et al. Negative fluid-attenuated inversion recovery imaging identifies acute

ischemic stroke at 3 hours or less. *Ann Neurol* (2009) **65**:724–32. doi:10.1002/ ana.21651

- 53. Song SS, Latour LL, Ritter CH, Wu O, Tighiouart M, Hernandez D, et al. A pragmatic approach using magnetic resonance imaging to treat ischemic strokes of unknown onset time in a thrombolytic trial. *Stroke* (2012) 43(9):2331–5. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.630947
- Galinovic I, Puig J, Neeb L, Guibernau J, Kemmling A, Pedraza S, et al. Visual and region of interest-based inter-rater agreement in the assessment of the diffusionweighted imaging-fluid-attenuated inversion recovery mismatch. *Stroke* (2014) 45:1170–2. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.002661
- 55. Kim BJ, Kim H-J, Lee DH, Kwon SU, Kim SJ, Kim JS, et al. Diffusionweighted image and fluid-attenuated inversion recovery image mismatch: unclear-onset versus clear-onset stroke. *Stroke* (2014) 45(2):450–5. doi:10.1161/ STROKEAHA.113.002830
- Grosse-Dresselhaus F, Galinovic I, Villringer K, Audebert HJ, Fiebach JB. Difficulty of MRI based identification of lesion age by acute infra-tentorial ischemic stroke. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(3):e92868. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0092868
- 57. Kufner A, Galinovic I, Brunecker P, Cheng B, Thomalla G, Gerloff C, et al. Early infarct FLAIR hyperintensity is associated with increased hemorrhagic transformation after thrombolysis. *Eur J Neurol* (2013) 20(2):281–5. doi:10.1111/j. 1468-1331.2012.03841.x
- Campbell BCV, Costello C, Christensen S, Ebinger M, Parsons MW, Desmond PM, et al. Fluid-attenuated inversion recovery hyperintensity in acute ischemic stroke may not predict hemorrhagic transformation. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2011) 32(4):401–5. doi:10.1159/000331467
- Ebinger M, Kufner A, Galinovic I, Brunecker P, Malzahn U, Nolte CH, et al. Fluid-attenuated inversion recovery images and stroke outcome after thrombolysis. *Stroke* (2012) 43(2):539–42. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.632026
- 60. Wintermark M, Flanders AE, Velthuis B, Meuli R, van Leeuwen M, Goldsher D, et al. Perfusion-CT assessment of infarct core and penumbra: receiver operating characteristic curve analysis in 130 patients suspected of acute hemispheric stroke. *Stroke* (2006) **37**(4):979–85. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000209238. 61459.39
- Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Levi CR, Desmond PM, Donnan G. Davis SM, et al. Cerebral blood flow is the optimal CT perfusion parameter for assessing infarct core. *Stroke* (2011) **42**(12):3435–40. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111. 618355
- Bivard A, Levi C, Spratt N, Parsons M. Perfusion CT in acute stroke: a comprehensive analysis of infarct and penumbra. *Radiology* (2013) 267(2):543–50. doi:10.1148/radiol.12120971
- Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Levi CR, Desmond PM, Donnan G, Davis SM, et al. Comparison of computed tomography perfusion and magnetic resonance imaging perfusion-diffusion mismatch in ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2012) 43(10):2648–53. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.660548

- 64. Purushotham A, Campbell BCV, Straka M, Mlynash M, Olivot J-M, Bammer R, et al. Apparent diffusion coefficient threshold for delineation of ischemic core. *Int J Stroke* (2013) **13**:1–6. doi:10.1111/ijs.12068
- Chemmanam T, Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Nagakane Y, Desmond PM, Bladin CF, et al. Ischemic diffusion lesion reversal is uncommon and rarely alters perfusion-diffusion mismatch. *Neurology* (2010) **75**(12):1040–7. doi:10. 1212/WNL.0b013e3181f39ab6
- 66. Dani K, Thomas RGR, Chappell FM, Shuler K, MacLeod MJ, Muir KW, et al. Computed tomography and magnetic resonance perfusion imaging in ischemic stroke: definitions and thresholds. *Ann Neurol* (2011) **70**(3):384–401. doi:10.1002/ana.22500
- Wintermark M, Albers GW, Broderick JP, Demchuk AM, Fiebach JB, Fiehler J, et al. Acute Stroke Imaging Research Roadmap II. *Stroke* (2013) 44(9):2628–39. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.002015
- 68. Wheeler HM, Mlynash M, Inoue M, Tipirneni A, Liggins J, Zaharchuk G, et al. Early diffusion-weighted imaging and perfusion-weighted imaging lesion volumes forecast final infarct size in DEFUSE 2. *Stroke* (2013) 44(3):681–5. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.000135
- 69. Albers GW, Thijs VN, Wechsler L, Kemp S, Schlaug G, Skalabrin E, et al. Magnetic Resonance Imaging Profiles Predict Clinical Response to Early Reperfusion?: The Diffusion and Perfusion Imaging Evaluation for Understanding Stroke Evolution (DEFUSE) Study. Ann Neurol (2006) 60(5):508–17. doi:10.1002/ana.20976
- 70. Ma H, Parsons MW, Christensen S, Campbell BCV, Churilov L, Connelly A, et al. A multicentre, randomized, double-blinded, placebo-controlled Phase III study to investigate EXtending the time for thrombolysis in emergency neurological deficits (EXTEND). *Int J Stroke* (2012) 7(1):74–80. doi:10.1111/j.1747-4949.2011.00730.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 01 July 2014; accepted: 27 July 2014; published online: 12 August 2014. Citation: Wouters A, Lemmens R, Dupont P and Thijs V (2014) Wake-up stroke and stroke of unknown onset: a critical review. Front. Neurol. 5:153. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00153

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology. Copyright © 2014 Wouters, Lemmens, Dupont and Thijs. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



A comparison of two methods for MRI classification of at-risk tissue and core infarction

Richard Leigh*, Victor C. Urrutia, Rafael H. Llinas, Rebecca F. Gottesman, John W. Krakauer and Argye E. Hillis

Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Edited by:

Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

Reviewed by:

Jean-Marc Olivot, Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Toulouse, France Bruce Campbell, University of Melbourne, Australia

*Correspondence:

Richard Leigh, Section on Stroke Diagnostics and Therapeutics, National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, National Institutes of Health, 10 Center Drive, Building 10, Room B1D-733, MSC 1063, Bethesda, MD 20892-1063, USA

e-mail: richard.leigh@nih.gov

Objective: To compare how at-risk tissue and core infarction were defined in two major trials that tested the use of MRI in selecting acute stroke patients for endovascular recanalization therapy.

Methods: MRIs from 12 patients evaluated for possible endovascular therapy were processed using the methods published from two major trials, MR RESCUE and DEFUSE 2. Specifically, volumes of at-risk tissue and core infarction were generated from each patient's MRI. MRIs were then classified as whether or not they met criteria for salvage-able tissue: "penumbral pattern" for MR RESCUE and/or "target profile" for DEFUSE 2 as defined by each trial.

Results: Volumes of at-risk tissue measured by the two definitions were correlated (p = 0.017) while the volumes of core infarct were not (p = 0.059). The volume of at-risk tissue was consistently larger when defined by the penumbral pattern than the target profile while the volume of core infarct was consistently larger when defined by the target profile than the penumbral pattern. When these volumes were used to classify the MRI scans, 9 out of 12 patients (75%) were classified as having a penumbral pattern, while only 4 out of 12 patients (33%) were classified as having a target profile. Of the 9 patients classified as penumbral pattern, 5 (55%) were classified differently by the target profile.

Interpretation: Our analysis found that the MR RESCUE trial defined salvageable tissue in a way that made it more likely for patients be labeled as favorable for treatment. For the cohort of patients examined in this study, had they been enrolled in both trials, most of the patients identified as having salvageable tissue by the MR RESCUE trial would not have been considered to have salvageable tissue in the DEFUSE 2 trial. Caution should be taken in concluding that MRI selection for endovascular therapy is not effective as imaging selection criteria were substantially different between the two trials.

Keywords: MR RESCUE, DEFUSE 2, MRI, penumbra, DWI, PWI, at-risk tissue, core infarction

BACKGROUND

In the stroke literature, the term "penumbra" was originally introduced to describe brain tissue that is electrically dysfunctional due to inadequate blood flow (1). The term was subsequently adopted by the MRI literature to reflect "at-risk" tissue estimated by diffusion–perfusion mismatch (DPMM). It is theorized that tissue that does not have restricted water movement on diffusion weighted imaging (DWI) but does have disrupted blood delivery on perfusion weighted imaging (PWI) represents salvageable brain tissue that will not evolve to complete cerebral infarction if blood flow is restored (2). The assumption is that penumbral tissue defined in this manner can be used to select patients for endovascular recanalization therapies that aim to restore blood flow (3). The mismatch hypothesis was recently tested in two large multicenter NIH-funded clinical trials, DEFUSE 2 (4) and MR RESCUE (5).

In both trials, tissue represented by MRI voxels was classified as at-risk or not at-risk based on diffusion and perfusion values. The DEFUSE 2 trial used the DPMM to define a "target profile" based on thresholds whereas the MR RESCUE trial used the DPMM to identify a "penumbral pattern" based on an equation. The two trials also differed in their conclusion with regard to the validity of the DPMM in identifying patient for endovascular therapy. DEFUSE 2 found that the DPMM could be used to identify patients who would have a good outcome with endovascular therapy. The DEFUSE 2 trial, however, did not investigate what would happen if patients with favorable MRI profiles were treated with medical therapy alone. MR RESCUE did not find that the DPMM could identify patients that would benefit from endovascular therapy. MR RESCUE did have a control group and thus was able to determine what would happen when patients who were thought to have at-risk tissue on MRI received medical therapy alone. One of the conclusions of the MR RESCUE trial was that a penumbral pattern on MRI conferred a better outcome but that endovascular therapy, even in the setting of a penumbral pattern, was of no additional benefit.

There are several potential reasons why these two trials led to opposite conclusions. Enrollment biases and differences in recanalization rates likely contributed. (6) However, the ability of these trials to identify a potential benefit of endovascular therapy, hinges on an accurate and unbiased estimate of at-risk tissue and core infarction. If the MRI measures used were inaccurate, then the entire premise upon which they are based falls apart. The dissimilar results of these two trials could be accounted for if the measures used were correct in one case and incorrect in the other. The negative results of the MR RESCUE could be explained if the definition overestimated at-risk tissue and under-estimated core infarction. The purpose of this study was to look at how the definition of at-risk tissue and core infarction differed between these two trials such that their results can be appropriately interpreted.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Twelve patients who presented to our institution with acute ischemic stroke were retrospectively identified under an IRB approved protocol as having had an acute MRI scan with DWI and PWI for possible endovascular therapy. DWI and PWI were co-registered with an AIR linear transform using Diffeomap software (mristudio.org). Apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) maps were calculated from B0 and B1000 source images using Matlab software (mathworks.com). Time-to-maximum (T_{max}) maps were generated from the PWI source images after deconvolution of the arterial input function using a circular single value decomposition in Olea Sphere software (olea-medical.com). All subsequent processing to calculate the target profile and the penumbral pattern were done in Matlab.

For each MRI scan, a region of interest (ROI) was defined in the affected MCA territory as having a T_{max} value $\geq 2 \text{ s or an ADC}$ value $\leq 700 \,\mu\text{m}^2/\text{s}$. ROIs were manually reviewed and edited to remove areas, which were artifactual such as the ventricular system. Then every voxel in the ROI was classified as being at-risk, core infarct, or neither for each of the definitions in the two studies. For the target profile (DEFUSE 2), at-risk was defined by voxels with ADC $\geq 600 \,\mu$ m²/s and $T_{max} > 6$ s and core infarct was defined as ADC $< 600 \,\mu$ m²/s. Classification was based on absolute volumes and was not influenced by registration. For the penumbral pattern (MR RESCUE), at-risk tissue was defined by having a $T_{max} > 2$ s and by not being classified as core infarct. Core infarct in the penumbral pattern was defined by the equation 0.0044*ADC - 0.125* $T_{max} - 0.902 \geq 0$. This definition of the penumbral pattern was used in the MR RESCUE trial until 2010 according to the published protocol (enrollment ran from 2004 to 2011).

Using these definitions, the volume of at-risk tissue and the volume of core infarct were calculated for each MRI. Using these volumes, a mismatch ratio, defined as the volume of at-risk tissue divided by the volume of core infarct, was generated for each definition. A percent core, defined as the proportion of the at-risk tissue which is core infarct, was generated for each. Additionally, the volume of tissue characterized by very low or absent blood flow (no-flow) was calculated for use in the classification of the target profile. This no-flow lesion was defined as tissue with $T_{\rm max} > 10$ s.

An MRI was classified as having a penumbral pattern if it demonstrated a core infarct of \leq 90 mL and a percent core of \leq 70%. An MRI was classified as having a target profile if it demonstrated a core infarct <70 mL, a no-flow lesion <100 mL, and a mismatch ratio of \geq 1.8.

The volumes of at-risk and core infarct tissue were compared between the two definitions using a paired *t*-test. Statistical analysis was done with the Stata software package (stata.com).

RESULTS

Of the 12 patients included in the analysis, 4 where female and their mean age was 68. Four of the patients had a known time of onset and had a mean time to MRI of 163 min. The remaining eight patients were wake-up strokes and had a mean time from wake-up to MRI of 193 min. All patients had a right middle cerebral artery (MCA) occlusion except for two, who had a left MCA occlusion, and one, who had a left posterior cerebral artery occlusion. **Table 1** shows the salvageable tissue classifications of the 12 MRI scans, as

Table 1 | At-risk tissue volumes, core infarct volumes, salvage classifications, percent cores, and mismatch ratios for each patient MRI scan in the study are displayed.

MRI scan	At-risk volu	me (mL)	Core infarct v	volume (mL)	Classific	ation	Percent co	ore (%)	Mismatch	ratio
	Penumbral pattern	Target profile	Penumbral pattern	Target profile	Penumbral pattern?	Target profile?	Penumbral pattern	Target profile	Penumbral pattern	Target profile
1	75	58	5	6	Yes	Yes	7	10	13.8	9.7
2	7	3	1	3	Yes	No	20	120	5.0	0.8
3	25	12	9	17	Yes	No	37	150	2.7	0.7
4	121	40	7	24	Yes	No	6	59	16.5	1.7
5	58	23	8	14	Yes	No	14	62	7.2	1.6
6	46	33	48	84	No	No	103	255	1.0	0.4
7	61	62	47	41	No	No	77	66	1.3	1.5
8	33	10	2	3	Yes	Yes	7	27	14.9	3.7
9	160	93	35	36	Yes	Yes	22	38	4.6	2.6
10	47	31	7	28	Yes	No	15	90	6.7	1.1
11	25	21	19	20	No	No	75	92	1.3	1.1
12	103	47	13	14	Yes	Yes	13	31	7.8	3.3

well as at-risk volumes, core infarct volumes, percent cores, and mismatch ratios. Nine out of 12 patients (75%) where classified as having a penumbral pattern (MR RESCUE), while only 4 out of 12 patients (33%) were classified as having a target mismatch (DEFUSE 2). Of the nine patients classified as having salvageable tissue by the MR RESCUE trial, 5 (55%) would have been classified differently by the DEFUSE 2 trial.

Although the at-risk volumes of the two definitions were correlated (p = 0.017), the penumbral pattern volume (mean \pm SD = 63 \pm 45 mL) was almost always larger than the target profile volume (mean \pm SD = 36 \pm 26 mL). The core infarct volumes on the other hand did not reach significance (p = 0.059). The target profile core infarct volumes (mean \pm SD = 24 \pm 22 mL) were almost always larger than the penumbral pattern core infarct volumes (mean \pm SD = 17 \pm 17 mL). Because of the way that the

MR RESCUE defines at-risk tissue and core infarct, an increase in one is linked to a decrease in the other. There is no such a dependency between the two measures for the DEFUSE 2 definition. **Figure 1** demonstrates that the MR RESCUE had larger volumes of at-risk tissue and smaller volumes of core infarct, while the DEFUSE 2 identified volumes that fell in between.

We assessed if the differences in both at-risk and core infarct volume between the two trials are a result of a bias being introduced by one of the definitions, which would be captured by an offset. The at-risk volumes and core infarct volumes for each patient as defined by the two trials are plotted next to each other and connected by a line in **Figure 2**. **Figure 2** demonstrates that the rank order is different between the two definitions as the lines frequently cross. **Figure 3** is a box plot of the absolute difference in volumes between the definitions demonstrating that the







FIGURE 4 | Bland–Altman plots demonstrating how the two methods designed to measure the same parameter have different results. The mean of the two methods is plotted against the difference in the two methods.



differences between the two definitions are themselves variable. Figure 4 shows Bland-Altman plots comparing the mean volume measured by the two methods with the difference in volume measured by the two methods. This type of analysis is used for judging two methods designed to measure the same parameter. In this case, it demonstrates that for at-risk tissue, and to a lesser extent core infarct, the two methods rarely agree and the difference is more pronounced at higher volume measurements. For at-risk volumes, the scatter points fall mostly above the diagonal while for core infarct volumes the scatter points fall mostly below the diagonal, which demonstrates that the two definitions affect the at-risk and core infarct volumes in opposite directions. This difference in the salvageable tissue estimation for the two trials is further amplified when percent core and mismatch ratios are calculated. The mean percent core, which can be thought of as the percent of the perfusion deficit that has infarcted, for the penumbral pattern,

was $33 \pm 33\%$, while for the target profile it was $83 \pm 67\%$. The mean mismatch ratio for the target profile was 2.3 ± 2.5 , while for the penumbral pattern it was $6.9 \pm 5.5\%$ (**Figure 5**).

DISCUSSION

The role of endovascular therapy in the management of acute stroke remains controversial. Anecdotal experience tells us that endovascular therapy can be effective in some cases. Three recent randomized clinical trials of endovascular recanalization therapy have failed to demonstrate a benefit (5, 7, 8) Without a positive clinical trial, it seems unlikely that endovascular therapy will remain a treatment option. One of these trials, MR RESCUE, may appear to some as an example of why MRI-based patient selection should not be part of future clinical trials. However, if the MR RESCUE definition of penumbra is flawed, then we may wrongly discard a tool that could help identify a subset of patients for whom endovascular therapy may indeed be effective. Thus it is very important that the calculations used to identify salvageable tissue are carefully scrutinized.

In this study, the salvageable tissue profiles for the MR RES-CUE and DEFUSE 2 trials were compared and contrasted in 12 new patients evaluated at our center. The penumbral pattern (MR RESCUE) consistently identified larger volumes of tissue at risk (therefore possibly over-estimating the potential benefit from recanalization) compared to the target profile (DEFUSE 2). Additionally, the penumbral pattern consistently identified a smaller core ischemic volume than the target profile. The importance of the volume of the ischemic core is gaining appreciation in the literature. (9-11) Unlike the core defined by the penumbral pattern, the core defined by the target profile has been tested in other populations. (12) Not only does the penumbral pattern consistently identify a smaller ischemic core, but the volume threshold for the core, above which a patient is unlikely to respond to therapy, was higher for MR RESCUE (90 vs 70 mL for DEFUSE 2). The differences in the definition of the ischemic core could also have played a part in different outcomes between the trials.

MR RESCUE, therefore, had a higher probability of defining any give patient's tissue as salvageable compared to DEFUSE 2. Specifically, the penumbral pattern of the MR RESCUE trial likely included larger core volumes, no-flow lesions, smaller mismatches, and smaller penumbras. This could explain the lack of association between endovascular therapy and good outcome in this trial.

There are several limitations to this study. This was a small sample of patients which may not be representative of the patients enrolled in the trials discussed. Specifically, patients with unknown time of onset were not included in either trial. This analysis demonstrates how one small population would be differently classified by the two methods, but is not powered such that it can be generalized to the specific patients enrolled in the two trials. Additionally, the two MRI analysis methods were replicated manually and may not fully represent the automated way MRIs were processed in each trial.

Although the analysis presented here does not tell us how specific patients enrolled in the two trials would have been differently classified by the two methods, it does indicate that the results of the MR RESCUE trial should not be considered conclusive evidence against a role of MRI in the selection of patients for endovascular therapy. The DEFUSE 2 trial will need to be repeated but with the addition of a control group who have a salvageable MRI pattern but do not receive endovascular therapy. MR RESCUE trial provides the equipoise needed to conduct such a trial.

REFERENCES

- Astrup J, Siesjo BK, Symon L. Thresholds in cerebral ischemia the ischemic penumbra. *Stroke* (1981) 12:723–5. doi:10.1161/01.STR.12.6.723
- Schlaug G, Benfield A, Baird AE, Siewert B, Lovblad KO, Parker RA, et al. The ischemic penumbra: operationally defined by diffusion and perfusion MRI. *Neurology* (1999) 53:1528–37. doi:10.1212/WNL.53.7.1528
- Warach S. Use of diffusion and perfusion magnetic resonance imaging as a tool in acute stroke clinical trials. *Curr Control Trials Cardiovasc Med* (2001) 2:38–44. doi:10.1186/CVM-2-1-038
- Lansberg MG, Straka M, Kemp S, Mlynash M, Wechsler LR, Jovin TG, et al. MRI profile and response to endovascular reperfusion after stroke (defuse 2): a prospective cohort study. *Lancet Neurol* (2012) 11:860–7. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70203-X
- Kidwell CS, Jahan R, Gornbein J, Alger JR, Nenov V, Ajani Z, et al. A trial of imaging selection and endovascular treatment for ischemic stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368:914–23. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1212793
- Parsons MW, Albers GW. MR RESCUE: is the glass half-full or half-empty? Stroke (2013) 44:2055–7. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.001443
- Ciccone A, Valvassori L, Nichelatti M, Sgoifo A, Ponzio M, Sterzi R, et al. Endovascular treatment for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2013) 368:904–13. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1213701
- Broderick JP, Palesch YY, Demchuk AM, Yeatts SD, Khatri P, Hill MD, et al. Endovascular therapy after intravenous t-pa versus t-pa alone for stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368:893–903. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1214300
- Yoo AJ, Verduzco LA, Schaefer PW, Hirsch JA, Rabinov JD, Gonzalez RG. MRI-based selection for intra-arterial stroke therapy: value of pretreatment diffusion-weighted imaging lesion volume in selecting patients with acute stroke who will benefit from early recanalization. *Stroke* (2009) 40:2046–54. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.541656
- Parsons MW, Christensen S, McElduff P, Levi CR, Butcher KS, De Silva DA, et al. Pretreatment diffusion- and perfusion-MR lesion volumes have a crucial influence on clinical response to stroke thrombolysis. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2010) 30:1214–25. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2010.3
- Leigh R, Krakauer JW. MRI-guided selection of patients for treatment of acute ischemic stroke. *Curr Opin Neurol* (2014) 27:425–33. doi:10.1097/WCO. 000000000000110
- Mlynash M, Lansberg MG, De Silva DA, Lee J, Christensen S, Straka M, et al. Refining the definition of the malignant profile: insights from the defuseepithet pooled data set. *Stroke* (2011) 42:1270–5. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA. 110.601609

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 02 July 2014; accepted: 31 July 2014; published online: 03 September 2014. Citation: Leigh R, Urrutia VC, Llinas RH, Gottesman RF, Krakauer JW and Hillis AE (2014) A comparison of two methods for MRI classification of at-risk tissue and core infarction. Front. Neurol. **5**:155. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00155

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology. Copyright © 2014 Leigh, Urrutia, Llinas, Gottesman, Krakauer and Hillis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Collaterals: an important determinant of prolonged ischemic penumbra versus rapid cerebral infarction?

Elisabeth Breese Marsh^{1,2}, Richard Leigh¹, Martin Radvany³, Philippe Gailloud³ and Rafael H. Llinas^{1,2}*

¹ Department of Neurology, The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

² Department of Neurology, Johns Hopkins Bayview Medical Center, Baltimore, MD, USA

³ Department of Radiology, The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Edited by:

Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

Reviewed by:

Alexander Tsiskaridze, Tbilisi State University, Georgia Wengui Yu, UT Southwestern Medical Center at Dallas, USA Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

*Correspondence:

Rafael H. Llinas, Department of Neurology, Johns Hopkins Hospital, 600 North Wolfe Street, Phipps 446, Baltimore, MD 21287, USA e-mail: rllinas@jhmi.edu Intravenous tissue plasminogen activator is the mainstay for the treatment of acute ischemic stroke in patients presenting within 4.5 h of symptom onset. Studies have demonstrated that treating patients early leads to improved long-term outcomes. MR imaging currently allows quantification of the ischemic penumbra in order to better identify individuals most likely to benefit from intervention, irrespective of "time last seen normal." Its increasing use in clinical practice has demonstrated individual differences in rate of infarction. One explanation for this variability is a difference in collateral blood flow. We report two cases that highlight the individual variability of infarction rate, and discuss potential underlying mechanisms that may influence treatment decisions and outcomes.

Keywords: penumbra, ischemic stroke, collaterals, intra-arterial thrombolysis, recovery

INTRODUCTION

Intravenous tissue plasminogen activator (IV tPA) is approved by the FDA for the treatment of acute ischemic stroke for patients presenting within 3 h of symptom onset. Additional benefit has been shown within the 4.5 h window (1, 2). Subsequent studies have demonstrated improved outcomes for patients treated early, indicating that time is an important factor in determining the success of thrombolysis (3). This is most likely because vessel occlusion results in a poorly perfused ischemic core those infarcts rapidly, with a larger area of marginally perfused tissue, or penumbra (4). Neurons within the hypoperfused area are unable to maintain a resting potential, resulting in clinical dysfunction, but are not yet irreversibly damaged (5). The time that is required for the ischemic core to expand to match the penumbra is variable from patient to patient. One study showed that 91% of patients had a favorable diffusion (core) to perfusion (penumbra) mismatch on neuroimaging within 3 h from "last seen normal" falling to 72% by 3–6 h post-symptom onset (6, 7). Importantly, a small group of patients continued to display a favorable mismatch up to 24 h from symptom onset. We present two cases that demonstrate this individual variability of infarct progression.

CASE PRESENTATION

CASE 1

WS is a 70-year-old man with a history of hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and diabetes, who presented with aphasia and a right hemiparesis. He was last seen normal by his wife at 9 p.m. the evening prior to admission. When she came to bed at 2 a.m. she noted that he could not move his right side or communicate, and called EMS. He arrived in the Emergency Department at 2:34 a.m. His blood pressure was 121/60 mmHg. Serum glucose was 126. He was noted to be in atrial fibrillation. His troponin was elevated at 7.12 with mild ST segment changes. His NIH stroke scale was 12, with points given for disorientation, gaze preference, dysarthria, aphasia, and hemiparesis. He was outside of the window for treatment with IV tPA. Work-up was initiated. He vomited during CT angiogram, requiring intubation for airway protection. Coffee ground emesis was also noted. Cerebral perfusion was maximized with fluids and positioning and he was admitted to the Neurocritical Care Unit for further monitoring. Permissive hypertension was allowed as per our institution's policy regarding treatment of acute stroke; however, his systolic blood pressures remained around 120 mmHg. He did not exhibit evidence of perfusion dependence on examination so hypertensive therapy was not pursued. Due to medical instability, an MRI of the brain was not performed until the following morning. Neuroimaging revealed a large perfusion deficit encompassing much of the left middle cerebral artery (MCA) territory, matching his clinical deficits, with no clear diffusion abnormality (Figures 1A,B). He remained symptomatic, and the decision was made to proceed with intra-arterial intervention given the lack of infarcted tissue. Over 16 h after being last seen normal, successful recanalization was achieved using the penumbra clot retrieval device. Angiography demonstrated robust collateral flow through the pial vessels (Figure 2A). Follow-up MR imaging showed only a small area of diffusion restriction. His aphasia and hemiparesis markedly improved after recanalization, and 4 days later he walked out of the hospital with no rehabilitation needs.

CASE 2

LD is an 86-year-old woman with a history of hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and recurrent breast cancer, who presented with right



FIGURE 1 | (A) Diffusion weighted imaging of Case 1 without evidence of infarction 16 h after onset of symptoms. (B) Perfusion weighted imaging (TTP) of Case 1 showing patchy hypoperfusion of the left MCA.
(C) Diffusion weighted imaging of Case 2 <60 min from stroke onset with early changes throughout the entire left MCA territory and her prior subacute left PCA infarct. (D) Perfusion weighted imaging (TTP) of Case 2 showing hypoperfusion of the entire left MCA.



(A) Cerebral anglogram of Case 1 showing robust collateral flow through the pial vessels in the late arterial phase (black arrow).
 (B) Cerebral anglogram of Case 2 showing a lack of collateral flow through the pial vessels in the late arterial phase (black arrow).

sided weakness and vision loss. She was last seen normal the night prior to admission and was therefore not an IV tPA candidate. An MRI of the brain showed diffusion restriction within the left posterior cerebral artery territory. A CT angiogram showed mild atherosclerotic changes. She was awaiting a transthoracic echocardiogram prior to discharge and recovering well until hospital day 3. At 9:40 a.m. she walked to the bathroom unassisted, but was found 3 min later by the neurology team to be aphasic, with left gaze deviation, and a dense right hemiparesis. Her NIH stroke

scale was 19. A head CT showed no intracranial hemorrhage, but a hyperdense left MCA sign. Acute ischemia was suspected. Given her recent PCA stroke she was again not a candidate for IV tPA. A hyperacute MRI was completed <60 min after the onset of symptoms to determine if she was a candidate for intra-arterial intervention. Despite the short time between symptom onset and imaging, a significant area of new restricted diffusion involving mainly the cortex was noted within the left hemisphere, along with a larger perfusion deficit and cut off of the M1 branch of the left MCA (Figures 1C,D). Given the acute onset of symptoms and presence of a diffusion/perfusion mismatch, the decision was made to proceed with intervention. Angiography demonstrated a lack of collaterals without significant flow through the pial vessels (Figure 2B). Unfortunately, despite complete recanalization within 4 h of symptom onset, a large portion of the MCA territory was infarcted on follow-up imaging. She remained aphasic and densely hemiparetic through to discharge to a rehabilitation facility.

DISCUSSION

MRI and CT perfusion allow real-time quantification of infarcted versus hypoperfused tissue; however, the trials looking at the use of MR imaging to predict who will benefit from late recanalization have been mixed (8-12). Therefore, time from symptom onset continues to be the standard indicator of which patients will benefit most from recanalization. Here, we describe two cases that illustrate the individual variability in the time course of infarction between patients presenting with large vessel occlusion. In Case 1, time of recanalization was prolonged from stroke onset, yet irreversible damage was minimal. Additional cases have been reported in the literature, with viable tissue being documented up to 17 h from stroke onset (13-15). In Case 2, after only 60 min, a significant portion of the vascular territory had already undergone infarction. In both cases, response to treatment paralleled imaging characteristics, but did not parallel the outcomes predicted by time alone.

The increased availability of MRI and advent of perfusion imaging techniques provide an opportunity to identify patients with a "favorable ischemic profile" independent of time from stroke onset (12). This favorable profile appears more common in the hyperacute setting, but as illustrated above, prolonged mismatches may occur. Conversely, unfavorable mismatches can also occur after only a short period of vessel occlusion (16). Correctly identifying both groups may help to tailor therapy beyond current guidelines. Studies looking for the favorable profile have, to date, yielded mixed results (8-12). It is likely that we simply have yet to consistently identify the right subgroup who will benefit, and/or have failed to account for an additional critical unmeasured variable. One reason that studies like MR RESCUE (8) have been disappointing may be because perfusion weighted imaging likely does not adequately take into account collateral blood flow, and that slowed flow is not the same as absent flow. In MR RESCUE, the information obtained was "presence of a mismatch," but at no point was comment made regarding presence of favorable collateral blood flow on angiogram, which we believe would have been useful information in deciding whether to move forward with recanalization. Though these studies have

failed to give rise to definitive criteria that reliably predict good long-term outcome, they have confirmed the presence of a select group who continue to have significant diffusion/perfusion mismatches far outside the accepted 4.5 h window (12). While it is statistically more likely for a favorable mismatch to occur early, failing to account for these individuals would result in a missed opportunity for intervention given their prolonged therapeutic window (6, 17).

In an elegant set of experiments, Jones et al. showed that with a reduction of cerebral blood flow (CBF) in an animal occlusion model, the amount of reduced flow predicted irreversible infarction. They found that reduction of local CBF in the range of 23 cc/100 gm/min resulted in reversible paralysis without infarction once blood flow was reinstated. Of interest, reduction of local CBF further to 10-12 cc/100 gm/min for 2-3 h resulted in irreversible infarction (18). In humans with acute stroke, the specific factors that determine rate of infarction and the local CBF remain unclear; however, the primary contributor is likely the presence versus absence of viable collaterals. Collateral flow through the pial vessels was clearly evident on the angiogram in our "late infarcter" (Case 1), but poorly visualized in our "early infarcter" (Case 2) (19). Prior studies looking at both digital subtraction angiography (DSA) and CT angiography in predicting outcomes of thrombolysis have shown similar results, confirming that those with better long-term outcomes typically exhibit more robust flow through the collaterals (20, 21).

If rate of infarction is dependent on the presence of viable collaterals, it is important to consider factors that may influence collateral flow. Collaterals may be seen in response to acute vascular occlusion, or as the result of chronic stenosis of a single vessel (i.e., Moyamoya syndrome). Patients who are younger and those with a lower atherosclerotic burden may have the ability to muster better acute collateral flow (22). When relatively healthy pial vessels are successfully recruited following an MCA occlusion, the resulting infarct often spares much of the cortex, rather than involving the entire vascular territory (23, 24). Similarly, vascular stenosis of a single large artery stimulates chronic collateralization within the vascular bed, making the specific territory more resistant to ischemia should the vessel occlude.

In addition to collateral blood flow, when there is a chronic low-flow state or vascular stenosis, ischemic preconditioning may occur. This phenomenon was first described in the cardiac literature and has been well demonstrated in MCA occlusion models (25). In humans, it has been observed that patients undergoing balloon occlusion, and those with prior transient ischemic attacks, have smaller strokes when the same vascular distribution is subsequently compromised (26, 27). It seems that brain exposed to chronic ischemia (i.e., large vessel stenosis) is better able to tolerate future ischemic events due to physiologic and molecular changes within the affected neurons (25).

Our cases, in the context of these prior studies, support the concept that the combination of robust collateral blood flow (either acutely or chronically) and some degree of existing ischemic preconditioning, in conjunction with other factors such as the metabolic demand of the at risk tissue (with gray matter areas being most at risk) and systolic blood pressure affecting overall cerebral perfusion, results in patients who are "late infarcters" (28). In Case 1, following clot retrieval it was apparent that WS had some degree of pre-existing MCA stenosis. This likely led to chronic collateralization, as evidenced by robust flow through his pial vessels. Unfortunately, the presence of favorable collaterals and prior ischemic preconditioning are not variables that can be easily determined on current MR imaging. Accordingly, they may be the critical variables missing from the prior "late thrombolysis" studies.

For the population as a whole, time remains the single most important variable used to predict who will benefit from thrombolysis. However, with advances in neuroimaging, a surrogate marker that allows better individualization of treatment would be ideal. Though expansion of the ischemic core likely occurs over a fairly predictable time course, we have shown two cases that illustrate significant variability. A better understanding of the role of collateral blood flow and ischemic preconditioning may allow us to better identify those individuals who may be "late infarcters," or even develop strategies to slow infarction rate.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Elisabeth Breese Marsh is supported by a Johns Hopkins School of Medicine Clinician Scientist Award.

REFERENCES

- The National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke rt-PA Stroke Study Group. Tissue plasminogen activator for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (1995) 333:1581–8. doi:10.1056/NEJM199512143332401
- Hacke W, Kaste M, Bluhmki E, Brozman M, Dávalos A, Guidetti D, et al. Thrombolysis with alteplase 3 to 4.5 hours after acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2008) 359:1317–29. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0804656
- Strbian D, Ringleb P, Michel P, Breuer L, Ollikainen J, Murao K, et al. Ultra-early intravenous stroke thrombolysis: do all patients benefit similarly? *Stroke* (2013) 44:2913–6. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.000819
- Kaufmann AM, Firlik AD, Fukui MB, Wechsler LR, Jungries CA, Yonas H. Ischemic core and penumbra in human stroke. *Stroke* (1999) 30:93–9. doi:10. 1161/01.STR.30.1.93
- Hossmann KA. Viability thresholds and the penumbra of focal ischemia. Ann Neurol (1994) 36:557–65. doi:10.1002/ana.410360404
- Llinas RH, Linfante I, Choi G, et al. Diffusion-perfusion lesion patterns in hyperacute stroke. Ann Neurol (2000) 48:455.
- Harris AD, Kosior RK, Chen HS, Andersen LB, Frayne R. Evolution of hyperacute stroke over 6 hours using serial MR perfusion and diffusion maps. *J Magn Reson Imaging* (2009) 29:1262–70. doi:10.1002/jmri.21763
- Kidwell CS, Jahan R, Gornbein J, Alger JR, Nenov V, Ajani Z, et al. A trial of imaging selection and endovascular treatment for ischemic stroke intervention. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368:914–23. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1212793
- Ciccone A, Valvassori L, Nichelatti M, Sgoifo A, Ponzio M, Sterzi R, et al. Endovascular treatment for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2013) 368:904–13. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1213701
- Broderick JP, Palesch YY, Demchuk AM, Yeatts SD, Khatri P, Hill MD, et al. The Interventional Management of Stroke (IMS) III Investigators. Endovascular therapy after intravenous t-PA versus t-PA alone for stroke. N Engl J Med (2013) 368:893–903. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1214300
- Von Kummer R, Albers GW, Mori E; DIAS Steering Committees. The desmoteplase in acute ischemic stroke (DIAS) clinical trial program. *Int J Stroke* (2012) 7:589–96. doi:10.1111/j.1747-4949.2012.00910.x
- Lansberg MG, Straka M, Kemp S, Mlynash M, Wechsler LR, Jovin TG, et al. MRI profile and response to endovascular reperfusion after stroke (DEFUSE 2): a prospective cohort study. *Lancet Neurol* (2012) 10:860–7. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70203-X
- Marchal G, Serrati C, Rioux P, Petit-Taboué MC, Viader F, de la Sayette V, et al. PET imaging of cerebral perfusion and oxygen consumption in acute ischaemic stroke: relation to outcome. *Lancet* (1993) 341:925–7. doi:10.1016/ 0140-6736(93)91214-7

- 14. Marchal G, Beaudouin V, Rioux P, de la Sayette V, Le Doze F, Viader F, et al. Prolonged persistence of substantial volumes of potentially viable brain tissue after stroke. A correlative PET-CT study with voxel-based data analysis. *Stroke* (1996) 4:599–606. doi:10.1161/01.STR.27.4.599
- Baron JC. Mapping the ischaemic penumbra with PET: implications for acute stroke treatment. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (1999) 4:193–201. doi:10.1159/ 000015955
- 16. Inoue M, Mlynash M, Straka M, Lansberg MG, Zaharchuk G, Bammer R, et al. Patients with the malignant profile within 3 hours of symptom onset have very poor outcomes after intravenous tissue-type plasminogen activator therapy. *Stroke* (2012) 43:2494–6. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.112. 653329
- Toni D, Fiorelli M, Bastianello S, Falcou A, Sette G, Ceschin V, et al. Acute ischemic strokes improving during the first 48 hours of onset: predictability, outcome, and possible mechanisms: a comparison with early deteriorating strokes. *Stroke* (1997) 28:10–4. doi:10.1161/01.STR.28.1.10
- Jones TH, Morawetz RB, Crowell RM, Marcoux FW, FitzGibbon SJ, DeGirolami U, et al. Thresholds of focal cerebral ischemia in awake monkeys. *J Neurosurg* (1981) 54:773–82. doi:10.3171/jns.1981.54.6.0773
- Liebeskind DS. Collateral circulation. Stroke (2003) 34:2279–84. doi:10.1161/ 01.STR.0000086465.41263.06
- Nambiar V, Sohn SI, Almekhlafi MA. CTA collateral status and response to recanalization in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2014) 35:884–90. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A3817
- Abou-Chebl A. Endovascular treatment of acute ischemic stroke may be safely performed with no time window limit in appropriately selected patients. *Stroke* (2010) 41:1996–2000. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.578997
- 22. Caplan LR. Latest developments in collateral circulation, pediatric stroke, and stroke recovery. *Rev Neurol Dis* (2007) **4**:153–6.
- Yamauchi H, Kudoh T, Sugimoto K, Takahashi M, Kishibe Y, Okazawa H. Pattern of collaterals, type of infarcts, and haemodynamic impairment in carotid artery occlusion. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2004) 75:1697–701. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2004.040261

- Min WK, Park KK, Kim YS, Park HC, Kim JY, Park SP, et al. Atherothrombotic middle cerebral artery territory infarction. *Stroke* (2000) 31:2055–61. doi:10.1161/01.STR.31.9.2055
- Zhao H. Ischemic post-conditioning as a novel avenue to protect against brain injury after stroke. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2009) 29:873–85. doi:10.1038/ jcbfm.2009.13
- Wegener S, Gottschalk B, Jovanovic V, Knab R, Fiebach JB, Schellinger PD, et al. Transient ischemic attacks before ischemic stroke: preconditioning the human brain? *Stroke* (2004) 35:616–21. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000115767.17923.6A
- Faries PL, DeRubertis B, Trocciola S, Karwowski J, Kent KC, Chaer RA. Ischemic preconditioning during the use of the percusurge occlusion balloon for carotid angioplasty and stenting. *Vascular* (2008) 16:1–9. doi:10.2310/6670.2008.00012
- Marks MP, Lansberg MG, Mlynash M, Olivot JM, Straka M, Kemp S, et al. Effect of collateral blood flow on patients undergoing endovascular therapy for acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2014) 45:1035–9. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113. 004085

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 01 July 2014; accepted: 30 September 2014; published online: 14 October 2014.

Citation: Marsh EB, Leigh R, Radvany M, Gailloud P and Llinas RH (2014) Collaterals: an important determinant of prolonged ischemic penumbra versus rapid cerebral infarction? Front. Neurol. **5**:208. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00208

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology.

Copyright © 2014 Marsh, Leigh, Radvany, Gailloud and Llinas. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.


Smriti Agarwal¹*, Tomasz Matys², S. Tulasi Marrapu¹, Daniel J. Scoffings², Jennifer Mitchell³, P. Simon Jones¹, Jean-Claude Baron^{4,5} and Elizabeth A. Warburton¹

¹ Clinical Neurosciences, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

² Department of Radiology, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK

³ Stroke Unit, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge, UK

⁴ University of Cambridge, Cambridge, UK

⁵ Centre de Psychiatrie et Neurosciences, INSERM U894, Hôpital Sainte-Anne, Université Paris 5, Paris, France

Edited by:

Argye Hillis, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, USA

Reviewed by:

Nerses Sanossian, University of Southern California, USA Elisabeth Breese Marsh, Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, USA

*Correspondence:

Smriti Agarwal, Clinical Neurosciences, Addenbrooke's Hospital, R3, Box 83, Hills Road, Cambridge CB2 200, UK e-mail: smriti.agarwal@cantab.net **Purpose:** CT-based perfusion and collateral imaging is increasingly used in the assessment of patients with acute stroke. Time of stroke onset is a critical factor in determining eligibility for and benefit from thrombolysis. Animal studies predict that the volume of ischemic penumbra decreases with time. Here, we evaluate if CT is able to detect a relationship between perfusion or collateral status, as assessed by CT, and time since stroke onset.

Materials and methods: We studied 53 consecutive patients with proximal vessel occlusions, mean (SD) age of 71.3 (14.9) years, at a mean (SD) of 125.2 (55.3) minutes from onset, using whole-brain CT perfusion (CTp) imaging. Penumbra was defined using voxel-based thresholds for cerebral blood flow (CBF) and mean transit time (MTT); core was defined by cerebral blood volume (CBV). Normalized penumbra fraction was calculated as Penumbra volume/(Penumbra volume + Core volume) for both CBF and MTT (Pen_{CBF} and Pen_{MTT}, respectively). Collaterals were assessed on CT angiography (CTA). CTp ASPECTS score was applied visually, lower scores indicating larger lesions. ASPECTS ratios were calculated corresponding to penumbra fractions.

Results: Both Pen_{CBF} and Pen_{MTT} showed decremental trends with increasing time since onset (Kendall's tau-b = -0.196, p = 0.055, and -0.187, p = 0.068, respectively). The CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio, which showed a relationship to Pen_{CBF} (Kendall's tau-b = 0.190, p = 0.070), decreased with increasing time since onset (Kendall's tau-b = -0.265, p = 0.006). Collateral response did not relate to time (Kendall's tau-b = -0.039, p = 0.724).

Conclusion: Even within 4.5 h since stroke onset, a decremental relationship between penumbra and time, but not between collateral status and time, may be detected using perfusion CT imaging. The trends that we demonstrate merit evaluation in larger datasets to confirm our results, which may have potential wider applications, e.g., in the setting of strokes of unknown onset time.

Keywords: CT perfusion, collaterals, stroke, time, onset

INTRODUCTION

CT-based perfusion and collateral imaging is increasingly used in the assessment of patients with acute stroke (1–6). Thus, CT perfusion (CTp) is used to identify core and penumbra by mapping cerebral blood flow (CBF), cerebral blood volume (CBV), and mean transit time (MTT) (1, 7). CBF (2) and MTT (2, 8, 9) thresholds have been used to identify penumbral tissue, while CBV (9) has been used for mapping the infarct core. While there have been a number of studies demonstrating that CTp may be used to identify these tissue compartments, there is some disagreement in the literature about its utility in routine clinical practice to guide early treatment decisions (10). However, its wider availability, shorter scanning times, and lower costs (11) make it potentially more attractive as a clinical tool than MRI which is an expensive and time intensive resource, and may not be available 24 hours a day at many institutions for the assessment of acute stroke.

Time of stroke onset is a critical factor in determining eligibility for and benefit from thrombolysis (12). From a pathophysiological perspective, ischemic penumbra is the therapeutic target for acute stroke therapies (1, 13, 14). An important concept relating to the penumbra remains that, unless salvaged, it gets recruited to the ischemic core with time (15). While PET remains the gold standard for penumbral imaging (14, 15), MRI, and CT-based methods have been applied in clinical cohorts to study penumbral tissue and relationship with clinical outcomes (16, 17). Pre-clinical studies and few human imaging based studies report a falling frequency of target mismatch as a surrogate for penumbral tissue with increasing time from ictus (18). We hypothesized that within the therapeutic window for thrombolysis, a decremental relationship of penumbra with time since stroke onset could be applied using perfusion CT imaging in a clinical population. The further aim of establishing such a relationship would be in the setting where time of stroke onset is unknown, and physiological imaging may have a role (1, 19). Physiological imaging also has potential for extending the time window for early treatments beyond 4.5 h, and some successful studies including patients up to 6 h have already emerged (20, 21).

We studied a cohort of patients with whole head CTp imaging within the currently licensed window for thrombolysis, namely 4.5 h. We examined voxel-based quantitative tissue fractions against time since onset. CTp thresholds have been shown to be robust in that, they are not time dependent within this window and potentially up to 15 h from ictus (22); and can thus be reliably applied in this early time window. Given the hemodynamic changes after an acute vascular occlusion, i.e., falling CBF and subsequently CBV (15), these two parameters alongside MTT were applied to quantitatively describe the penumbra. To further explore a clinically translatable index, visually assessed ASPECTS score for CTp maps, as previously described in the literature (23, 24), was examined against quantitative fractions and further, against time since onset.

We aimed to show that CTp is a reasonable imaging modality to capture these expected tissue changes, given the current uncertainties regarding its utility, as outlined above. Relationship of penumbra and time has been studied previously in physiological imaging studies (16, 18) and we aimed to demonstrate that CTp imaging may be applied in a clinical population to confirm these expected relationships. In addition, given the potential role of collateral status in maintaining the penumbra (25–27), collateral circulation was also examined against time. This is an important area of current research and such a relationship has not, to our knowledge, been previously assessed.

MATERIALS AND METHODS APPROVALS

We recruited patients from the Cambridge Acute Stroke Database. Ethical approval was granted by the South East Research Ethics Committee and the National Information Governance Board (NIGB, UK). Patients or next of kin provided written informed consent. When consent was unavailable, approval was in place for retrieval of clinical and imaging data.

PATIENT RECRUITMENT

A cohort of consecutive anterior circulation stroke patients (n = 53) with proximal arterial occlusions, i.e., the intracranial internal carotid artery (ICA) or proximal middle cerebral artery (MCA) (M1), confirmed on CTA, was recruited between December 2009 and February 2013. We selected proximal occlusions to avoid including patients where recanalization had already occurred; thus, penumbral tissue could be reliably studied. All patients had presented within 4.5 h of clearly known onset of symptoms, were being assessed for thrombolysis and underwent CTp as part of the acute stroke imaging protocol at our institution. All patients had presented with their first clinical stroke and had a clear defect on CTp. Lacunar strokes were excluded because penumbral tissue characterization is unclear in these cases (28). Baseline clinical data were recorded prospectively.

WHOLE-BRAIN CT PERFUSION IMAGING ACQUISITION AND ANALYSIS Plain CT and CTp were acquired in succession using Siemens[®] Somatom Definition Flash Scanner. Perfusion images were acquired after a 4 s delay following an injection of 50 ml of Niopam-300 with a PSI injector at a rate of 5 ml/s and a saline chaser bolus, via a 16–18 gage intravenous cannula. *Z*-axis coverage was 70–100 mm, with acquisition parameters of 80 kV and 240–250 mA, rotation time of 0.28–1 s, and reconstructed slice thickness of 10 mm with 4–6 mm overlap.

Raw perfusion data were analyzed on a Siemens[®] workstation using Syngo[®] VPCT *Neuro* software. Brain parenchyma was isolated by skull bone contour findings; CSF and calcifications were removed by automatic thresholding. The arterial input function (AIF) and venous outflow function were semiautomatically selected from the anterior cerebral artery (ACA) and superior sagittal sinus respectively. In two cases, the MCA was used to derive AIF. Major vessels were removed by applying relative thresholding to the maximal voxel enhancement. Adaptive spatial filtering was performed that did not smooth over edges and vessel borders. Subsequently, quantitative maps of relative CBF, CBV, and MTT were obtained using a deconvolution algorithm.

Quantitative maps were transferred to a Windows[®] PC and segmented using voxel-based thresholds to define at-risk tissue or "penumbra" and irreversibly damaged tissue or "core" (3). This was performed using in-house software (3, 17) in Matlab[®] (R2007b, The MathWorks Inc.) run using SPM8 (Wellcome Trust Centre for Imaging Neuroscience, London, UK).

PENUMBRA FRACTION DEFINITIONS

Penumbra was defined using a previously validated, voxel-based quantitative threshold based for CBF [volume of tissue where each voxel had a CBF ratio of affected to unaffected hemisphere (A/U) \leq 0.50 outside the core] based on large clinical series (2). For further substantiation, we also applied a threshold based on MTT (9, 29, 30) (volume of tissue where each voxel had an MTT ratio of A/U \geq 1.45 outside the core). Ischemic core was defined using a CBV threshold [volume of tissue where each voxel had a CBV ratio of A/U \leq 0.65 (9, 31)].

Normalized penumbra fractions, i.e., Pen_{CBF} and Pen_{MTT} were subsequently calculated as Penumbra volume/(Penumbra volume + Core volume).

COLLATERAL SCORES

Collateral scores were independently assessed, without access to clinical information, by a senior neuroradiologist (DJS) with over 10 years of experience in evaluating CTp and CT angiography.

The collateral score used in this study is based on description of angiographic appearance of collateral vessels (32) and applied to CTA maximum intensity projections previously (3, 33– 35). We used reconstructed 20 mm axial CTA maximum intensity projections (MIP's) and assigned collateral scores as follows:

- 1 = Collaterals filling $\leq 50\%$ of the occluded arterial territory
- 2 = Collaterals filling >50% but <100% of the occluded arterial territory
- 3 = Collaterals filling 100% of the arterial territory.

^{0 =} Absent collaterals

ASPECTS SCORING

Two assessors (Tomasz Matys and Smriti Agarwal) independently scored the unthresholded perfusion maps (**Figures 1A–C**) for each subject. Briefly, ASPECTS score was assigned on a scale of 0–10 for each of the three perfusion maps, a lower score indicating a more extensive perfusion deficit within the stroke lesion. The unaffected hemisphere was used as a reference. While evaluating the maps, raters did not have access to clinical information except for side of the lesion. Individual parameters for each subject were scored on a different calendar day to avoid systematic bias. ASPECTS score for each parameter was averaged from the two readings and this value was used for final analysis.

We evaluated CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio and MTT/CBV ASPECTS ratio against corresponding penumbra fractions, i.e., Pen_{CBF} and Pen_{MTT} , respectively. Where we found a relationship between the two, the corresponding ASPECTS ratio was evaluated against time since onset.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All analyses were performed using IBM SPSS, version 19 for Macintosh and Microsoft Excel 2011. Mean (SD) and median (IQR) values are reported here for baseline clinical characteristics.

For the ASPECTS scoring, interobserver agreement was measured using Kappa statistic (36, 37) and further measure of internal consistency was applied using Cronbach's alpha (38).

To test our hypothesis, we performed non-parametric correlations using Kendall's tau-*b* for penumbra fraction, ASPECTS ratios and collateral score against time since stroke onset.

Two sided *p*-values were obtained and considered significant if < 0.05.

RESULTS

BASELINE CLINICAL FEATURES

Fifty-three patients were included in this study. Demographic and pertinent clinical data are described in **Table 1**. Imaging was performed at a mean (SD) time of 125.2 (55.3) minutes from stroke onset. Forty-six patients (86.8%) received intravenous thrombolytic therapy with alteplase. Median (IQR) stroke severity score on the NIHSS (39) was 15 (6). Small vessel disease did not appear in the TOAST classification given that lacunar strokes were excluded. Majority of patients (50.9%) had a cardioembolic etiology for their stroke. About 58.5% of patients had hypertension as a comorbidity and 56.6% had atrial fibrillation.

PENUMBRA FRACTIONS AND COLLATERAL SCORES AGAINST TIME SINCE ONSET

Correlations between penumbra fractions and collateral scores with time since onset are shown in **Table 2**. Penumbra fraction derived using a CBF threshold, i.e., Pen_{CBF} correlated showing a statistical trend, although non-significantly, with time since stroke onset (Kendall's tau-b = -0.196, p = 0.055). Penumbra fraction derived using an MTT threshold, i.e., Pen_{MTT} showed a similar trend (Kendall's tau-b = -0.187, p = 0.068).

Collateral score did not correlate with time since stroke onset (Kendall's tau-b = -0.039, *p* value = 0.724).

ASPECTS SCORE RATIO AND TIME SINCE ONSET

There was significant inter observer agreement based on Fleiss kappa values (36, 37) for ASPECTS scoring and these were

0.581 for CBV (p < 0.0001), 0.421 for CBF (p = 0.003), and 0.542 for MTT (p < 0.0001). As an additional measure of internal consistency, intraclass correlation coefficients were noted in terms of Cronbach's alpha (38) and these values were 0.739 for CBV, 0.598 for CBF, and 0.713 for MTT indicating that the measurements were reliable and consistent between the two raters.

CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio showed a positive statistical trend for a relationship with Pen_{CBF} (Kendall's tau-b = 0.190, pvalue = 0.070); MTT/CBV ASPECTS did not show a relationship with Pen_{MTT} (Kendall's tau-b = -0.094, p value = 0.368). CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio was thus, used as a surrogate for the quantitative penumbra fraction, so simple visual assessment of perfusion maps could be examined against time since onset.

There was a significant inverse relationship between ASPECTS CBF/CBV against time since stroke onset (Kendall's taub = -0.265, p value = 0.006) as shown in **Table 2**.

Figure 2 shows the relationship between Pen_{CBF} ratio and time, and between CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio and time.

DISCUSSION

Our quantitative analysis, using CBF and MTT thresholds derived from published literature, showed a trend for a relationship of penumbra fraction with time, in the expected negative direction. Toward an application in the wider clinical setting, we also investigated visual assessment of perfusion abnormalities, applying the previously validated ASPECTS approach (23, 40) to CTp. Interobserver agreement and internal consistency measures for the two raters were in keeping with published literature (24). At variance with the quantitative analysis, the visual analysis using the CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio showed a statistically significant decremental relationship over time. Larger studies are warranted to confirm these visual assessment-based findings and explore clinical applicability in detail.

MRI-based timing of stroke lesions has been previously investigated in detail, with DWI-FLAIR mismatch being a predictor of stroke onset within 4.5 h (36), leading on to an ongoing clinical trial (41). While MRI-based methods have been more widely studied (36), perfusion CT-based evaluations are limited (42, 43). Given the ease of access, shorter scanning times, lower cost, and less susceptibility to movement artefacts (11, 44), CTp has potential clinical utility and has been successfully compared to MRI-based methods in acute stroke (45).

One potential issue with using quantitative thresholds to identify the penumbra and core using CTp that could account for our marginal findings, is the lack of formal validation so far, resulting in various groups using different data processing and perfusion variables and thresholds (10, 46). Generally, penumbral imaging holds potential promise to clinical translation, although a number of early trials of treatments using these methods have been negative (47). There are a number of limitations of these studies including methodological variability and lack of evaluation in an early time window due to previous evidence being based on plain CT imaging. More recently, two positive trials used CTp and quantitative perfusion thresholds to select optimal candidates to evaluate new thrombolytic agents (20) and endovascular intervention (21), may lead to changes in practice in due course.



FIGURE 1 | Continued

The ASPECTS template divides each hemisphere into 10 vascular regions covering the MCA territory, which include 6 middle cerebral artery cortical regions (M1–M6), caudate nucleus, lentiform nucleus, internal capsule, and insular cortex (23, 24). The CTP maps used were those for cerebral blood volume [CBV (**A**)], cerebral blood flow [CBF (**B**)], and mean transit time [MTT (**C**)] as shown in the illustrative figures below. The images were color scaled, as follows, for each of the parameters consistently across all study subjects: CBV scaled at 0–6 ml/100 ml, CBF color scaled at 0–100 ml/ 100 ml/s and MTT scaled at 0–10 s. The example in this figure shows a proximal right MCA stroke (outlined in figure). The unaffected hemisphere

Table 1 | Baseline characteristics (n = 53).

Mean age in years (SD)	71.3 (14.9)
Sex (M:F)	24:29
Median NIHSS (IQR)	15 (6)
Mean time to imaging in minutes (SD)	125.2 (55.3)
Mean systolic blood pressure (SD)	152.3 (22.2)
Mean diastolic blood pressure (SD)	82.4 (15.7)
Mean blood glucose (SD)	7.6 (1.6)
Mean CRP (SD)	15.3 (29.1)
Mean hematocrit (SD)	0.40 (0.04)
Mean full blood count (SD)	9.5 (3.9)
Mean platelet count (SD)	225.4 (61.7)
Mean body temperature (SD)	36.4 (0.7)
Hypertension n (%)	31 (58.5)
History of smoking n (%)	24 (45.3)
Current smoking <i>n</i> (%)	7 (13.2)
Diabetes mellitus <i>n</i> (%)	4 (7.5)
Atrial fibrillation n (%)	30 (56.6)
Premorbid antiplatelet therapy n (%)	17 (32.1)
Premorbid statin therapy n (%)	18 (33.9)
Premorbid antihypertensive therapy n (%)	30 (56.6)
Thrombolysis administration <i>n</i> (%)	46 (86.8)
Mean premorbid modified Rankin score (SD)	0.4 (0.8)
Mean modified Rankin score at 3 months (SD)	2.4 (2.1)
TOAST classification n (%)	
Large vessel disease	5 (9.4)
Cardioembolic	27 (50.9)
Other	21 (39.6)

Our data show that collateral response does not change over time in the early window we studied. One explanation is that collateral response may be intrinsically variable in individuals with proximal occlusions and thus, either present or not (48). It is in turn feasible that the collateral status affects the relationship between the penumbra ratio and time, complicating the acrosssubject relationship. For instance, one would expect that if there are good collaterals, the ratio would remain higher for a longer period, until the penumbral tissue has exhausted its energy reserve and proceeds to infarction (13, 14). Thus, the difference in collaterals between individuals may explain why time only trended toward association with penumbra ratio, as the rate of conversion to an ischemic core is dependent on not only time, but also the presence or absence of efficient collaterals in any given individual. Our small was used as a reference and each ASPECTS region was compared with the corresponding region on the unaffected hemisphere to assign a score. Each map was scored visually on each of the 10 regions of the ASPECTS template with a score of 0 if the affected side showed a comparative abnormality and a score of 1 if no relative abnormality was seen; thus a total ASPECTS score could vary from 0 to 10 for each of the perfusion maps, with 0 denoting an abnormality across all ten regions and 10 indicating no abnormality in the affected hemisphere. Each rater scored the scans individually and average of the two was subsequently used for the study analysis. In this example, average ASPECTS score was 7 for CBV, 3 for CBF and 2 for MTT.

Table 2 | Correlations of penumbra fractions and collateral score with time since stroke onset.

Parameter	Kendall's tau-b	<i>p</i> value
CBF derived penumbra fraction (Pen _{CBF})	-0.196	0.055
vs. time since stroke onset		
MTT derived penumbra fraction (Pen _{MTT})	-0.187	0.068
vs. time since stroke onset		
CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratio vs. time since	-0.265	0.006
stroke onset		
Collateral score vs. time since stroke onset	-0.039	0.724

sample size precludes a meaningful multivariate analysis to answer these questions. Future studies with larger patient populations are thus needed.

Thus far published CT-based characterization of "wake up/strokes of unclear onset" have not been able to identify any specific features compared to those events where the time of onset is known (33, 35, 49, 50), with the exception of one study that found higher frequency of hypodensity on non-contrast CT in the "wake up/unclear onset" group (33). Heterogeneity in time since onset may be one reason. There is some evidence in clinical studies that stroke on awakening may develop shortly prior to presentation unlike unwitnessed stroke due to other reasons (33, 51) and thus, at least in a subset of patients where time of symptom onset is not known, CTp parameters that we describe may have role. However, we acknowledge that the lack of patients beyond the 4.5-h window is a clear limitation of our study with respect to wake up/unknown time of onset strokes. Larger studies with patients beyond this time window may help confirm the trends we demonstrate in our quantitative data and ASPECTS derived metrics. We studied patients in the time window for current thrombolysis license (52) due to the observational nature of our study. However, given the current clinical evidence-based guidelines or thrombolysis in stroke cover the first 4.5 h post ictus, our study may also have utility in this very clinical setting.

Another confound of our study, which may explain why we were unable to detect statistically significant relationships in our quantitative data, is the small sample size. Larger datasets of patients in longer time windows are needed to confirm the trends that we demonstrate, both, with respect to the quantitative findings and the visual assessment-based findings. We also recognize that the visual assessment approach could be improved further, particularly for CBF, while future studies will need to assess optimal



FIGURE 2 | Perfusion parameters and time since stroke onset. Scatter plots for penumbra fraction defined by a CBF threshold (Pen_{CBF}) and CBF/CBV ASPECTS ratios against time since stroke onset.

thresholds when applying the quantitative method, which may provide more reliable clinically applicable indices.

CONCLUSION

In this pilot study of patients with proximal arterial occlusions, we find some evidence towards a relationship between CTp and time since onset within the currently licensed thrombolysis window, which if confirmed in larger studies with broader inclusion times, could have implications in the clinical setting of strokes of unknown onset time.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

SA and EAW received support from a National Institute of Health Research (UK) Biomedical Research Centre grant to the Department of Clinical Neurosciences.

REFERENCES

- Donnan GA, Baron J-C, Ma H, Davis SM. Penumbral selection of patients for trials of acute stroke therapy. *Lancet Neurol* (2009) 8:261–9. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70041-9
- Bivard A, Spratt N, Levi C, Parsons M. Perfusion computer tomography: imaging and clinical validation in acute ischaemic stroke. *Brain* (2011) 134:3408–16. doi:10.1093/brain/awr257
- Agarwal S, Scoffings DJ, Jones PS, Marrapu ST, Barry PJ, O'Brien EW, et al. Interaction of age with the ischaemic penumbra, leptomeningeal collateral circulation and haemodynamic variables in acute stroke: a pilot study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2013) 84:271–6. doi:10.1136/jnnp-2012-303258
- Agarwal S, Jones PS, Alawneh JA, Antoun NM, Barry PJ, Carrera E, et al. Does perfusion computed tomography facilitate clinical decision making for thrombolysis in unselected acute patients with suspected ischaemic stroke? *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2011) 32:227–33. doi:10.1159/000329310
- Menon BK, Brien BOA, Bivard A, Spratt NJ, Demchuk AM, Miteff F, et al. Assessment of leptomeningeal collaterals using dynamic CT angiography in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2012) 33:365–71. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2012.171
- Bivard A, Levi C, Spratt N, Parsons M. Perfusion CT in acute stroke: a comprehensive analysis of infarct and penumbra. *Radiology* (2013) 267:543–50. doi:10.1148/radiol.12120971

- 7. Koenig M, Kraus M, Theek C, Klotz E, Gehlen W, Heuser L. Quantitative assessment of the ischemic brain by means of perfusion-related parameters derived from perfusion CT. *Stroke* (2001) **32**:431–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.32.2.431
- Wintermark M, Albers GW, Alexandrov AV, Alger JR, Bammer R, Baron J-C, et al. Acute stroke imaging research roadmap. *Stroke* (2008) 39:1621–8. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.512319
- Wintermark M, Flanders AE, Velthuis B, Meuli R, Van Leeuwen M, Goldsher D, et al. Perfusion-CT assessment of infarct core and penumbra: receiver operating characteristic curve analysis in 130 patients suspected of acute hemispheric stroke. *Stroke* (2006) 37:979–85. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000209238.61459.39
- Wintermark M, Albers GW, Broderick JP, Demchuk AM, Fiebach JB, Fiehler J, et al. Acute stroke imaging research roadmap II. *Stroke* (2013) 44:2628–39. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.002015
- 11. Parsons MW. Perfusion CT: is it clinically useful? *Int J Stroke* (2008) **3**:41–50. doi:10.1111/j.1747-4949.2008.00175.x
- Lees KR, Bluhmki E, Kummer von R, Brott TG, Toni D, Grotta JC, et al. Time to treatment with intravenous alteplase and outcome in stroke: an updated pooled analysis of ECASS, ATLANTIS, NINDS, and EPITHET trials. *Lancet* (2010) 375:1695–703. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60491-6
- Astrup J, Siesjö BK, Symon L. Thresholds in cerebral ischemia the ischemic penumbra. Stroke (1981) 12:723–5. doi:10.1161/01.STR.12.6.723
- Davis S, Donnan GA. Time is penumbra: imaging, selection and outcome. Cerebrovasc Dis (2014) 38:59–72. doi:10.1159/000365503
- Donnan GA, Baron J-C, Davis SM, Sharp FR. *The Ischemic Penumbra*. Philadelphia: Informa Healthcare, Taylor and Francis group (2007).
- Beaulieu C, de Crespigny A, Tong DC, Moseley ME, Albers GW, Marks MP. Longitudinal magnetic resonance imaging study of perfusion and diffusion in stroke: evolution of lesion volume and correlation with clinical outcome. *Ann Neurol* (1999) 46:568–78. doi:10.1002/1531-8249(199910)46:4<568::AID-ANA4>3.0. CO;2-R
- Alawneh JA, Jones PS, Mikkelsen IK, Cho T-H, Siemonsen S, Mouridsen K, et al. Infarction of "non-core-non-penumbral" tissue after stroke: multivariate modelling of clinical impact. *Brain* (2011) 134:1765–76. doi:10.1093/brain/awr100
- Baron J-C, Macrae IM, Adams HP Jr, Dirnagl U. ESC-BRAIN: experimental and clinical stroke research – do they connect? *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2013) 36:306–21. doi:10.1159/000355027
- Baron J-C. Perfusion thresholds in human cerebral ischemia: historical perspective and therapeutic implications. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2001) 11(Suppl 1):2–8. doi:10.1159/000049119
- Parsons M, Spratt N, Bivard A, Campbell B, Chung K, Miteff F, et al. A randomized trial of tenecteplase versus alteplase for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (2012) 366:1099–107. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1109842

- Campbell BCV, Mitchell PJ, Kleinig TJ, Dewey HM, Churilov L, Yassi N, et al. Endovascular therapy for ischemic stroke with perfusion-imaging selection. N Engl J Med (2015) 372(11):1009–18. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1414792
- 22. Qiao Y, Zhu G, Patrie J, Xin W, Michel P, Eskandari A, et al. Optimal perfusion computed tomographic thresholds for ischemic core and penumbra are not time dependent in the clinically relevant time window. *Stroke* (2014) **45**:1355–62. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.113.003362
- Aviv RI, Mandelcorn J, Chakraborty S, Gladstone D, Malham S, Tomlinson G, et al. Alberta stroke program early CT scoring of CT perfusion in early stroke visualization and assessment. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2007) 28:1975–80. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A0689
- 24. Finlayson O, John V, Yeung R, Dowlatshahi D, Howard P, Zhang L, et al. Interobserver agreement of ASPECT score distribution for noncontrast CT, CT angiography, and CT perfusion in acute stroke. *Stroke* (2012) 44:234–6. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.665208
- Liebeskind DS. Stroke: the currency of collateral circulation in acute ischemic stroke. Nat Rev Neurol (2009) 5:645–6. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2009.193
- Liebeskind DS. Collaterals in acute stroke: beyond the clot. Neuroimaging Clin NAm (2005) 15:553–73. doi:10.1016/j.nic.2005.08.012
- Miteff F, Levi CR, Bateman GA, Spratt N, McElduff P, Parsons MW. The independent predictive utility of computed tomography angiographic collateral status in acute ischaemic stroke. *Brain* (2009) 132:2231–8. doi:10.1093/brain/ awp155
- Davis SM, Donnan GA. Why lacunar syndromes are different and important. *Stroke* (2004) 35:1780–1. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000131929.98486.54
- European Stroke Organisation (ESO) Executive Committee, ESO Writing Committee. Guidelines for management of ischaemic stroke and transient ischaemic attack 2008. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2008) 25:457–507. doi:10.1159/ 000131083
- 30. Adams HP, del Zoppo G, Alberts MJ, Bhatt DL, Brass L, Furlan A, et al. Guidelines for the early management of adults with ischemic stroke: a guideline from the American heart association/American stroke association stroke council, clinical cardiology council, cardiovascular radiology and intervention council, and the atherosclerotic peripheral vascular disease and quality of care outcomes in research interdisciplinary working groups: the American academy of neurology affirms the value of this guideline as an educational tool for neurologists. *Stroke* (2007) 38:1655–1611. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.107. 181486
- 31. Darby DG, Barber PA, Gerraty RP, Desmond PM, Yang Q, Parsons M, et al. Pathophysiological topography of acute ischemia by combined diffusionweighted and perfusion MRI. *Stroke* (1999) **30**:2043–52. doi:10.1161/01.STR. 30.10.2043
- Tan JC, Dillon WP, Liu S, Adler F, Smith WS, Wintermark M. Systematic comparison of perfusion-CT and CT-angiography in acute stroke patients. *Ann Neurol* (2007) 61:533–43. doi:10.1002/ana.21130
- Todo K, Moriwaki H, Saito K, Tanaka M, Oe H, Naritomi H. Early CT findings in unknown-onset and wake-up strokes. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2006) 21:367–71. doi:10.1159/000091545
- 34. Tan IYL, Demchuk AM, Hopyan J, Zhang L, Gladstone D, Wong K, et al. CT angiography clot burden score and collateral score: correlation with clinical and radiologic outcomes in acute middle cerebral artery infarct. *Am J Neuroradiol* (2009) 30:525–31. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A1408
- Huisa BN, Raman R, Ernstrom K, Tafreshi G, Stemer A, Meyer BC, et al. Alberta stroke program early CT score (ASPECTS) in patients with wake-up stroke. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis* (2010) 19:475–9. doi:10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis. 2010.03.003
- 36. Thomalla G, Cheng B, Ebinger M, Hao Q, Tourdias T, Wu O, et al. DWI-FLAIR mismatch for the identification of patients with acute ischaemic stroke within 4 5 h of symptom onset (PRE-FLAIR): a multicentre observational study. *Lancet Neurol* (2011) 10:978–86. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(11)70192-2
- Fleiss JL. Statistical Methods for Rates and Proportions. New York: John Wiley (1981). 321 p.
- Bland JM, Altman DG. Cronbach's alpha. BMJ (1997) 314:572. doi:10.1136/ bmj.314.7080.572

- Lyden P, Claesson L, Havstad S, Ashwood T, Lu M. Factor analysis of the national institutes of health stroke scale in patients with large strokes. *Arch Neurol* (2004) 61:1677–80. doi:10.1001/archneur.61.11.1677
- Lin K, Rapalino O, Lee B, Do KG, Sussmann AR, Law M, et al. Correlation of volumetric mismatch and mismatch of Alberta stroke program early ct scores on CT perfusion maps. *Neuroradiology* (2009) 51:17–23. doi:10.1007/s00234-008-0454-y
- Thomalla G. Efficacy and Safety of MRI-Based Thrombolysis in Wake-Up Stroke. clinicaltrialsgov (2012). Available from: http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/ show/NCT01525290?term=wake+up+study&rank=3
- Donnan GA, Davis S. Extend (International): Extending the Time for Thrombolysis in Emergency Neurological Deficits (International) – ClinicalTrials.gov. clinicaltrialsgov (2012). Available from: http://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01580839
- Hemmen T. Study for the Use of Alteplase in Patients Who Awaken With Stroke-ClinicalTrials.gov. clinicaltrialsgov (2010). Available from: http://clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT01150266?term=AWOKE&rank=1
- 44. Parsons MW, Pepper EM, Bateman GA, Wang Y, Levi CR. Identification of the penumbra and infarct core on hyperacute noncontrast and perfusion CT. *Neurology* (2007) 68:730–6. doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000256366.86353.ff
- 45. Wintermark M, Meuli R, Browaeys P, Reichhart M, Bogousslavsky J, Schnyder P, et al. Comparison of CT perfusion and angiography and MRI in selecting stroke patients for acute treatment. *Neurology* (2007) 68:694–7. doi:10.1212/01.wnl. 0000255959.30107.08
- 46. Dani KA, Thomas RG, Chappell FM, Shuler K, MacLeod MJ, Muir KW, et al. Computed tomography and magnetic resonance perfusion imaging in ischemic stroke: definitions and thresholds. *Ann Neurol* (2011) **70**:384–401. doi:10.1002/ana.22500
- Alawneh JA, Baron J-C. Penumbral imaging in acute stroke: a triumph of hope over experience? ACNR (2014) 14:18–22.
- Marsh EB, Leigh R, Radvany M, Gailloud P, Llinas RH. Collaterals: an important determinant of prolonged ischemic penumbra versus rapid cerebral infarction? *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:208. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00208
- Serena J, Dávalos A, Segura T, Mostacero E, Castillo J. Stroke on awakening: looking for a more rational management. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2003) 16:128–33. doi:10.1159/000070592
- Silva GS, Lima FO, Camargo ECS, Smith WS, Singhal AB, Greer DM, et al. Wakeup stroke: clinical and neuroimaging characteristics. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2010) 29:336–42. doi:10.1159/000278929
- 51. Fink JN, Kumar S, Horkan C, Linfante I, Selim MH, Caplan LR, et al. The stroke patient who woke up: clinical and radiological features, including diffusion and perfusion MRI. *Stroke* (2002) **33**:988–93. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000014585. 17714.67
- 52. Jauch EC, Saver JL, Adams HP, Bruno A, Connors JJ, Demaerschalk BM, et al. Guidelines for the early management of patients with acute ischemic stroke: a guideline for healthcare professionals from the American heart association/American stroke association. *Stroke* (2013) 44:870–947. doi:10.1161/STR. 0b013e318284056a

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 31 January 2015; accepted: 15 March 2015; published online: 09 April 2015. Citation: Agarwal S, Matys T, Marrapu ST, Scoffings DJ, Mitchell J, Jones PS, Baron J-C and Warburton EA (2015) Is CT-based perfusion and collateral imaging sensitive to time since stroke onset? Front. Neurol. 6:70. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00070 This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology. Copyright © 2015 Agarwal, Matys, Marrapu, Scoffings, Mitchell, Jones, Baron and Warburton. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

OPINION ARTICLE published: 30 September 2014 doi: 10.3389/fneur 2014 00194



Vessel occlusion, penumbra, and reperfusion - translating theory to practice

Bruce C. V. Campbell^{1,2}*, Geoffrey A. Donnan² and Stephen M. Davis¹

¹ Department of Medicine, Royal Melbourne Hospital, University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC, Australia

² Florey Institute of Neuroscience and Mental Health, University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC, Australia

*Correspondence: bruce.campbell@mh.org.au

Edited by:

Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

Reviewed by:

David S. Liebeskind, University of California Los Angeles, USA Jochen Fiebach, Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany Jean-Marc Olivot, Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Toulouse, France

Keywords: stroke, reperfusion, recanalization, thrombolysis, collateral flow, perfusion imaging

The management of ischemic stroke is at a critical juncture. Administration of intravenous tPA is currently restricted to within 4.5 h from stroke onset with several trials in longer time windows proving neutral (1, 2). Revascularization success with tPA in major vessel occlusion is widely recognized as suboptimal (3). Alternative thrombolytic agents with theoretical efficacy advantages such as tenecteplase and desmoteplase are yet to show benefit in phase 3 trials. The promise of endovascular therapy has also yet to translate into positive randomized trials (4-6), although a new generation of devices is currently being studied. While it is possible that these therapeutic approaches are simply ineffective, the heterogeneity of stroke pathophysiology is likely to be contributing to the neutral results we often observe.

Imaging selection has been proposed as a means of reducing heterogeneity by identifying patients with the potential to benefit from revascularization and therefore enhancing the probability of success in trials of new therapies. However, whether it is sufficient to demonstrate an occluded artery as the target or to also require evidence of salvageable downstream tissue has been debated. The recent announcement of neutral results in DIAS 3 (7), a trial that compared desmoteplase versus placebo 3-9 h after stroke onset in patients with vessel occlusion, without reference to downstream tissue status other than what was visible on non-contrast CT, will no doubt further stimulate this discussion. It is, therefore, salient to consider the current methods to identify salvageable ischemic penumbra and the potential value of commonly used surrogates for clinical outcome, chiefly reperfusion, recanalization, and infarct growth.

IDENTIFYING SALVAGEABLE TISSUE

There are some stroke patients who do not have an identifiable vessel occlusion. It is well recognized that such patients generally have an excellent natural history and will not benefit from revascularization therapy. This has led to one body of opinion that identifying vessel occlusion is the key criterion for treatment selection (8). It is true that the majority of patients with a vessel occlusion have some non-functioning but potentially salvageable ischemic penumbra downstream, at least early after stroke onset. However, patients with a large ischemic core at admission imaging not only have very little chance of benefit from treatment, they may well have worse outcome after "successful" revascularization due to hemorrhage and malignant edema and so actively detract from any positive treatment effect (9, 10). Unfortunately, in trials, there is also a risk of such patients being over-represented due to perceived lack of equipoise in those with more favorable imaging profiles or financial incentives to recruit.

There are several potential methods to rapidly identify salvageable tissue in clinical practice. In the absence of recanalization, collateral blood flow is the determinant of penumbral survival. Collaterals can be imaged using non-invasive CT or MR angiography (11, 12). Traditional static CT or MR angiography is limited in its ability to assess collateral flow as it is delayed (whereas CTA is timed to normal peak arterial flow) and relatively low flow (which reduces detection by time of flight MRA) leading to potential underestimation of collateral quality. However, dynamic acquisitions are now available for both CT and MR, including reformatted perfusion imaging protocols, and can fully characterize collateral flow (11, 13). These angiographic methods are typically scored using simple visual scales.

Perfusion imaging with CT or MR also provides a dynamic assessment of collateral flow with high temporal resolution and post-processing to represent delay and flow in a more quantitative manner. The perfusion maps require thresholding in order to separate potentially at risk "penumbra" from non-threatened "benign oligemia" as the visual extent of the abnormality overestimates tissue at risk (14, 15). For MR and CT, T_{max} (time to maximum) >6 s has been supported by several studies (16-19). When CT perfusion is used, a separate threshold to distinguish irreversibly injured "ischemic core" versus penumbra is required with cerebral blood flow being more accurate than cerebral blood volume for this purpose (20-22). The larger the "mismatch" between small core and large penumbra, the more likely it is that the patient will respond favorably to revascularization. Whichever method is chosen, better collateral flow scores and mismatch volumes are strongly and consistently associated with improved outcome after reperfusion. With the advent of fully automated perfusion processing software (23, 24), the argument that perfusion imaging is too complex, time consuming, or challenging to implement and standardize across multiple centers has become obsolete. Indeed, the objective reproducibility of "mismatch," in contrast to visual scoring of collaterals, is a major advantage. The neutral DIAS 3 results with suggestion of benefit in the "per protocol" population (7) indicate that even accurately determining if there is a vessel occlusion poses challenges in a multicenter trial. Presumably, attempts to score collaterals, a much more subjective process, will require significant site education and training if such approaches are to be successful.

The alternative to directly visualizing collateral flow is to identify patients with large ischemic core, which is a direct result of poor collateral flow. Large ischemic core at admission imaging is a reliable indicator of poor outcome (25), although the location of the core also requires consideration. Diffusion MRI is the most accurate method of assessing core in current clinical practice (26). Major reversibility of diffusion lesions with currently available treatments appears uncommon, even in early time windows (27, 28). Thresholded cerebral blood flow or cerebral blood volume can generally provide similar information using CT perfusion imaging (20, 21, 29, 30).

It is important to remember that collateral flow in ischemic stroke is a dynamic process. The fluctuations in clinical severity that clinicians observe may result from fluctuation in collateral flow and, therefore, the snapshot provided by imaging may not reflect the collateral status that has been present over the entire period since stroke onset. This can lead to classification errors in both directions. An improvement in collateral flow can elevate CBF and CBV above the threshold for "core" and may cause temporary post-reperfusion reversal of the diffusion lesion leading to underestimation of core volume (27). A patient imaged just after a deterioration in collateral flow may appear to have a large core based on CBV or CBF and may even have a diffusion lesion but rapid recovery in collaterals could reverse this situation. However, it is important to realize that such cases are exceptions rather than the norm and do not negate the value of advanced imaging.

Correlation with the clinical features can prevent misinterpretation in some cases.

REPERFUSION VERSUS RECANALIZATION

The question of the most appropriate revascularization endpoint has been often debated (31). Early endovascular trials were criticized for assessing recanalization of the target vessel without consideration of downstream reperfusion. Clearly, opening the M1 segment of the middle cerebral artery without also establishing flow in M2 vessels is of little clinical value. This, however, reflects a flaw in the measurement scales rather than the concept of recanalization.

A significant advance has been the development of consensus around assessment of angiographic reperfusion that focuses on re-establishment of downstream perfusion with the "modified Treatment In Cerebral Ischemia" (mTICI) (32) score. There has been increasing recognition that a score of 2a (<50% reperfusion of the affected territory), which was included as a "successful" endovascular outcome in earlier studies does not lead to acceptable rates of good outcome. Even mTICI 2b (>50% reperfusion of affected territory) has significantly worse outcomes than mTICI 3 (complete reperfusion), emphasizing the importance of obtaining as close to full reperfusion as possible (4, 17).

In general, recanalization of the major vessels does translate to tissue reperfusion. There are, however, scenarios where recanalization and reperfusion are incongruent, which are worthy of consideration. Recanalization can occur without reperfusion. As mentioned above, many descriptions of this in the literature relate to overly simplistic recanalization scales that focus too narrowly on one segment of the vascular tree without regard for the adjacent segments. However, in animal models, reperfusion at a capillary level often fails despite macrovascular recanalization - termed the "no-reflow" phenomenon. This does not reconcile particularly well with clinical experience where complete removal of thrombus generally leads to normalization of the perfusion imaging appearance (or in some cases hyperperfusion, Figure 1B), even in regions that have been irreversibly

injured ("non-nutritional reperfusion"). It is possible that clinical perfusion imaging is reflecting flow in larger vessels and showing arteriolar shunting, and is too insensitive to demonstrate occlusion at the capillary level. At any rate, this phenomenon would be restricted to areas we currently regard as irreversibly injured core. To our knowledge, there has not been a description of "no-reflow" in areas thought to be penumbral prior to revascularization. Whether therapeutic strategies to prevent capillary sludging and no-reflow could transform the prognosis for regions we currently regard unsalvageable is an interesting speculation, but seems a rather distant possibility.

Tissue perfusion can also improve without recanalization due to recruitment of collateral blood flow, which can occur in some patients over time. It is visualized as a reduction in perfusion delay and improved blood flow (Figure 1A). This form of improved perfusion may be associated with clinical improvement. However, as long as the vascular occlusion remains, the patient has an ongoing risk of collateral "failure" and clinical deterioration. The mechanisms of deterioration in collateral flow are not well understood but presumably clot migration and hemodynamic fluctuations may contribute. Indeed, the observed association of general anesthesia with worse outcome after endovascular therapy (33) may relate to periprocedural hypotension impairing collateral flow. Clearly enhancing or stabilizing this retrograde collateral perfusion is a potential therapeutic strategy and has formed the basis of several attempts to improve collateral flow, although none have translated to clinical practice at this stage. Given the ongoing risk of deterioration in collateral flow, conventional anterograde reperfusion should remain the primary treatment strategy for most patients.

INFARCT GROWTH

The original definition of ischemic penumbra was of hypoperfused and electrically non-functional tissue that could regain function with rapid reperfusion (34, 35). This was subsequently operationalized as a tissue that was at risk of infarction in the absence of reperfusion – a somewhat different construct. Infarct growth





in the absence of reperfusion is associated with worse clinical outcome and infarct growth has, therefore, been used as a surrogate outcome in trials. There are important practical considerations in the measurement of infarct growth. The aim is to measure true territorial expansion in the infarct. However, initial edema and subsequent atrophy confound this and mean that there is no perfect time to assess "growth." In addition, progressive loss to follow-up at later time points can introduce bias as those who die and are, therefore, unevaluable are more likely to have had infarct growth. There is also uncertainty about the duration of true infarct growth, although data suggest that this is generally complete within 24 h after stroke onset (36). Assessment at 24 h is, therefore, attractive as it minimizes loss to follow-up, precedes much of the edema that peaks at 3-5 days, and can be used to assess reperfusion, recanalization, and hemorrhagic transformation.

It is important to recognize that infarct growth is not universal in the absence of reperfusion. Early follow-up imaging frequently shows regions of persistent hypoperfusion that have not developed diffusion restriction but appear to still be contributing to the observed clinical deficit (**Figure 1C**). The clinical significance and prognosis of persistent hypoperfusion is not well understood but it raises the possibility that infarct growth may not fully encapsulate the clinical impact of reperfusion.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS AND ONGOING TRIALS

There are a number of key lessons from recent trials. It seems clear that the use of non-contrast CT and clinical selection criteria will not deliver progress in extending the therapeutic time window or providing an evidence base for endovascular therapy. There are good theoretical reasons and suggestive evidence from existing neutral trials that assessing collaterals or core in addition to vessel occlusion may be beneficial and the technical requirements to achieve this are no longer an inconvenience.

Imaging selection has been hampered by a proliferation of approaches with limited standardization. The principles of identifying a target vessel occlusion and good collateral flow are well established. However, the optimal practical implementation of these concepts remains uncertain, and clinical practice will no doubt gravitate to the approaches that lead to success in clinical trials. Undoubtedly, the field of acute stroke therapy faces challenges but there is tremendous potential to transform clinical outcomes with new therapies, guided by imaging. It is an exciting time to be practicing stroke medicine.

REFERENCES

- Lees KR, Bluhmki E, von Kummer R, Brott TG, Toni D, Grotta JC, et al. Time to treatment with intravenous alteplase and outcome in stroke: an updated pooled analysis of ECASS, ATLANTIS, NINDS, and EPITHET trials. *Lancet* (2010) 375:1695–703. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60491-6
- Sandercock P, Wardlaw JM, Lindley RI, Dennis M, Cohen G, Murray G, et al. The benefits and harms of intravenous thrombolysis with recombinant tissue plasminogen activator within 6 h of acute ischaemic stroke (the third international stroke trial [IST-3]): a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* (2012) **379**:2352–63. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(12) 60768-5
- 3. Bhatia R, Hill MD, Shobha N, Menon B, Bal S, Kochar P, et al. Low rates of acute recanalization with intravenous recombinant tissue plasminogen activator in ischemic stroke. Real-world experience and a call for action. *Stroke* (2010) **41**:2254–8. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.592535
- Broderick JP, Palesch YY, Demchuk AM, Yeatts SD, Khatri P, Hill MD, et al. Endovascular therapy after intravenous t-PA versus t-PA alone for stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368:893–903. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1214300
- Ciccone A, Valvassori L, Nichelatti M, Sgoifo A, Ponzio M, Sterzi R, et al. Endovascular treatment for acute ischemic stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368:904–13. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1213701
- Kidwell CS, Jahan R, Gornbein J, Alger JR, Nenov V, Ajani Z, et al. A trial of imaging selection and endovascular treatment for ischemic stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368:914–23. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1212793
- Lundbeck AS. Lundbeck Provides Update on the Development Program for Desmoteplase. (2014). Available from: http://investor.lundbeck. com/releasedetail.cfm?ReleaseID=856865
- Fiebach JB, Al-Rawi Y, Wintermark M, Furlan AJ, Rowley HA, Lindsten A, et al. Vascular occlusion enables selecting acute ischemic stroke patients for treatment with desmoteplase. *Stroke* (2012) 43:1561–6. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111. 642322
- Mlynash M, Lansberg MG, De Silva DA, Lee J, Christensen S, Straka M, et al. Refining the definition of the malignant profile: insights from the DEFUSE-EPITHET pooled data set. *Stroke* (2011) 42:1270–5. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110. 601609
- 10. Marchal G, Serrati C, Rioux P, Petit-Taboue MC, Viader F, de la Sayette V, et al. PET imaging

of cerebral perfusion and oxygen consumption in acute ischaemic stroke: relation to outcome. *Lancet* (1993) **341**:925–7. doi:10.1016/ 0140-6736(93)91214-7

- 11. Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Tress B, Churilov L, Desmond PM, Parsons MW, et al. Failure of collateral blood flow is associated with infarct growth in ischemic stroke. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2013) 33:1168–72. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2013.77
- Menon BK, Smith EE, Modi J, Patel SK, Bhatia R, Watson TW, et al. Regional leptomeningeal score on CT angiography predicts clinical and imaging outcomes in patients with acute anterior circulation occlusions. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2011) **32**:1640–5. doi:10.3174/ ajnr.A2564
- Menon BK, O'Brien B, Bivard A, Spratt NJ, Demchuk AM, Miteff F, et al. Assessment of leptomeningeal collaterals using dynamic CT angiography in patients with acute ischemic stroke. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2013) 33:365–71. doi:10. 1038/jcbfm.2012.171
- Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Foster SJ, Desmond PM, Parsons MW, Butcher KS, et al. Visual assessment of perfusion-diffusion mismatch is inadequate to select patients for thrombolysis. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2010) 29:592–6. doi:10.1159/ 000311080
- Marchal G, Benali K, Iglesias S, Viader F, Derlon JM, Baron JC. Voxel-based mapping of irreversible ischaemic damage with pet in acute stroke. *Brain* (1999) 122(Pt 12):2387–400. doi:10.1093/ brain/122.12.2387
- Christensen S, Campbell BCV, Perez de la Ossa N, Lansberg MG, Straka M, De Silva DA, et al. Optimal perfusion thresholds for prediction of tissue destined for infarction in the combined EPITHET and DEFUSE dataset. *Stroke* (2010) 41:e297. doi:10.1161/01.str.0000366115. 56266.0a
- Lansberg MG, Straka M, Kemp S, Mlynash M, Wechsler LR, Jovin TG, et al. MRI profile and response to endovascular reperfusion after stroke (DEFUSE 2): a prospective cohort study. *Lancet Neurol* (2012) 11:860–7. doi:10.1016/ S1474-4422(12)70203-X
- Olivot JM, Mlynash M, Thijs VN, Kemp S, Lansberg MG, Wechsler L, et al. Optimal tmax threshold for predicting penumbral tissue in acute stroke. *Stroke* (2009) 40:469–75. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.108. 526954
- Zaro-Weber O, Moeller-Hartmann W, Heiss WD, Sobesky J. Maps of time to maximum and time to peak for mismatch definition in clinical stroke studies validated with positron emission tomography. *Stroke* (2010) 41:2817–21. doi:10.1161/ STROKEAHA.110.594432
- Bivard A, McElduff P, Spratt N, Levi C, Parsons M. Defining the extent of irreversible brain ischemia using perfusion computed tomography. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2011) **31**:238–45. doi:10.1159/000321897
- 21. Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Levi CR, Desmond PM, Donnan GA, Davis SM, et al. Cerebral blood flow is the optimal CT perfusion parameter for assessing infarct core. *Stroke* (2011) **42**:3435–40. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.618355

- 22. Kamalian S, Maas MB, Goldmacher GV, Payabvash S, Akbar A, Schaefer PW, et al. CT cerebral blood flow maps optimally correlate with admission diffusion-weighted imaging in acute stroke but thresholds vary by postprocessing platform. *Stroke* (2011) **42**:1923–8. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110. 610618
- Straka M, Albers GW, Bammer R. Real-time diffusion-perfusion mismatch analysis in acute stroke. J Magn Reson Imaging (2010) 32:1024–37. doi:10.1002/jmri.22338
- Campbell BCV, Yassi N, Ma H, Sharma G, Salinas S, Churilov L, et al. Imaging selection in ischemic stroke: feasibility of automated CTperfusion analysis. *Int J Stroke* (2014). doi:10.1111/ ijs.12381
- 25. Yoo AJ, Verduzco LA, Schaefer PW, Hirsch JA, Rabinov JD, Gonzalez RG. MRI-based selection for intra-arterial stroke therapy: value of pretreatment diffusion-weighted imaging lesion volume in selecting patients with acute stroke who will benefit from early recanalization. *Stroke* (2009) 40:2046–54. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA. 108.541656
- 26. Schellinger PD, Bryan RN, Caplan LR, Detre JA, Edelman RR, Jaigobin C, et al. Evidence-based guideline: the role of diffusion and perfusion MRI for the diagnosis of acute ischemic stroke: report of the therapeutics and technology assessment subcommittee of the american academy of neurology. *Neurology* (2010) **75**:177–85. doi:10.1212/WNL. 0b013e3181e7c9dd
- Campbell BCV, Purushotham A, Christensen S, Desmond P, Nagakane Y, Parsons MW, et al. The infarct core is well represented by the acute diffusion lesion: sustained reversal is infrequent. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2012) 32:50–6. doi:10. 1038/jcbfm.2011.102
- 28. Sakamoto Y, Kimura K, Shibazaki K, Inoue T, Uemura J, Aoki J, et al. Early ischaemic diffusion lesion reduction in patients treated with intravenous tissue plasminogen activator: infrequent, but significantly associated with recanalization. *Int J Stroke* (2013). doi:10.1111/j.1747-4949.2012. 00902.x
- 29. Campbell BCV, Christensen S, Levi CR, Desmond PM, Donnan GA, Davis SM, et al. Comparison of computed tomography perfusion and magnetic resonance imaging perfusion-diffusion mismatch in ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2012) **43**:2648–53. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.660548
- 30. Wintermark M, Flanders AE, Velthuis B, Meuli R, van Leeuwen M, Goldsher D, et al. Perfusion-CT assessment of infarct core and penumbra: receiver operating characteristic curve analysis in 130 patients suspected of acute hemispheric stroke. *Stroke* (2006) **37**:979–85. doi:10.1161/01. STR.0000209238.61459.39
- 31. De Silva DA, Churilov L, Olivot JM, Christensen S, Lansberg MG, Mlynash M, et al. Greater effect of stroke thrombolysis in the presence of arterial obstruction. *Ann Neurol* (2011) **70**:601–5. doi:10.1002/ana.22444
- Wintermark M, Albers GW, Broderick JP, Demchuk AM, Fiebach JB, Fiehler J, et al. Acute stroke imaging research roadmap II. *Stroke* (2013) 44:2628–39. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA. 113.002015

- 33. Abou-Chebl A, Lin R, Hussain MS, Jovin TG, Levy EI, Liebeskind DS, et al. Conscious sedation versus general anesthesia during endovascular therapy for acute anterior circulation stroke: preliminary results from a retrospective, multicenter study. *Stroke* (2010) **41**:1175–9. doi:10.1161/ STROKEAHA.109.574129
- Astrup J, Siesjo BK, Symon L. Thresholds in cerebral ischemia - the ischemic penumbra. *Stroke* (1981) 12:723–5. doi:10.1161/01.STR.12.6. 723
- Donnan G, Baron JC, Davis S, Sharp FR, editors. *The Ischemic Penumbra: Pathophysiology, Imaging and Therapy*. London: Taylor & Francis Group (2007).
- 36. Campbell BCV, Tu H, Christensen S, Desmond PM, Levi CR, Bladin CF, et al. Assessing response to stroke thrombolysis: validation of 24 hour multimodal MRI. Arch Neurol (2012) 69:46–50. doi:10. 1001/archneurol.2011.232

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 31 July 2014; accepted: 16 September 2014; published online: 30 September 2014.

Citation: Campbell BCV, Donnan GA and Davis SM (2014) Vessel occlusion, penumbra, and reperfusion – translating theory to practice. Front. Neurol. 5:194. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00194

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology.

Copyright © 2014 Campbell, Donnan and Davis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Diffusion–perfusion mismatch: an opportunity for improvement in cortical function

Melissa Motta¹, Amanda Ramadan², Argye E. Hillis³, Rebecca F. Gottesman³ and Richard Leigh³*

¹ R Adams Shock Trauma Center, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

² Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

³ Department of Neurology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Edited by:

Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

Reviewed by:

Vincent Thijs, University Hospitals Leuven, Belgium Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK Marie Tisserand, University Paris Descartes, France

*Correspondence:

Richard Leigh, Section on Stroke Diagnostics and Therapeutics, National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, National Institutes of Health, 10 Center Drive, Building 10, B1D733 MSC 1063, Bethesda, MD 20892, USA e-mail: richard.leigh@nih.gov **Objective:** There has been controversy over whether diffusion–perfusion mismatch provides a biomarker for the ischemic penumbra. In the context of clinical stroke trials, regions of the diffusion–perfusion mismatch that do not progress to infarct in the absence of reperfusion are considered to represent "benign oligemia." However, at least in some cases (particularly large vessel stenosis), some of this hypoperfused tissue may remain dysfunctional for a prolonged period without progressing to infarct and may recover function if eventually reperfused. We hypothesized that patients with persistent diffusion–perfusion mismatch using a hypoperfusion threshold of 4–5.9 s delay on time-to-peak (TTP) maps at least sometimes have persistent cognitive deficits relative to those who show some reperfusion of this hypoperfused tissue.

Methods: We tested this hypothesis in 38 patients with acute ischemic stroke who had simple cognitive tests (naming or line cancelation) and MRI with diffusion and perfusion imaging within 24 h of onset and again within 10 days, most of whom had large vessel stenosis or occlusion.

Results: A persistent perfusion deficit of 4–5.9 s delay in TTP on follow up MRI was associated with a persistent cognitive deficit at that time point (p < 0.001). When we evaluated only patients who did not have infarct growth (n = 14), persistent hypoperfusion (persistent mismatch) was associated with a lack of cognitive improvement compared with those who had reperfused. The initial volume of hypoperfusion did not correlate with the later infarct volume (progression to infarct), but change in volume of hypoperfusion correlated with change in cognitive performance (p = 0.0001). Moreover, multivariable regression showed that the change in volume of hypoperfused tissue of 4–5.9 s delay (p = 0.002), and change in volume of ischemic tissue on diffusion weighted imaging (p = 0.02) were independently associated with change in cognitive function.

Conclusion: Our results provide additional evidence that non-infarcted tissue with a TTP delay of 4–5.9 s may be associated with persistent deficits, even if it does not always result in imminent progression to infarct. This tissue may represent the occasional opportunity to intervene to improve function even days after onset of symptoms.

Keywords: diffusion-perfusion mismatch, acute ischemic stroke, penumbra, NIHSS, functional outcome

INTRODUCTION

At the onset of an ischemic stroke, an occluded blood vessel results in diminished blood flow to a region of brain tissue, resulting in cerebral ischemia. Ischemic tissue becomes electrically dysfunctional and can progress to infarction. The term ischemic penumbra was coined by Astrup and colleagues in the 1970s to characterize a state of brain tissue in which "neurons remain structurally intact but functionally inactive" and in which a regional increase in cerebral blood flow can restore this activity (1). From experiments in baboons, they reported dual thresholds for ischemia; the threshold for cell death (signaled by the release of K+) was markedly lower than the threshold for complete electrical failure of neurons. In its original use, the "penumbra" differentiated the outer rim, or "half shadow" of tissue, which had reached the threshold for electrical failure, from the inner core of infarction, which had reached the threshold for sustained energy failure resulting in ion pump failure (2). Thus, acute occlusion of a large cerebral artery typically results in region of diminished blood flow in which the central core experiences the most severe ischemia and can rapidly progress to infarct. Surrounding the core there may be a region of hypoperfusion that is ischemic but not infarcted; this area is commonly referred to as the ischemic penumbra. The penumbra is electrically dysfunctional tissue that, when reperfused, will regain function.

With the introduction of positron emission tomography (PET) imaging, regional cerebral blood flow could be measured in

humans, and the thresholds for ischemia and dysfunction were further defined. The concept of ischemic penumbra was elaborated by Muir and colleagues (3) to include the following criteria: "(a) hypoperfusion <20 mL/100 g/min; (b) abnormal neuronal function documented by a correlation with acute clinical deficit; (c) physiological and/or biochemical characteristics consistent with cellular dysfunction but not death; (d) uncertain fate; and (e) salvage of this tissue is correlated with better clinical recovery" (p. 761). Surrounding the layer of ischemic penumbra (reduced cerebral blood flow to <20 mL/100 g/min) exhibiting impaired neural function but preserved tissue integrity, it was recognized there was often a third zone of reduced blood flow. This zone was defined as tissue with relatively small reductions in blood flow of 20-50 mL/100 g/min. It was assumed this tissue would maintain function for a protracted time and would be unlikely to proceed to infarction, and was thus labeled "benign oligemia."

With the advent of multimodal MRI, a different biomarker for the penumbra was proposed (3, 4). Diffusion weighted imaging (DWI), which measures the movement of water in brain tissue, was used to delineate ischemic tissue that had sustained energy failure and thus exhibited diffusion restriction. Perfusion weighted imaging (PWI), which uses a bolus tracking dynamic scan to measure the delivery of blood to the brain, was used to delineate the region of ischemia. Thus, the difference between the DWI lesion and the PWI lesion was postulated to be a biomarker for the ischemic penumbra. This biomarker has held up when compared to biomarkers of penumbra obtained from PET imaging (5–7).

As the field of acute stroke treatment was emerging, it was postulated that the diffusion-perfusion mismatch would guide treatment and predict response to therapy. In order to use this biomarker in such a manner it had to be adapted into a predictive model. Initially, it was hypothesized that in the absence of acute vessel recanalization, the infarcted core would grow into the ischemic penumbra and the opportunity for clinical recovery would be lost. This hypothesis has been the driving force behind most MRI-guided acute stroke research.

In the context of the MRI-guided therapies, the term "penumbra" has now come to be understood as "tissue at risk." A number of authors have pointed out that the diffusion–perfusion mismatch includes both hypoperfused tissue that will imminently infarct ("tissue at risk") and hypoperfused tissue that will survive despite hypoperfusion ("benign oligemia") (8). In the context of MRIguided therapies, benign oligemia is thought to be irrelevant, and it is excluded from the lesion targeted for reperfusion therapy.

It has been shown that MRI based thresholds of hypoperfusion are capable of separating benign oligemia from tissue that is at-risk of imminent infarction. The threshold for distinguishing benign oligemia from tissue at risk has varied across studies and changed over time; however, the most frequently used threshold in the current literature is a time-to-maximum of 6 s (9). However, there might be tissue in between tissue at risk for imminent progression to infarct and benign oligemia – tissue that will remain dysfunctional if blood flow remains compromised and will regain function if blood flow is restored. A number of case reports of improvement in function after reperfusion by carotid endarterectomy, carotid stenting, or blood pressure elevation even days after stroke onset indicate the existence of this tissue that exists in a state of limbo between adequate blood flow for function and immediate risk of infarction (10–12). It is not entirely clear how this dysfunctional tissue survives over days with "misery perfusion"; it may do so by collateral blood flow or intermittent blood flow from the main arterial supply. Nevertheless, MRI might be able to define the thresholds of this hypoperfused, dysfunctional tissue. Data from the case reports of reversible function days after stroke indicate that a delay in time-to-peak (TTP) arrival of contrast of 4–5.9 s might represent tissue that is dysfunctional but not always at immediate risk of progression to infarction (particularly in cases of large vessel stenosis). This segment of penumbral tissue is important to define, as it may represent an opportunity to improve at least cortical function in special cases long after the typical window for reperfusion therapies.

A study using PET as the gold standard found that a TTP threshold of 4.2 s (or Tmax threshold of 5.2 s) corresponds to penumbra as operationally defined above (see definition by Muir and colleagues), and indicated that the TTP threshold might be a more stable (3, 5). Another study found that non-deconvolved TTP outperformed Tmax in distinguishing oligemia from tissue at risk (13), and using local arterial input functions did not improve the predictive performance of the algorithms over conventional methods. Other studies have shown that reperfusion of penumbral tissue identified on MRI results in not only tissue salvage but also improved outcomes (14). However, the clinical relevance of a persistent hypoperfusion in the range of TTP of 4–5.9 s delay has not been adequately addressed.

As noted, a few studies have shown that individuals with persistent hypoperfused tissue of 4-5.9 s delay in TTP have shown improved function with reperfusion (10–12). Thus, these studies illustrate that the diffusion-perfusion mismatch defined by MRI can reveal penumbra as originally described by Astrup and colleagues in primates - marginally perfused, dysfunctional tissue that can regain function if reperfused (3). These results mirror results of other studies showing improvement in function with reperfusion of penumbra defined by PET or CT perfusion (15-19). What these previous studies did not do, however, was show that persistent diffusion-perfusion mismatch, defined by hypoperfusion thresholds of 4-5.9 s delay in TTP, was associated with persistent dysfunction. Tissue within this range of TTP is often considered to be within the "benign oligemia" range, because it does not always progress to infarct. Persistent hypoperfused tissue of 4-5.9 s delay in TTP beyond the infarct that is associated with persistent deficits, in the absence of infarct growth, would provide evidence that hypoperfused tissue of 4-5.9 s delay in TTP may not be so benign.

Here, we address the question, "Is benign oligemia really benign?" We hypothesized that patients with a persistent diffusion–perfusion mismatch defined using upper and lower hypoperfusion thresholds of TTP 4–5.9 s delay have persistent dysfunctional tissue and poorer performance on cognitive tests when compared with patients who have reperfused, whether or not there is growth of the infarct. We studied this hypothesis by evaluating changes in volumes of infarct and hypoperfusion in a cohort of patients who underwent serial imaging and cognitive testing over several days during hospitalization for an acute ischemic stroke. Most of these patients had large vessel stenosis or occlusion, which carries the greatest risk for persistence of a diffusion-perfusion mismatch.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Subjects were identified from a database of acute ischemic stroke patients who had been recruited from the inpatient stroke service under an IRB approved protocol to undergo serial cognitive and MRI testing, utilizing the following criteria: (1) clinical diagnosis of unilateral anterior circulation stroke, (2) cognitive testing and MRI scan performed within 24 h at two time points within 10 days, and (3) adequate quality DWI and PWI images for volumetric analysis at both time points. Patients had a variety of acute stroke interventions, often attempts to restore perfusion, including induced blood pressure elevation, carotid stenting, urgent endarterectomy, and intraarterial thrombolysis, at the discretion of the primary clinical team.

Cognitive testing consisted of a picture naming task for left hemisphere strokes and a line cancelation test for right hemisphere strokes both of which were scored as a percent error. The line cancelation test usually requires <2 min to administer. The picture naming test usually requires <10 min to administer. These tests are described in previous papers (14). For both, 10% error rate represents >3 SD from mean for normal controls (14).

Volumes of ischemia on DWI were calculated by manual delineation of a region of interest (ROI) that was bright on DWI and dark on apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) maps. Volumes of hypoperfusion on PWI were calculated by manually segmenting thresholded TTP maps. We calculated volumes of tissue with delay in TTP of 4-5.9 and $\geq 6 s$ delay relative to normal tissue (the homologous voxels in the contralateral hemisphere). Perfusion source images were exported as a DICOM time series using OsiriX software. Then, TTP maps were generated and analyzed by ImageJ software¹ by a technician blinded to cognitive test scores. TTP maps were calculated in seconds beyond normal using the homologous region in the unaffected hemisphere as a reference. TTP maps were used instead of Tmax maps as they have been shown to be as effective in detecting perfusion abnormalities and are simple and reproducible (5). We chose two separate thresholds to determine the volume of tissue with 4-5.9s delay in TTP (tissue we hypothesized to be potentially viable, but dysfunctional), and tissue with ≥ 6 s delay in TTP (tissue more likely to be at immediately risk to progress to infarct).

Lack of reperfusion was defined as a <10% reduction in the PWI lesion volume. Infarct growth was defined as a >10% increase in DWI lesion volume. We chose these small thresholds of volume change in order to evaluate the effects of failure to reperfuse, in the absence of infarct growth (i.e., the persistence of diffusion–perfusion mismatch, using thresholds of hypoperfusion of TTP delay 4–5.9 or ≥ 6 s). Some treatment studies define "reperfusion" as >50% (or greater) reduction in PWI volume (14, 20). However, in our study we did not want patients with partial reperfusion, who may also have partial improvement, to contaminate the effect of sustained diffusion–perfusion mismatch, which is the target population for this study. Therefore, relatively strict definitions for lack of reperfusion and infarct growth were used.



We first tested the hypothesis that patients who showed no reperfusion of tissue with 4-5.9 s delay in TTP would show less change in cognitive score than patients who showed reperfusion, irrespective of infarct growth, using a *t*-test in the Stata 13.1 software package² to compare the two groups. Patients were separated into two groups based on whether or not they experienced infarct growth, defined as an increase of 10% in the DWI lesion volume from the first time point to the second time point. These two groups were each further divided based on whether there was reperfusion - defined as a 10% reduction in volume of hypoperfusion on PWI from the first to the second time point (Figure 1). Patients with neither reperfusion nor infarct growth were considered to be the best example of persistent diffusion-perfusion mismatch with PWI threshold of 4-5.9s delay in TTP. Changes in cognitive scores were compared between the two subgroups (reperfusion vs. persistent hypoperfusion) with *t*-tests.

We also evaluated the Pearson correlation between baseline volume of hypoperfusion (using 4-5.9 s delay in TTP) and (1) final infarct volume measured by volume of ischemia on the second DWI, and (2) persistent hypoperfusion measured by volume of hypoperfusion measured on the second PWI. We also evaluated the Pearson correlation between change in cognitive score and change in volume of hypoperfusion using 4-5.9 s delay in TTP, to test the hypothesis that change in hypoperfusion reflects change in cortical function. However, it is not assumed that there is a direct relationship between the cognitive test score and the change in volume since location of reperfusion likely also plays a significant role. Finally, to determine if the change in volume of hypoperfused tissue contributed to cognitive change independently of change in infarct volume, we carried out a multivariable linear regression analysis, with cognitive change as the dependent variable, and changes in volumes of ischemia on DWI and hypoperfusion on

²http://www.stata.com/



Table 1 | Etiology and treatment of patients included.

	Angioplasty/ Blood pressure embolectomy/ augmentation with stent/intraarterial medications ^a tPA/CEA		Blood pressure augmentation permissive hypertension +/– intravenous fluids	Anti- platelets + statin only	Anti- coagulation	
Intracranial stenoisis/occlusion ($n = 21$)	1	14	6			
Extracranial ICA stenosis $(n=2)$	2					
Acute ICA occlusion or dissection $(n = 2)$					2	
Watershed post CABG $(n = 1)$				1		
Cardioembolic $(n=6)$					6	
Hypercoagulable state (cancer) $(n=2)$			1		1	
Uncertain etiology (OCP, PFO) $(n=2)$				2		
Small vessel disease $(n=2)$				2		

^apressors, midodrine, and/or fludrocortisone.

ICA, internal carotid stenosis; CABG, coronary artery bypass graft; OCP, oral contraceptive pills; PFO, patent foramen ovale.

PWI (with thresholds of 4–5.9 and \geq 6 s delay) as the independent variables.

RESULTS

Of the 38 patients identified from the database who met the inclusion criteria, 45% were women; mean age was 61 years. There were 29 patients with a left hemisphere stroke and 9 with a right hemisphere stroke. **Table 1** summarizes their etiology and recorded treatment based on retrospective review of their medical records. The mean volume of ischemia on initial DWI was 20.0 cc (range 0–140.4 cc); mean volume of hypoperfusion on initial PWI was 26.8 cc (range 0–111.8 cc) using a threshold of 4–5.9 s TTP, and mean 25.3 (0–116.5 cc) using a threshold of ≥ 6 s TTP. Mean baseline National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale Score was 6.5 (range 0–24). The mean baseline error rate on the naming test was 57.9% errors (range 0–100% errors). Mean baseline error rate on the cancelation (neglect) test was 43.2% (0–99% errors).

We first evaluated the change in cognitive test error rate for those who failed to reperfuse (had a persistent diffusion-perfusion mismatch; n = 15) compared to those who reperfused (n = 23) in the entire group of patients (irrespective of infarct growth). Using a 10% reduction in perfusion abnormality with a threshold of 4–5.9 s delay on TTP maps, there was a significant difference in the change in error rates on cognitive testing between those who failed to reperfuse (mean 3% *increase* in error rate) vs. those who did reperfuse [mean 40% *decrease* in error rate, t(36) = 4.1, p = 0.0001]. Using a 10% reduction in perfusion abnormality with a threshold of 6 s delay on TTP maps, there was also a significant difference in the change of error rates on cognitive testing, with an increase in errors for those without reperfusion compared to a decrease in error rates for those who did reperfuse [mean 14 vs. -34; t(36) = 3.99; p = 0.0003].

Of the 14 patients without infarct growth, the diffusion– perfusion mismatch persisted in 8 (57%) patients who had a mean separation between MRI scans of 3.9 days. Comparing patients with persistent diffusion–perfusion mismatch with those who had reperfused revealed significantly less change in cognitive impairment in those with persistent functional diffusion–perfusion mismatch [-5 vs. -40%; t(12) = 2.4; p = 0.02]. Examples of patients



in each group are shown in **Figures 2–5. Figure 6** shows a boxplot of the change in error rates for patients in each of the four groups based on PWI and DWI change. When evaluating the difference between change in cognitive score between those with persistent diffusion–perfusion mismatch when based on a TTP threshold of 6 s instead of 4–5.9 s, the relationship between persistent cognitive deficit and persistent diffusion–perfusion mismatch was not significant but showed the same trend [-2 vs. -34%; t(12) = 1.9; p = 0.075].



Infarct growth was present in 24 (63%) patients. Even among these patients, many had persistent diffusion-perfusion mismatch (see **Figures 3** and **6**). Those who failed to reperfuse showed a nincrease in error rate, while those who reperfused showed a decrease in error rate; the difference was significant, both using a threshold of 4–5.9 s delay in TTP [8 vs. -39%; t(22) = 3.3; p = 0.002] and using a threshold of 6 s delay in TTP [26 vs. -34%; t(12) = 3.6; p = 0.002].

There was a *reduction* in DWI lesion volume in eight patients; seven of these patients also showed a >10% reduction in volume of hypoperfusion with 4–5.9 s delay, and associated reduction in errors on cognitive testing. One patient who showed a decrease in DWI lesion showed an *increase* in volume of hypoperfusion on PWI, and an *increase* in error rate on cognitive testing.

For the patients in this study, the initial volume of hypoperfusion with 4–5.9 s TTP delay did not correlate with the final infarct size (r = 0.051; p = 0.76). However, the initial volume of hypoperfusion did correlate with the final volume of hypoperfusion (r = 0.53; p = 0.0006). Moreover, the change in volume of hypoperfusion with 4–5.9 s delay in TTP correlated with the change in cognitive score (r = 0.58; p = 0.0001) (**Figure 7**). We merged the scores for naming error rate (left hemisphere stroke) and neglect error rate (right hemisphere stroke) for this analysis, which seemed reasonable, as the scores were comparable in



capturing variability: the mean change in naming error rate was $-22.8 ~(\pm \text{SD 39.3})$. The mean change in neglect error rate was $-22.6 ~(\pm \text{SD 30.8})$.

Finally, to determine if change in volume of hypoperfusion was associated with change in cognitive function independently of change in volume of ischemia on DWI, we carried out a multivariable regression analysis. We found that both change in volume of hypoperfusion with TTP delay of 4–5.9 s ($\beta = 0.542$; p = 0.002) and change in volume of ischemia on DWI ($\beta = -0.314$; p = 0.023) independently contributed to change in error rate on cognitive testing (in opposite directions). Together, these two variables accounted for 43% of the variance in change in cognitive score ($r^2 = 0.43$; p = 0.0001). Change in volume of hypoperfusion with ≥ 6 s delay in TTP was not independently associated with change in cognitive score.

DISCUSSION

Restoration of blood flow is the goal of all acute ischemic stroke treatments. Preventing infarct and tissue death is a logical target for acute intervention. Previous studies have shown that imaging (PET or MRI) can identify this tissue at risk. However, focusing only on tissue at risk for imminent progression to infarct carries the potential risk of ignoring subacute brain ischemia that might persist beyond the initial event. In this study, we demonstrated that the diffusion–perfusion mismatch with hypoperfusion thresholds



of 4–5.9 s delay in TTP can sometimes persist for days and seems to result in persistent cognitive deficits. Those who failed to reperfuse this tissue failed to improve in cognition; while those who reperfused did improve (p < 0.001).

In our study, "benign oligemia" defined as tissue with 4-5.9 s delay in TTP was not always benign. Rather, at least some of this tissue seemed to represent "misery perfusion" described by Baron in 1981, which can show functional recovery if reperfused (15). The persistence of perfusion deficits in this range was associated with persistent cognitive deficits when compared with those who reperfused. We confirmed that the initial volume of hypoperfusion with TTP 4-5.9s delay in TTP did not predict final infarct volume, but did correlate with final volume of hypoperfusion. Furthermore, change in volume of TTP delay correlated with change in cortical dysfunction (measured by change in cognitive score). These results are also consistent with the proposal that tissue with this degree of hypoperfusion (4-5.9 s delay) measured with PWI represents reversibly dysfunctional tissue, even if it is not always at imminent risk for progression to infarct. On the other hand, tissue with TTP delay of ≥ 6 s TTP delay was not associated with change in cognitive function, independently of change in volume of ischemia of DWI and change in volume of hypoperfusion with 4–5.9 s delay. Tissue with ≥ 6 s TTP delay likely includes much more tissue that is not reversible days after stroke.

There were several limitations to this study. This is a retrospective analysis of prospectively collected data collected over a few years. The MRI scan parameters were not standardized and varied considerably with regard to pulse sequences and magnet strength. The scans at the two time points were not registered, as no high-resolution anatomical scan was obtained with these clinical scans. We were also not able to register the DWI to the PWI on voxel-by-voxel basis; therefore, hypoperfusion defined as 4-5.9 s delay in TTP may have also included some core infarct. However, it is unlikely that the hypoperfused tissue defined with these dual thresholds included much core infarct, because reperfusion of the tissue with 4-5.9 s TTP delay (reduction in that volume) was associated with improvement in cognitive function, independently of change in infarct volume. Cognitive testing may be cumbersome when time is of essence in treatment of acute stroke. However, the simple cognitive tests we used here take <10 min to administer. We also note that these patients were not typical stroke patients. They had a second MRI scan that included PWI 2-10 days after the first. This second scan was generally obtained because persistent hypoperfusion was suspected or to evaluate the effectiveness of intervention to improve perfusion or collateral blood flow (such as temporary induced blood pressure elevation). Thus, there was a relatively small percentage of lacunar strokes, and a relatively large percentage of large vessel stenosis, as the etiology of stroke.

We do not wish to claim that the rate of persistent diffusion– perfusion mismatch observed in this study is representative for an acute stroke population. Rather, our goal was to demonstrate that diffusion–perfusion mismatch with a hypoperfusion threshold of 4–5.9 s delay in TTP can sometimes persist, and appears to represent dysfunctional tissue that can recover function if blood flow is restored. As noted, is not clear how this tissue sometimes survives days after onset – perhaps by misery perfusion from the main arterial supply, or from collateral circulation, either of which may fluctuate with any variable that changes the mean arterial pressure or intracranial pressure (body position, respiratory rate, temperature, and so on). A relatively small number of patients with persistent hypoperfusion of 4–5.9 s delay in TTP showed some infarct growth, indicating that the area of hypoperfusion included some "tissue-at-risk" as well as "benign oligemia."

Future studies should address some of the limitations of this study, by evaluating both the fate and the clinical consequences of voxels that that are initially non-infarcted (using a specific ADC threshold) but hypoperfused (using various TTP ranges, e.g., 2–3, 3–4, 4–5 s). This analysis should be done on a large, unselected series of acute ischemic stroke patients, using serial imaging registered to high resolution anatomical images, so that DWI and PWI can be registered to each other at each time point and across time points.

Despite its limitations our study indicates that symptomatic, reversible perfusion deficits can be identified by diffusion–perfusion mismatch using a hypoperfusion threshold of 4–5.9 s TTP delay and can occasionally persist for days without progressing to infarction. Thus, the diffusion–perfusion mismatch defined in this way may be clinically useful for identifying patients who might still benefit from reperfusion (e.g., urgent carotid endarterectomy, stenting, efforts to increase collateral blood flow). Failure to restore blood flow to tissue with a TTP delay of 4–5.9 s





seems to result in persistent deficits in some cases even if it does not result in imminent progression to infarct. These results do not detract from the usefulness of the diffusion–perfusion mismatch model (or other models of the penumbra) for identifying tissue at risk and patients who require acute intervention, but provide yet another way this imaging might be useful in clinical care.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research reported in this paper was supported by the National Institutes of Health (National Institute of Deafness

and Communication Disorders and National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke) through awards R25NS065729 to authors Melissa Motta and Argye E. Hillis, and R01 NS047691, DC05375, and R01 DC03681 to author Argye E. Hillis. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the views the National Institutes of Health.

REFERENCES

- Astrup J, Symon L, Branston NM, Lassen NA. Cortical evoked potential and extracellular K+ and H+ at critical levels of brain ischemia. *Stroke* (1977) 8(1):51–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.8.1.51
- Astrup J, Siesjo BK, Symon L. Thresholds in cerebral ischemia the ischemic penumbra. Stroke (1981) 12(6):723–5. doi:10.1161/01.STR.12.6.723
- Muir KW, Buchan A, von Kummer R, Rother J, Baron JC. Imaging of acute stroke. *Lancet Neurol* (2006) 5(9):755–68. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(06) 70545-2
- Schlaug G, Benfield A, Baird AE, Siewert B, Lovblad KO, Parker RA, et al. The ischemic penumbra: operationally defined by diffusion and perfusion MRI. *Neurology* (1999) 53(7):1528–37. doi:10.1212/WNL.53.7.1528
- Zaro-Weber O, Moeller-Hartmann W, Heiss WD, Sobesky J. Maps of time to maximum and time to peak for mismatch definition in clinical stroke studies validated with positron emission tomography. *Stroke* (2010) 41(12):2817–21. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.594432
- Sobesky J, Zaro WO, Lehnhardt FG, Hesselmann V, Neveling M, Jacobs A, et al. Does the mismatch match the penumbra? Magnetic resonance imaging and positron emission tomography in early ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2005) 36(5):980–5. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000160751.79241.a3
- Takasawa M, Jones PS, Guadagno JV, Christensen S, Fryer TD, Harding S, et al. How reliable is perfusion MR in acute stroke? Validation and determination of the penumbra threshold against quantitative PET. *Stroke* (2008) **39**(3):870–7. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.500090
- Kidwell CS, Alger JR, Saver JL. Beyond mismatch: evolving paradigms in imaging the ischemic penumbra with multimodal magnetic resonance imaging. *Stroke* (2003) 34(11):2729–35. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000097608.38779.CC

- Olivot JM, Mlynash M, Thijs VN, Kemp S, Lansberg MG, Wechsler L, et al. Optimal Tmax threshold for predicting penumbral tissue in acute stroke. *Stroke* (2009) 40(2):469–75. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.526954
- Hillis AE, Wityk RJ, Barker PB, Ulatowski JA, Jacobs MA. Change in perfusion in acute nondominant hemisphere stroke may be better estimated by tests of hemispatial neglect than by the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale. *Stroke* (2003) **34**(10):2392–6. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000089681. 84041.69
- Alawneh JA, Jones PS, Mikkelsen IK, Cho TH, Siemonsen S, Mouridsen K, et al. Infarction of 'non-core-non-penumbral' tissue after stroke: multivariate modelling of clinical impact. *Brain* (2011) 134(Pt 6):1765–76. doi:10.1093/brain/ awr100
- Hillis AE, Wityk RJ, Barker PB, Beauchamp NJ, Gailloud P, Murphy K, et al. Subcortical aphasia and neglect in acute stroke: the role of cortical hypoperfusion. *Brain* (2002) 125(Pt 5):1094–104. doi:10.1093/brain/awf113
- Christensen S, Mouridsen K, Wu O, Hjort N, Karstoft H, Thomalla G, et al. Comparison of 10 perfusion MRI parameters in 97 sub-6-hour stroke patients using voxel-based receiver operating characteristics analysis. *Stroke* (2009) 40(6):2055–61. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.546069
- Ogata T, Christensen S, Nagakane Y, Ma H, Campbell BC, Churilov L, et al. The effects of alteplase 3 to 6 hours after stroke in the EPITHET-DEFUSE combined dataset: post hoc case-control study. *Stroke* (2013) 44(1):87–93. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.668301
- Baron JC, Bousser MG, Rey A, Guillard A, Comar D, Castaigne P. Reversal of focal "misery-perfusion syndrome" by extra-intracranial arterial bypass in hemodynamic cerebral ischemia. A case study with 15O positron emission tomography. *Stroke* (1981) 12(4):454–9. doi:10.1161/01.STR.12.4.454
- Muir KW, Halbert HM, Baird TA, McCormick M, Teasdale E. Visual evaluation of perfusion computed tomography in acute stroke accurately estimates infarct volume and tissue viability. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (2006) 77(3):334–9. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2005.074179

- Markus R, Reutens DC, Kazui S, Read S, Wright P, Pearce DC, et al. Hypoxic tissue in ischaemic stroke: persistence and clinical consequences of spontaneous survival. *Brain* (2004) 127 (Pt 6):1427–36. doi:10.1093/brain/awh162
- Wintermark M, Reichhart M, Thiran JP, Maeder P, Chalaron M, Schnyder P, et al. Prognostic accuracy of cerebral blood flow measurement by perfusion computed tomography, at the time of emergency room admission, in acute stroke patients. *Ann Neurol* (2002) 51(4):417–32. doi:10.1002/ana.10136
- Furlan M, Marchal G, Viader F, Derlon JM, Baron JC. Spontaneous neurological recovery after stroke and the fate of the ischemic penumbra. *Ann Neurol* (1996) 40(2):216–26.
- Lansberg MG, Straka M, Kemp S, Mlynash M, Wechsler LR, Jovin TG, et al. MRI profile and response to endovascular reperfusion after stroke (DEFUSE 2): a prospective cohort study. *Lancet Neurol* (2012) 11(10):860–7. doi:10.1016/ S1474-4422(12)70203-X

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 02 July 2014; accepted: 09 December 2014; published online: 14 January 2015. Citation: Motta M, Ramadan A, Hillis AE, Gottesman RF and Leigh R (2015) Diffusion–perfusion mismatch: an opportunity for improvement in cortical function. Front. Neurol. **5**:280. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00280

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology. Copyright © 2015 Motta, Ramadan, Hillis, Gottesman and Leigh. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Aphasia or neglect after thalamic stroke: the various ways they may be related to cortical hypoperfusion

Rajani Sebastian¹, Mara G. Schein¹, Cameron Davis¹, Yessenia Gomez¹, Melissa Newhart¹, Kenichi Oishi² and Argye E. Hillis^{1,3,4}*

¹ Department of Neurology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

² Department of Radiology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

³ Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

⁴ Department of Cognitive Science, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, USA

Edited by:

Jean-Claude Baron, University of Cambridge, UK

Reviewed by:

Emmanuel Carrera, Faculty of Medicine, Switzerland Smriti Agarwal, Cambridge University Hospitals, UK

*Correspondence:

Argye E. Hillis, Department of Neurology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Phipps 446, Baltimore, MD 21287, USA e-mail: argye@jhmi.edu Although aphasia and hemispatial neglect are classically labeled as cortical deficits, language deficits or hemispatial neglect following lesions to subcortical regions have been reported in many studies. However, whether or not aphasia and hemispatial neglect can be caused by subcortical lesions alone has been a matter of controversy. It has been previously shown that most cases of aphasia or hemispatial neglect due to acute non-thalamic subcortical infarcts can be accounted for by concurrent cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion, reversible by restoring blood flow to the cortex. In this study, we evaluated whether aphasia or neglect occur after acute thalamic infarct without cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion. Twenty patients with isolated acute thalamic infarcts (10 right and 10 left) underwent MRI scanning and detailed cognitive testing. Results revealed that 5/10 patients with left thalamic infarcts had aphasia and only 1 had cortical hypoperfusion, whereas 2/10 patients with right thalamic infarcts had hemispatial neglect and both had cortical hypoperfusion. These findings indicate that aphasia was observed in some cases of isolated left thalamic infarcts without cortical hypoerfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion (measured with time-to-peak delays), but neglect occurred after isolated right thalamic infarcts only when there was cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion. Therefore, neglect after acute right thalamic infarct should trigger evaluation for cortical hypoperfusion that might improve with restoration of blood flow. Further investigation in a larger group of patients and with other imaging modalities is warranted to confirm these findings.

Keywords: acute thalamic stroke, aphasia, neglect, cortical hypoperfusion, diaschisis

INTRODUCTION

The role of subcortical structures in cognitive processing remains somewhat elusive. Over the last decades, the advent of functional imaging has led to a better understanding of the role of subcortical structures in cognitive processing. The thalamus has been of particular interest to researchers given that it projects to all areas of the neocortex including those areas in the frontal, temporal, and parietal regions that are commonly associated with language and cognition. Many functional imaging studies of language reveal thalamic participation in a variety of tasks and processes (1–10).

A recent study reviewed the role of the thalamus in 50 functional imaging studies of language tasks (11). The author found that thalamic activation was most commonly associated with generation tasks and naming; and the thalamic activation was seen bilaterally, left greater than right, along with activation in frontal and temporal cortical regions. Left parietal activation was seen in few studies. The peaks of activation loci were seen in all thalamic nuclei, with a bias toward left-sided and midline activation. The results of this literature review suggest that the thalamus may play a role in processes that involve the manipulation of lexical information, and that thalamic activation may be modulated by the difficulty of task demands. Similar results are reported in the clinical literature. Aphasia after left thalamic damage has also reported in numerous studies (4, 12–22). Further, language and cognitive deficits caused by stereotactic surgery (e.g., thalamotomy) or electric stimulation of the thalamus provided additional information about the role of specific thalamic nuclei in language and cognitive processes underlying language tasks (23–26).

In contrast to the large corpus of evidence that suggests involvement of the thalamus in language functions, the role of the thalamus in visuo-spatial processing, attention, and perception appears more obscure (27–34). A recent meta-analysis review explored the cognitive, affective, and behavioral disturbances following vascular thalamic lesions (35). The authors reviewed a study corpus of 465 patients with vascular thalamic lesions published in the literature since 1980 and found that 42 out of 465 (9%) cases had isolated thalamic lesions. Most of the cases reported pertained to language deficits after left thalamic lesion. Of patients with isolated thalamic lesions who were tested, 38.5% were impaired in spatial attention, 43.8% were impaired in comprehension, and 72.2% were impaired in naming. This review clearly highlights the importance of thalamus in higher-order behavioral functions; however, the mechanism that accounts for aphasia and neglect after thalamic lesion is still debated.

Several hypotheses have been advanced to explain the role of the thalamus in higher-order behavior (36). Nadeau and Crosson described five potential mechanisms associated with lesions of the thalamus: (1) direct impact of the thalamic lesion indicating that the thalamus is a crucial component of the cerebral network underlying neurocognitive processing; (2) diaschisis, or functional depression of regional neuronal metabolism and cerebral blood flow in anatomically connected cortical regions following dysfunction of the lesioned thalamus; (3) occlusion or stenosis of large cerebral vessels independently causing a thalamic stroke and hypoperfusion of the cortex; (4) cortical infarcts not detected by imaging; or (5) impaired "release" of language segments formulated by cortical regions into output. A sixth potential mechanism is indicated by animal studies showing alterations in cortical excitability in areas distant to the infarct that may be mediated by NMDA-dependent processes, spreading depression, or inflammation (37), rather than only anatomical disconnection. Diminished neuronal activity in an area remote to the infarct is the broadest meaning of "diaschisis." Although the original concept proposed by Von Monakow (38) required an anatomical disconnection, the concept has developed recently to include a number of different forms of diaschisis, only some of which involve structural disconnection [see in Ref. (39) for review].

Baron and colleagues provided early evidence that deficits seen after thalamic lesion are secondary to cortical dysfunction due to diaschisis (40). They reported that, in patients with thalamic lesions, the magnitude of cognitive impairment was positively correlated with the degree of ipsilateral cortical hypometabolism demonstrated by PET [see also in Ref. (22)]. In previous studies, Baron and colleagues (41) also demonstrated that suppressed synaptic activity associated with reduction in metabolic demand in areas of diaschisis results in a reduction in cerebral blood flow. This spared neurovascular coupling in diaschisis was demonstrated by evaluating cerebral blood flow in regions of reduced glucose and oxygen metabolism. Since then, many others have demonstrated aphasia or neglect after thalamic lesions associated with cortical dysfunction attributable to diaschisis (35). In these cases, cortical dysfunction is demonstrated by measuring cortical metabolism or regional cerebral blood flow. Another study demonstrated a strong association between lesions in the right superior longitudinal fasciculus (SLF II) and left spatial neglect in a group study, and showed that right thalamic stroke was associated with chronic left neglect only when SLF II was damaged (42). This study provided evidence for the importance of thalamocortical connections (particularly to frontoparietal cortex) in the pathogenesis of chronic neglect.

However, some cases of aphasia or hemispatial neglect due to acute subcortical infarcts the associated cortical hypoperfusion cannot be attributed to diaschisis. Rather, the concurrent cortical hypoperfusion has been attributed to vascular stenosis or occlusion and seems to be responsible for the aphasia or neglect accounted in these cases (43, 44). In the one study, subcortical infarctions with aphasia and neglect were consistently associated with cortical hypoperfusion (in the middle cerebral artery territory), and reversal of the cortical hypoperfusion by restoring blood flow was associated with immediate resolution of their cortical deficits. Because reperfusion of the cortex, with the persistence of the subcortical infarct, would not have altered diaschisis or other potential mechanisms, the aphasia that resolved must have been due to hypofused, dysfunctional tissue that recovered function with reperfusion (44). Tissue that is receiving enough blood to survive but not enough to function, and recovers function by restoring blood flow, is the original meaning of "penumbra" (45). Penumbra has more recently come to mean tissue that will progress to infarct if blood flow is not restored [see in Ref. (46), this issue]. Therefore, at least some cases of aphasia due to subcortical infarcts are due to "penumbra" as originally defined – what we will refer to as "hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion").

The cortical hypoperfusion associated with subcortical aphasia and neglect in the study by Hillis and colleagues (44) did not reflect diaschisis, for two reasons. First, cortical hypoperfusion was measured with dynamic contrast perfusion-weighted imaging (PWI) time-to-peak (TTP) maps, using a threshold of >2.5 s delay (although all had areas of cortical hypoperfusion with >4 s delay as well). While hypoperfusion due to diaschisis can occasionally be visualized (e.g., in cases of crossed cerebellar diaschisis due to large hemispheric strokes), the average delay in areas of diaschisis obtained with PET (47, 48). Secondly, as noted, both the deficits and the hypoperfusion were reversed immediately with restored blood flow to the cortex (via stenting, urgent endarterectomy, or blood pressure elevation). Reperfusion did not alter the infarct; nor would it have altered diaschisis caused by the infarct.

It seems clear that thalamic lesions can cause aphasia or neglect by diaschisis. It is less clear how often aphasia or neglect after thalamic stroke is due cortical hypoperfusion caused by cortical stenosis or occlusion. The cases of reperfusion in the Hillis et al. study (44) described above included no thalamic lesions, so that study did not shed light on whether thalamic aphasia or neglect signals the presence of cortical hypoperfusion requiring restoration of blood flow. One reason that an answer to this question would be clinically useful is that it could be helpful in guiding acute intervention. For example, if the cognitive sequelae are frequently caused by cortical hypoperfusion due to stenosis or occlusion (the original meaning of penumbra), then acute intervention should focus on identifying marginally perfused tissue and restoring blood flow to improve function.

We hypothesized that some cases of thalamic infarction cause aphasia or neglect (directly or due to diaschisis) and other cases of thalamic infarction are associated with cortical hypoperfusion due to large vessel stenosis or occlusion that causes the aphasia or neglect. In the latter cases, cortical hypoperfusion can be due to a single plaque in the posterior cerebral artery (PCA) that both causes the infarct (by occluding a small branch to the thalamus) *and* causes cortical hypoperfusion of the larger PCA cortical territory. It is both scientifically and clinically important to determine if both of these mechanisms lead to thalamic aphasia or neglect. From a cognitive neuroscience standpoint, it is important to determine the role of the thalamus in language and spatial processing. From a clinical standpoint, it is important to determine whether aphasia or neglect in cases of thalamic stroke indicate the presence of hypoperfused tissue due to arterial stenosis or occlusion, such that function might be restored by reperfusion. Often perfusion imaging is not available, so that neurologists depend on the concept of a "diffusion-clinical mismatch" to guide urgent clinical decisions (49). That is, if a small stroke on diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) cannot account for the clinical deficit, the patient is assumed to have marginally perfused tissue that accounts for the deficits, and would benefit from reperfusion. It is not clear whether or not a thalamic stroke on DWI, with aphasia or neglect represents a "diffusion-clinical mismatch." In the current study, we determined the extent to which aphasia and hemispatial neglect with infarcts restricted to the thalamus could be accounted for by concurrent cortical hypoperfusion by studying patients with acute stroke with DWI and PWI TTP maps (to show cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion) and detailed cognitive testing. We did not attempt to distinguish whether deficits in the absence of cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion were due to the lesion itself or due to diaschisis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PARTICIPANTS

A series of 20 participants with a first acute ischemic stroke, limited to the thalamus were recruited from the Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore for this study. All participants were admitted and received MRI within 24 h of symptom onset. Additional exclusion criteria were as follows: (i) contraindication for MRI (e.g., implanted ferrous metal, claustrophobia); (ii) allergy to Gadolinium; (iii) hemorrhage on initial CT or MRI; (iv) impaired arousal or agitation requiring ongoing sedation; and (v) history of global intellectual deterioration (e.g., dementia); (vi) uncorrected visual acuity or hearing acuity. All participants gave informed consent (if they demonstrated intact comprehension), or their closest relative or legal representative consented (if they had impaired comprehension) to the study according to the Human Subjects Protocol. The study was approved by the Johns Hopkins University Institution Review Board.

A subset of 10 participants had isolated left thalamic infarct (infarct limited to the thalamus); (6 men and 4 women) and 10 participants had isolated right thalamic lesions (8 men and 2 women). The age of the participants ranged from 32 to 57 years, with a mean of 45.3 years (SD = 8.8) for those with isolated left thalamic lesions and from 35 to 68 years, with a mean of 52.3 years (SD = 9.8) for those with isolated right thalamic lesions. We were unable to determine which thalamic nuclei were affected due to the low spatial resolution of the DWI scans relative to thalamic nuclei. Therefore, the patients were grouped according to which thalamic artery was involved: tuberothalamic (polar); paramedian (thalamoperforator); inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate); and posterior choroidal (32, 50). MRI scans and testing was obtained after any acute treatment; two patients received IV tPA.

IMAGING PROTOCOL

MRI scans were obtained within 24 h from admission to the hospital. Participants had T2, fluid attenuation inversion recovery (FLAIR; to evaluate for old lesions), susceptibility weighted images (to evaluate for hemorrhage), PWI (to evaluate for areas of hypoperfusion), DWI (to evaluate for acute ischemia), MR angiography (to evaluate for stenosis, occlusion, aneurysm). DWI and PWI scans were 5 mm in thickness and provided whole-brain coverage. The total scan time lasted for approximately 30 min.

To measure the volume of infarct for each patient, a threshold of >30% intensity increase from the unaffected area in the DWI was applied, and a neurologist (KO), blinded to the behavioral data, manually modified the boundary of the thresholded area to remove false-positive and false-negative areas on RoiEditor¹ (51). Ten randomly selected images were used to test intra and interoperator reproducibility of this method. The intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) was used to evaluate consistency of infarct volumes. Intra- and inter-observer reliability were excellent; the ICC was 0.98 for both within and across observers.

Areas of hypoperfusion in PWI were determined with TTP maps, using ImageJ². TTP maps and DWI were co-registered with T2, which have better spatial resolution. The presence or absence of cortical hypoperfusion was identified by a trained technologist and neurologist blinded to the results of language testing. Regions of hypoperfusion were delineated by analysis of 20 color TTP maps. Hypoperfusion was defined as >4s mean delay in TTP arrival of contrast across voxels in the region of interest (ROI) relative to the homologous region in the non-ischemic hemisphere. This threshold was selected because it corresponds to dysfunctional tissue defined in our previous studies and defined by PET (52, 53). For both left and right hemisphere stroke patients, we examined the entire cortex within the territory of the middle cerebral artery and PCA, as aphasia and neglect have been reported in association with lesions in each territory. The area of apparent hypoperfusion was segmented and served as the ROI. A mirror image of that ROI was drawn on the opposite hemisphere in the homologs region to compare the mean TTP. White matter hyperintensities were rated using the Cardiovascular Health Study (CHS) rating scale (ranging from 0 to 9, with 9 being "most extensive"). 0 was considered "none"; scores of 1-3 were considered "mild"; 3-6 "moderate," and 7–9 "severe."

TEST BATTERY

All participants received testing within 48 h from admission to the hospital. Cognitive testing was completed after MRI scans. Participants with left thalamic stroke were administered a set of lexical tasks with stimuli matched for length (all stimuli), as well as for frequency and word class (for words). The tasks included (a) oral naming of black and white pictures [(54); n = 17]; (b) oral naming of objects with tactile input (n = 17); (c) oral reading of words (n = 34) and pseudowords (n = 25); and (d) auditory word comprehension using word/picture verification tasks (with 17 items, each presented once with the correct match, once with a semantically related foil, and once with a phonologically related foil). Please see in Ref. (44) for details.

Patients with right hemisphere stroke were given a battery of bedside tests to evaluate for hemispatial neglect at various levels of spatial representation. The tasks included the following:

(a) Perceptual tasks in which 30 circles and 30 circles with gaps are presented. Ten circles have a gap on the left side; 10 have a

¹http://www.MRIstudio.org

²http://rsb.info.nih.gov.proxy1.library.jhu.edu/ij

gap on the right; and 10 have no gap. The participant is asked to circle all the complete circles and draw an X over circles with a gap (55). Two forms of the task were presented: once with large circles, one with small circles.

- (b) Perceptual motor tasks, including: line bisection, clock drawing, and copying the "Ogden scene" (a house, a fence and two trees).
- (c) Oral reading and oral spelling of lists of frequency-matched and length-matched words and pseudowords. Only errors restricted to the contralesional (left) half of the word (e.g., sand read or spelled as "hand" or "and") were scored as neglect errors.
- (d) Motor extinction test, in which patients without hemiplegia were asked to click a golf counter with each hand, as quickly as possible for 1 min. The clicking rate was tested in three conditions: (i) each hand independently; (ii) the two hands simultaneously, with the hands at the subject's sides; and (iii) the two hands simultaneously, with arms crossed across the chest (to distinguish impaired clicking with the left relative to the right hand versus impaired clicking on the left versus the right side of the midsagittal plane of the body (28).

Norms were obtained for the language and neglect battery by administering each battery to 46 volunteer control subjects who were awaiting surgical repair of unruptured intracerebral aneurysms or awaiting cardiac bypass surgery. Mean scores for each subtest ranged from 98.0% (SD = 3.1) correct in oral reading to 100% (SD = 0) correct in tactile naming. Abnormal performance was defined as 89% correct or lower; normal performance was defined as 90% correct or higher. This cut-off was selected because 89% was 3 SD below the mean on the subtest with the lowest mean. No control subject scored below 90% correct on any subtest of the battery. Participants were considered to have aphasia or neglect if they scored below 90% correct on any one or more of the subtests.

DATA ANALYSES

Volume of infarct and hypoperfusion was measured as described above, without knowledge of language or neglect scores. The association between aphasia or hemispatial neglect and cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion was evaluated by chi-square tests. Correlations between aphasia or neglect scores and volume of thalamic lesion and volume of hypoperfusion were evaluated by Spearman's rank correlation.

RESULTS

Patient characteristics are given in Tables 1 and 2.

APHASIA AND LEFT THALAMIC LESION

Of the10 patients with isolated left thalamic lesions, 5 had aphasia (see **Table 1** for language scores). Four of the five aphasic patients had normal cortical perfusion. All patients with aphasia had fluent speech. Three had isolated naming deficits with normal comprehension/repetition; all of these had normal cortical perfusion (**Figure 1**, top). Another two patients had both naming impairment and auditory comprehension impairment, and one of these patients had cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial Table 1 | Demographic information for left thalamic infarct patients.

ID	Age/ sex	Education (years)		Hypoperfusion volume (cm³)	Naming % error	Auditory comprehension % error
PA	TIENT	S WITH APH	IASIA			
1	57/M	12	4.256	2.6	12 ^a	47 ^a
2	37/M	12	4.091	-	35 ^a	0
3	50/F	12	2.668	-	20 ^a	41 ^a
4	38/M	16	0.420	-	46 ^a	5
5	39/F	12	0.879	-	46 ^a	0
PA	TIENT	S WITHOUT	APHASI	A		
6	32/M	12	1.243	-	0	6
7	51/F	12	0.738	-	3	10
8	41/M	12	0.382	3.71	6	0
9	55/F	12	0.409	_	0	0
10	53/M	16	0.822	-	0	0

^aEvidence of aphasia.

Table 2 | Demographic information for right thalamic infarct patients.

ID	Age/	Education	Lasian									
	sex	(years)	Lesion volume (cm ³)	Hypoperfusion volume (cm ³)	Copy scene % error	Line bisection % error						
PAT	TIENTS	WITH NEGL	ЕСТ									
11	68/M	5	0.418	2.07	78 ^a	12 ^a						
12	61/M	12	0.827	6.27	15 ^a	4						
PAT	PATIENTS WITHOUT NEGLECT											
13	35/M	12	0.699	-	0	1.87						
14	53/M	12	0.347	-	0	0.4						
15	46/F	11	0.215	-	0	2.6						
16	43/F	12	0.791	-	0	3.4						
17	50/M	10	1.036	-	0	3.82						
18	59/M	11	0.600	-	3	2.5						
19	48/M	12	1.169	-	3	1.9						
20	60/M	7	0.703	-	3	3.6						

^aEvidence of neglect.

stenosis (**Figure 1**, bottom). Cortical hypoperfusion was seen in the MCA and/or PCA territory (e.g., inferior temporal cortex) in areas reported to be important for language, in all cases with aphasia.

Five patients with left thalamic lesions did not have aphasia; and four of these patients had normal cortical perfusion. One patient with no language deficit had cortical hypoperfusion. The hypoperfusion was in the left parietal cortex. Other associated neurological deficits in patients with left thalamic lesions included right-sided weakness, numbness, and dysarthria.

There was no association between the presence of left cortical hypoperfusion and either naming impairment ($X^2 = 0.0$, p = 1) or auditory comprehension impairment ($X^2 = 1.4$, p = 0.24). Further, there was no significant correlation between volume of thalamic infarct and severity of the naming impairment ($\rho = -0.098$;



p = 0.79) or severity of comprehension impairment ($\rho = -0.084$; p = 0.82).

HEMISPATIAL NEGLECT AND RIGHT THALAMIC LESION

Of the10 patients with exclusively right thalamic lesions, two had left hemispatial neglect. Both the patients had cortical hypoperfusion (**Figure 2**, top). The area of hypoperfusion included inferior temporal/fusiform cortex, which has been associated with hemispatial neglect (56). Eight patients without hemispatial neglect showed no cortical hypoperfusion (**Figure 2**, bottom) ($X^2 = 10$; p = 0.001). Other associated neurological deficits in patients with right thalamic lesions included left-sided weakness, numbness, and dysarthria.

Severity of neglect measured by deviation to the right on line bisection task correlated with volume of cortical hypoperfusion ($\rho = 0.67$; p = 0.02), but did not correlate with volume of thalamic lesion ($\rho = -0.26$; p = 0.65).

LESION LOCATION

As is the case for most thalamic strokes (50), the majority of lesions were in the distribution of the inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate) artery, which arises from the PCA (**Tables 3** and **4**). There were too few patients with white matter intensities (three with left thalamic lesions, one with right thalamic lesion, mostly mild) to determine any association with neglect or aphasia (**Tables 3** and **4**).



FIGURE 2 | Right thalamic infarct with cortical hypoperfusion and associated neglect (top) and without cortical hypoperfusion and no associated neglect (bottom). DWI scans are shown on the left, PWI scans are shown on the right. Scans are in radiological convention (right hemisphere on left). Blue/darker green areas are hypoperfused.

DISCUSSION

The goal of the present study was to evaluate whether acute thalamic aphasia or neglect can be caused by cortical hypoperfusion due to large vessel stenosis or occlusion. We also wished to determine the frequency of this mechanism relative to that of a direct thalamic cause or diaschisis (presumably via disruption of subcortical–cortical circuits). We were not able to evaluate diaschisis in this study, using TTP to study perfusion (47). Our study indicates that cortical hypoperfusion due to large vessel stenosis or occlusion cannot adequately explain language deficits in patients with acute left thalamic stroke. On the other hand, cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis may account for, or at least contribute substantially to, hemispatial neglect in acute right thalamic stroke.

Our results from patients with left thalamic lesions are consistent with the findings of several studies showing that the language deficits that frequently follow isolated thalamic strokes may be caused by dysfunction of the thalamic-cortical system via diaschisis (36, 40, 57). This proposal assumes that the loss of input from the thalamus directly causes the cortical dysfunction, which secondarily results in mild diffuse hypoperfusion detectable by SPECT or PET because of spared neurovascular coupling (19). For example, in the Radanovic study of five patients with left thalamic stroke, there was a correspondence between cortical hypoperfusion and

Table 3 | Lesion characteristics for patients with left thalamic stroke.

ID	Large vessel stenosis/occlusion	Arterial territory of infarct	White matter changes	Lesion volume (mm ³)	Hypoperfusion volume (cm ³)	Naming % error	Auditory comprehension % error
PA	TIENTS WITH APHASIA						
1	Left PCA occlusion	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	Mild	4.256	2.6	12 ^a	47 ^a
2	No stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	4.091	_	35 ^a	0
3	No stenosis	Tuberothalamic (polar)	None	2.668	-	20 ^a	41 ^a
4	No stenosis	Posterior choroidal	Mild	0.420	-	46 ^a	5
5	No stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.879	-	46 ^a	0
PA	TIENTS WITHOUT APHASIA						
6	Left MCA and PCA stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	1.243	-	0	6
7	No stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	Mild	0.738	-	3	10
8	Midbasilar and left PCA stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.382	3.71	6	0
9	No stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.409	-	0	0
10	No stenosis	Posterior choroidal	None	0.822	-	0	0

^aEvidence of aphasia.

Table 4 | Lesion characteristics for patients with right thalamic stroke.

ID	Large vessel stenosis/occlusion	Arterial territory of infarct	White matter changes	Lesion volume (cm ³)	Hypoperfusion volume (cm ³)	Copy scene % error	Line bisection % error
PA	TIENTS WITH NEGLECT						
11	Severe right PCA stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.418	2.07	78 ^a	12*
12	Severe right PCA stenosis; right M1 stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.827	6.27	15 ^a	4
PA	TIENTS WITHOUT NEGLECT						
13	Left vertebral artery dissection	Posterior choroidal	None	0.699	-	0	1.87
14	No stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.347	-	0	0.4
15	No stenosis	Posterior choroidal	None	0.215	-	0	2.6
16	No stenosis	Posterior choroidal	Mild	0.791	_	0	3.4
17	Congenitally absent right vertebral artery	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	1.036	-	0	3.82
18	Mild (30–40%) left ICA stenosis	Inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate)	None	0.600	_	3	2.5
19	Mild right PCA and left MCA stenosis	Posterior choroidal	None	1.169	_	3	1.9
20	No stenosis	Posterior choroidal	None	0.703	_	3	3.6

^aEvidence of neglect.

the naming impairments (present in three of five patients) and comprehension impairments (present in four of five patients), suggesting that the thalamus's participation in language is made through its influence on the cortex.

The proposed account of diaschisis does not fully explain the results in patients with right thalamic lesions. Only 2 out of the 10 patients had hemispatial neglect, and both the patients had cortical hypoperfusion as seen on PWI TTP maps (>4 s delay). This degree of delay is not a reflection of decreased metabolic demand, but caused by large vessel stenosis or occlusion (confirmed by MRA in these cases). Furthermore, the severity of neglect correlated with volume of hypoperfusion, not volume of infarct. Because we had only 10 patients, we cannot conclude that hemispatial neglect occurs *only* when there is cortical hypoperfusion caused by arterial stenosis. In fact, other studies indicate that at least chronic neglect occurs only when there is disruption of thalamocortical

white matter tracts (42). However, cortical hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis or occlusion (that is independent of the thalamic infarct) does seem to have a significant role in the development of marked hemispatial neglect in acute stroke. The thalamic lesions in patients with neglect mainly involved the inferior lateral (thalamogeniculate) territory, which supplies the ventroposerior medial (VPM) and ventroposterior lateral (VPL) nuclei, and only a small portion of the ventrolateral nucleus (32). As VPM and VPL are not known to have a role in attention, neglect can in these case can be explained by cortical hypoperfusion due to plaque in the right PCA (which also occluded the inferior lateral artery as it branched off the PCA, which caused the thalamic infarct).

The relatively young age of our stroke participants may also have influenced the results. The mean age of the participants with right thalamic stroke in this study was 52.3 years. Gottesman et al. (58) found that among patients with acute right hemispheric stroke, neglect occurs at higher frequency and at increasing severity in older patients (above 65 years). This age effect is independent of the size of the stroke and the severity of other presenting clinical symptoms. Similarly, Ringman et al. (59) found that older patients experience neglect at higher rates than younger patients. Thus, our participants had a lower risk of hemispatial neglect due to relatively young age. Perhaps, only those relatively young stroke patients with large vessel stenosis and severe cortical hypoperfusion had neglect; while older patients with thalamic lesions without severe cortical hypoperfusion (but only cortical diaschisis) would have neglect. Likewise, increased burden of white matter disease is associated with increased severity of neglect (60); but only one patient with right thalamic stroke had mild white matter disease, perhaps because of the young age of our population.

Is it plausible that both hypoperfusion due to arterial stenosis and diaschisis co-exist in some cases. Reperfusion of the cortex is one way to disentangle these mechanisms. Restoring blood flow to the cortex eliminates hypoperfusion caused by arterial stenosis, but would not affect diaschisis (because the thalamic lesion is still present). Future studies of thalamic stroke before and after intervention to restore blood flow to hypoperfused cortex would be useful.

In summary, the present study indicates that some cases of neglect after thalamic stroke are at least partially due to cortical hypoperfusion caused by arterial (PCA) stenosis or occlusion. Therefore, hemispatial neglect in the presence of an infarct restricted to the thalamus should raise the suspicion for presence of marginally perfused tissue that might recover function if reperfused, and perhaps the need for perfusion or vessel imaging and intervention. In contrast, we were not able to identify such a mechanism in thalamic aphasia. Rather, our results provide additional evidence that the left thalamus has a direct role in language processing (at least) by activating cortical areas involving specific tasks. The small size of our patient group demands further studies to support these findings. Multimodality imaging, including vessel imaging, diffusion tensor imaging, functional imaging studies, and measurement of rCBF would further clarify the roles of various potential mechanisms [including distinct types of diaschisis; (39)] of underlying thalamic aphasia and neglect.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research reported in this paper was supported by the National Institutes of Health (the National Institute on Neurological Disorders and Stroke and the National Institute of Deafness and Communication Disorders) through awards R01 NS047691, R01 DC05375, and R01 DC03681 (to Argye E. Hillis). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the views of the National Institutes of Health.

REFERENCES

- Bookheimer SY, Zeffiro TA, Blaxton T, Gaillard W, Theodore W. Regional cerebral blood flow during object naming and word reading. *Hum Brain Mapp* (1995) 3:93–106. doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000287115.85956.87
- Carreiras M, Riba J, Vergara M, Heldmann M, Münte TF. Syllable congruency and word frequency effects on brain activation. *Hum Brain Mapp* (2009) 30:3079–88. doi:10.1002/hbm.20730
- Christensen TA, Antonucci SM, Lockwood JL, Kittleson M, Plante E. Cortical and subcortical contributions to the attentive processing of speech. *Neuroreport* (2008) 19:1101–5. doi:10.1097/WNR.0b013e3283060a9d

- Fiebach CJ, Friederici AD, Müller K, von Cramon DY. fMRI evidence for dual routes to the mental lexicon in visual word recognition. *J Cogn Neurosci* (2002) 14:11–23. doi:10.1162/089892902317205285
- Gauthier CT, Duyme M, Zanca M, Capron C. Sex and performance level effects on brain activation during a verbal fluency task: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Cortex* (2009) 45:164–76. doi:10.1016/j.cortex.2007.09.006
- Kraut MA, Kremen S, Segal JB, Calhoun V, Moo LR, Hart J. Object activation from features in the semantic system. J Cogn Neurosci (2002) 14:24–36. doi:10.1162/089892902317205302
- Senhorini MCT, Cerqueira CT, Schaufelberger MS, Almeida JC, Amaro E, Sato JR, et al. Brain activity patterns during phonological verbal fluency performance with varying levels of difficulty: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study in Portuguese-speaking healthy individuals. *J Clin Exp Neuropsychol* (2011) 33:864–73. doi:10.1080/13803395.2011.561299
- Rosen HJ, Ojemann JG, Ollinger JM, Petersen SE. Comparison of brain activation during word retrieval done silently and aloud using fMRI. *Brain Cogn* (2000) 42:201–17. doi:10.1006/brcg.1999.1100
- Seghier ML, Price CJ. Reading aloud boosts connectivity through the putamen. *Cereb Cortex* (2010) 20:570–82. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhp123
- Warburton E, Wise RJ, Price CJ, Weiller C, Hadar U, Ramsay S, et al. Noun and verb retrieval by normal subjects. Studies with PET. *Brain* (1996) 119:159–79. doi:10.1093/brain/119.1.159
- Llano DA. Functional imaging of the thalamus in language. Brain Lang (2013) 126:62–72. doi:10.1016/j.bandl.2012.06.004
- Cox DE, Heilman KM. Dynamic-intentional thalamic aphasia: a failure of lexical-semantic self-activation. *Neurocase* (2011) 17:313–7. doi:10.1080/ 13554794.2010.504731
- Crosson B, Moberg PJ, Boone JR, Rothi LJ, Raymer A. Category-specific naming deficit for medical terms after dominant thalamic/capsular hemorrhage. *Brain Lang* (1997) 60:407–42. doi:10.1006/brln.1997.1899
- Karussis D, Leker RR, Abramsky O. Cognitive dysfunction following thalamic stroke: a study of 16 cases and review of the literature. J Neurol Sci (2000) 172:25–9. doi:10.1016/S0022-510X(99)00267-1
- Kuljic-Obradovic DC. Subcortical aphasia: three different language disorder syndromes? *Eur J Neurol* (2003) 10:445–8. doi:10.1046/j.1468-1331.2003. 00604.x
- Maeshima S, Osawa A, Ogura J, Sugiyama T, Kurita H, Satoh A, et al. Functional dissociation between Kana and Kanji: agraphia following a thalamic hemorrhage. *Neurol Sci* (2012) 33:409–13. doi:10.1007/s10072-011-0753-7
- Perren F, Clarke S, Bogousslavsky J. The syndrome of combined polar and paramedian thalamic infarction. *Arch Neurol* (2005) 62:1212–6. doi:10.1001/ archneur.62.8.1212
- Radanovic M, Azambuja M, Mansur LL, Porto CS, Scaff M. Thalamus and language: interface with attention, memory and executive functions. *Arq Neurop*siquiatr (2003) 61:34–42. doi:10.1590/S0004-282X2003000100006
- Radanovic M, Scaff M. Speech and language disturbances due to subcortical lesions. *Brain Lang* (2003) 84:337–52. doi:10.1016/S0093-934X(02) 00554-0
- Raymer AM, Moberg P, Crosson B, Nadeau S, Gonzalez Rothi LJ. Lexicalsemantic deficits in two patients with dominant thalamic infarction. *Neuropsychologia* (1997) 35:211–9. doi:10.1016/S0028-3932(96)00069-3
- Weisman D, Hisama FM, Waxman SG, Blumenfeld H. Going deep to cut the link: cortical disconnection syndrome caused by a thalamic lesion. *Neurology* (2003) 60:1865–6. doi:10.1212/01.WNL.0000066051.14414.FF
- Perani D, Vallar G, Cappa S, Messa C, Fazio F. Aphasia and neglect after subcortical stroke. Brain (1987) 110(5):1211–29. doi:10.1093/brain/110.5.1211
- Hebb AO, Ojemann GA. The thalamus and language revisited. *Brain Lang* (2013) 126:99–108. doi:10.1016/j.bandl.2012.06.010
- Johnson MD, Ojemann GA. The role of the human thalamus in language and memory: evidence from electrophysiological studies. *Brain Cogn* (2000) 42:218–30. doi:10.1006/brcg.1999.1101
- Ojemann GA, Ward AA. Speech representation in ventrolateral thalamus. Brain (1971) 94:669–80. doi:10.1093/brain/94.4.669
- Vilkki J, Laitinen LV. Effects of pulvinotomy and ventrolateral thalamotomy on some cognitive functions. *Neuropsychologia* (1976) 14:67–78. doi:10.1016/0028-3932(76)90008-7
- Barrett AM, Schwartz RL, Crucian GP, Kim M, Heilman KM. Attentional grasp in far extrapersonal space after thalamic infarction. *Neuropsychologia* (2000) 38:778–84. doi:10.1016/S0028-3932(99)00144-X

- Hillis AE, Lenz FA, Zirh TA, Dougherty PM, Eckel TS, Jackson K. Hemispatial somatosensory and motor extinction after stereotactic thalamic lesions. *Neurocase* (1998) 4:21–34. doi:10.1093/neucas/4.1.21
- Karnath HO, Himmelbach M, Rorden C. The subcortical anatomy of human spatial neglect: putamen, caudate nucleus and pulvinar. *Brain* (2002) 125:350–60. doi:10.1093/brain/awf032
- Ortigue S, Viaud-Delmon I, Annoni J-M, Landis T, Michel C, Blanke O, et al. Pure representational neglect after right thalamic lesion. *Ann Neurol* (2001) 50:401–4. doi:10.1002/ana.1139
- Rafal RD, Posner MI. Deficits in human visual spatial attention following thalamic lesions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1987) 84:7349–53. doi:10.1073/pnas.84. 20.7349
- 32. Schmahmann JD. Vascular syndromes of the thalamus. *Stroke* (2003) 34:2264–78. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000087786.38997.9E
- Summers MJ. Neuropsychological consequences of right thalamic haemorrhage: case study and review. *Brain Cogn* (2002) 50:129–38. doi:10.1016/S0278-2626(02)00017-9
- 34. Van der Werf YD, Scheltens P, Lindeboom J, Witter MP, Uylings HBM, Jolles J. Deficits of memory, executive functioning and attention following infarction in the thalamus; a study of 22 cases with localised lesions. *Neuropsychologia* (2003) 41:1330–44. doi:10.1016/S0028-3932(03)00059-9
- 35. De Witte L, Brouns R, Kavadias D, Engelborghs S, De Deyn PP, Mariën P. Cognitive, affective and behavioural disturbances following vascular thalamic lesions: a review. *Cortex* (2011) 47:273–319. doi:10.1016/j.cortex.2010.09.002
- Nadeau SE, Crosson B. Subcortical aphasia. Brain Lang (1997) 58:355–402. doi:10.1006/brln.1997.1810
- Mohajerani MH, Aminoltejari K, Murphy TH. Targeted mini-strokes produce changes in interhemispheric sensory signal processing that are indicative of disinhibition within minutes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108(22):E183–91. doi:10.1073/pnas.1101914108
- von Monakow C. Die Localization im Grosshirn und der Abbau der Funktion durch korticale Herde. Wiesbaden: JF Bergmann (1914).
- Carrera E, Tononi G. Diaschisis: past, present, future. *Brain* (2014) 137(9):2408–22. doi:10.1093/brain/awu101
- Baron JC, Levasseur M, Mazoyer B, Legault-Demare F, Mauguière F, Pappata S, et al. Thalamocortical diaschisis: positron emission tomography in humans. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (1992) 55:935–42. doi:10.1136/jnnp.55.10.935
- 41. Baron JC, Rougemont D, Soussaline F, Bustany P, Crouzel C, Bousser MG, et al. Local interrelationships of cerebral oxygen consumption and glucose utilization in normal subjects and in ischemic stroke patients: a positron tomography study. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (1984) 4(2):140–9. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.1984.22
- 42. Thiebaut deSchottenM, Tomaiuolo F, Aiello M, Merola S, Silvetti M, Lecce F, et al. Damage to white matter pathways in subacute and chronic spatial neglect: a group study and 2 single-case studies with complete virtual "in vivo" tractography dissection. *Cereb Cortex* (2014) **24**(3):691–706. doi:10.1093/ cercor/bhs351
- Olsen TS, Bruhn P, Oberg RG. Cortical hypoperfusion as a possible cause of "subcortical aphasia". Brain (1986) 109(3):393–410. doi:10.1093/brain/109.3.393
- 44. Hillis AE, Wityk RJ, Barker PB, Beauchamp NJ, Gailloud P, Murphy K, et al. Subcortical aphasia and neglect in acute stroke: the role of cortical hypoperfusion. *Brain* (2002) **125**(1094–1):1. doi:10.1093/brain/awf113
- 45. Astrup J, Symon L, Branston NM, Lassen NA. Cortical evoked potential and extracellular K+ and H+ at critical levels of brain ischemia. *Stroke* (1977) 8(1):51–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.8.1.51
- Campbell BCV, Donnan GA, Davis SM. Vessel occlusion, penumbra, and reperfusion – translating theory to practice. *Front Neurol* (2014) 5:194. doi:10.3389/ fneur.2014.00194
- Madai VI, Altaner A, Stengl KL, Zaro-Weber O, Heiss WD, von Samson-Himmelstjerna FC, et al. Crossed cerebellar diaschisis after stroke: can perfusionweighted MRI show functional inactivation? *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2011) 31(6):1493–500. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2011.15

- Lin DD, Kleinman JT, Wityk RJ, Gottesman RF, Hillis AE, Lee AW, et al. Crossed cerebellar diaschisis in acute stroke detected by dynamic susceptibility contrast MR perfusion imaging. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2009) **30**(4):710–5. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A1435
- Reineck LA, Agarwal S, Hillis AE. "Diffusion-clinical mismatch" is associated with potential for early recovery of aphasia. *Neurology* (2005) 64:828–33. doi:10.1212/01.WNL.0000152983.52869.51
- Song Y-M. Topographic patterns of thalamic infarcts in association with stroke syndromes and aetiologies. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2011) 82(10):1083–6. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2010.239624
- Leigh R, Oishi K, Hsu J, Lindquist M, Gottesman RF, Jarso S, et al. Acute lesions that impair affective empathy. *Brain* (2013) 136(Pt 8):2539–49. doi:10.1093/ brain/awt177
- Hillis AE, Wityk RJ, Tuffiash E, Beauchamp NJ, Jacobs MA, Barker PB, et al. Hypoperfusion of Wernicke's area predicts severity of semantic deficit in acute stroke. *Ann Neurol* (2001) 50:561–6. doi:10.1002/ana.1265
- 53. Sobesky J, Zaro Weber O, Lehnhardt F-G, Hesselmann V, Thiel A, Dohmen C, et al. Which time-to-peak threshold best identifies penumbral flow? A comparison of perfusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging and positron emission tomography in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2004) **35**:2843–7. doi:10.1161/01. STR.0000147043.29399.f6
- Snodgrass JG, Vanderwart M. A standardized set of 260 pictures: norms for name agreement, image agreement, familiarity, and visual complexity. J Exp Psychol Hum Learn (1980) 6:174–215. doi:10.1037/0278-7393.6.2.174
- Ota H, Fujii T, Suzuki K, Fukatsu R, Yamadori A. Dissociation of body-centered and stimulus-centered representations in unilateral neglect. *Neurology* (2001) 57:2064–9. doi:10.1212/WNL.57.11.2064
- de Boissezon X, Démonet J-F, Puel M, Marie N, Raboyeau G, Albucher J-F, et al. Subcortical aphasia: a longitudinal PET study. *Stroke* (2005) 36:1467–73. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000169947.08972.4f
- Medina J, Kannan V, Pawlak MA, Kleinman JT, Newhart M, Davis C, et al. Neural substrates of visuospatial processing in distinct reference frames: evidence from unilateral spatial neglect. *J Cogn Neurosci* (2009) 21(11):2073–84. doi:10.1162/jocn.2008.21160
- Gottesman RF, Kleinman JT, Davis C, Heidler-Gary J, Newhart M, Kannan V, et al. Unilateral neglect is more severe and common in older patients with right hemispheric stroke. *Neurology* (2008) 71:1439–44. doi:10.1212/01.wnl. 0000327888.48230.d2
- Ringman JM, Saver JL, Woolson RF, Clarke WR, Adams HP. Frequency, risk factors, anatomy, and course of unilateral neglect in an acute stroke cohort. *Neurology* (2004) 63:468–74. doi:10.1212/01.WNL.0000133011.10689.CE
- Bahrainwala ZS, Hillis AE, Dearborn J, Gottesman RF. Neglect performance in acute stroke is related to severity of white matter hyperintensities. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (2014) 37(3):223–30. doi:10.1159/000357661

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 22 July 2014; accepted: 26 October 2014; published online: 19 November 2014.

Citation: Sebastian R, Schein MG, Davis C, Gomez Y, Newhart M, Oishi K and Hillis AE (2014) Aphasia or neglect after thalamic stroke: the various ways they may be related to cortical hypoperfusion. Front. Neurol. **5**:231. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2014.00231

This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology. Copyright © 2014 Sebastian, Schein, Davis, Gomez, Newhart, Oishi and Hillis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Data science of stroke imaging and enlightenment of the penumbra

Fabien Scalzo*, May Nour and David S. Liebeskind

Department of Neurology, Neurovascular Imaging Research Core, University of California Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, USA

Edited by:

Argye Hillis, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, USA

Reviewed by:

Nerses Sanossian, University of Southern California, USA Richard Zweifler, Ochsner Health System, USA

*Correspondence:

Fabien Scalzo, Department of Neurology, Neurovascular Imaging Research Core, University of California, Neuroscience Research Building (NRB), 635 Charles E. Young Drive South, Suite 116, Los Angeles, CA 90095-7334, USA e-mail: fscalzo@mednet.ucla.edu Imaging protocols of acute ischemic stroke continue to hold significant uncertainties regarding patient selection for reperfusion therapy with thrombolysis and mechanical thrombectomy. Given that patient inclusion criteria can easily introduce biases that may be unaccounted for, the reproducibility and reliability of the patient screening method is of utmost importance in clinical trial design. The optimal imaging screening protocol for selection in targeted populations remains uncertain. Acute neuroimaging provides a snapshot in time of the brain parenchyma and vasculature. By identifying the at-risk but still viable penumbral tissue, imaging can help estimate the potential benefit of a reperfusion therapy in these patients. This paper provides a perspective about the assessment of the penumbral tissue in the context of acute stroke and reviews several neuroimaging models that have recently been developed to assess the penumbra in a more reliable fashion. The complexity and variability of imaging features and techniques used in stroke will ultimately require advanced data driven software tools to provide quantitative measures of risk/benefit of recanalization therapy and help aid in making the most favorable clinical decisions.

Keywords: acute stroke, cerebral ischemia, neurology, neuroimaging, MRI imaging, CT imaging

INTRODUCTION

Stroke is a leading cause of death and a major cause of longterm disabilities across the globe. In the United States, 795,000 people are affected by strokes each year resulting in about \$74 billion of total annual costs (1). Encouraging results of recent clinical trials [such as EXTEND-IA (2), ESCAPE (3), SWIFT-PRIME (4), and MR CLEAN (5)] have demonstrated the promise of endovascular therapies, yet we are far from a cure for stroke and much work remains to further increase the potential recovery in targeted populations. Neurovascular disorders are now recognized as a prominent public health issue worldwide due to aging populations and the socioeconomic burden of stroke. Improved utilization of stroke imaging to derive maximal knowledge from embedded data and associated underlying features may be leveraged to tailor therapeutic decisions and optimize outcomes after acute stroke.

In the best-case scenario, the treatment of acute ischemic stroke can lead to a full recovery. This generally happens when revascularization occurs early enough. If revascularization is not achieved or if it occurs too late, chances of recovery decrease and severe complications associated with devastating neurological effects become more likely. Revascularization, or rapidly reopening occluded arteries, is therefore the main interventional strategy in acute ischemic stroke. The purpose of such therapy is to restore perfusion in the ischemic tissue. As of today, the only FDA-approved therapy for reopening vessels in acute ischemic stroke remains intravenous tissue plasminogen activator (tPA) (6). Endovascular interventions such as intra-arterial thrombolysis and mechanical thrombectomy have both demonstrated potential for improved outcomes after stroke. The possible benefits of these therapies have to be carefully balanced with the concomitant risks, including hemorrhagic transformation (7) and other complications (8). The most common way to estimate the potential benefit is by measuring the extent of the salvageable ischemic tissue, previously described as the penumbra.

This paper provides a perspective on the penumbra by identifying a few challenges that render the characterization and definitions uneasy and by discussing the lessons that we have learned so far and toward where they could lead in the future of stroke care. After describing the current clinical practice (see Current Clinical Practice) and pathophysiology (see Pathophysiology of Cerebral Ischemia), we review imaging based definition of the penumbra. We then describe the heterogeneity of acute stroke in terms of imaging patterns (see Imaging Definitions of Penumbra). Finally, we discuss in Section "MRI and CT Definitions," how advanced methods such as computer vision and machine could help to bring a new dimension to the understanding and definition of salvageable tissue.

CURRENT CLINICAL PRACTICE

Cerebral ischemia is a dynamic process that spans from hyperacute presentation to acute, subacute, and chronic phases. Minimizing the time elapsed from stroke onset to treatment has been a priority target of current clinical practice (9) as acting early and decisively becomes integral to improving patient outcomes.

While the safety time window for IV-tPA administration is 3 h in all and 4.5 h in a subset of patients, exact time of stroke onset is usually unknown and the onset of symptoms is used as an indirect marker of stroke. Last known well time is widely used as the standard to designate stroke onset. It is, however, an approximate variable for two main reasons. First, about 15% of all strokes occur during sleep and therefore the time of onset for those patients is

only approximate. Second, the last known well time, or the start of the detectable symptoms may not correspond to the exact time of the true stroke onset. Time is a relative notion in stroke as it has been shown that the dynamics of lesion growth and the rate of cell death in the ischemic territory vary drastically from patient to patient. Several studies (10) have shown that some patients could benefit from thrombolysis and recanalization procedures after the 4.5 h window. However, variability of response and increased risk associated with late therapies leads to heterogeneous results related to successful recovery.

Facing this uncertainty, the selection of patients who may benefit from reperfusion therapy is one of the most critical tasks in acute stroke care. Evidence suggests that time alone is not sufficient to optimally select patients and that neuroimaging can play an influential role in refining treatment decisions. Imaging, such as multimodal CT, MRI, and angiography, have been increasingly used and reflect a snapshot of the state of the brain tissue at a point in time. The most important task of imaging has been to rule out intracranial hemorrhage for determination of tPA eligibility. Visual examination of non-contrast CT or GRE offer high accuracy in detecting any sign of hemorrhage (11). Beyond exclusion for safety reasons, neuroimaging is used to determine eligibility for endovascular treatments and quantification of possible benefits. This is done through identifying at-risk, but viable and ischemic tissue. The penumbra is seen as the target tissue for revascularization therapies as it is thought of as viable but tissue at risk of becoming irreversibly infarcted. When reperfusion or collateral circulation is established, these areas may recover. Without reperfusion, such brain cells in the penumbra will die, and the lesion will expand. In addition to the assessment of the penumbra, the collateral status of the involved cerebrovascular territory, which represents the quality of the blood flow diversion in the presence of arterial occlusion, is also recognized as a predictor of poor outcome. Although multimodal CT or MRI can be used to characterize acute strokes, guide treatment decisions, and evaluate recovery, the image acquisition, processing, and interpretation are complex and time-consuming and may lead to unnecessary delays in care. There is an overt need to accelerate imaging protocols and extract imaging markers to guide clinical decisions in acute stroke.

PENUMBRA IN PERSPECTIVE

PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF CEREBRAL ISCHEMIA

The ischemic penumbra is described as the cerebral parenchyma adjacent to the area of dense ischemic infarction. Early on, multiple animal models were used to examine the limits of cerebral blood flow (CBF) volumes at which cerebral ischemia has functional implications on neuronal networks (12–16). Astrup et al. (17) described the ischemic core and penumbra as a ring of parenchyma surrounding an area of dense ischemia at the center. They further described the ischemia as existing in a range between a threshold of electrical failure as in the penumbra contrasted with a threshold of energy and ion pump failure that exists in the ischemic core. The greatest value hence in defining the ischemic penumbra is perhaps the potential that exists for its salvage by timely restoration of blood flow prior to reaching the threshold for neuronal cell death. The ischemic cascade in itself involves both apoptotic and necrotic cell death mechanisms (18). Patterns of

cerebral arterial and venous blood flow have been characterized as consistent with autoregulation, oligemia, ischemia, or irreversible injury by using positron emission tomography (PET) and obtaining objective information with regards to CBF, CBV, metabolic rate of oxygen, and oxygen extraction (19). However, the use of PET imaging in acute stroke remains limited due to impracticability.

IMAGING DEFINITIONS OF PENUMBRA

Neuroimaging plays a major role at several stages during the clinical management of patients treated for acute ischemic stroke. It is used to confirm diagnosis of stroke with respect to symptomatic presentation and clinical examination, to determine blood flow pathology by locating the stenosed or occluded vessel, to direct treatment decisions by identifying ischemic tissue or presence of hemorrhage, to guide endovascular procedures, and to assess treatment response and neurological recovery of the patient. In this section, we review imaging definitions of the penumbra that are used to estimate the benefits of an endovascular procedure and balance them with the risk of complications.

MRI and CT definitions

The availability of MRI in clinical practice permits estimation of the infarct core and the extent of penumbral tissue. The infarct core is detected as the volume of abnormal diffusion-weighted image (DWI). The volumetric difference, or mismatch, observed between the DWI and perfusion-weighted image (PWI) abnormalities is considered as a reliable indicator of salvageable tissue at risk (20–22). TTP or T_{max} parameters, extracted from PWI images, are thresholded to obtain a volume of hypoperfused but viable tissue. While a meaningful volume of penumbral tissue supports the decision for reperfusion therapy, there is no consensus in the computation of mismatch [it is usually in the range $T_{\text{max}} > (2,$ 10) s] or on the exact definition of what significant mismatch constitutes (23, 24). In a systematic study of the patients enrolled in the DEFUSE study (25), it was found that a mismatch ratio of 38% provided the highest accuracy for identifying patients in whom reperfusion was associated with a favorable response (for a T_{max} threshold of 2 s).

Although MR perfusion studies accurately detect early signs of ischemia, it is contraindicated for some patients (e.g., with metallic foreign body or claustrophobia), not available in many institutions, and may not be utilized in a timely fashion. CT perfusion (CTP), on the other hand, is usually associated with lower cost, greater availability, and faster imaging. It has been established as an attractive alternative imaging method in many stroke care facilities. Although MR perfusion is more sensitive to early ischemic changes, the parameter maps extracted with CTP and MR perfusion are closely correlated. CTP can delineate infarct core and penumbral tissue using CBF and CBV thresholds of 34% (in comparison to a region defined in the healthy hemisphere) and 2.5 mL/100 g, respectively (26). These thresholds allow for automatic computation of infarct core and penumbral maps comparable to the ones obtained from MR perfusion (27). With the extraction of more advanced feature maps from perfusion studies (as described in the subsequent paragraphs), it is anticipated that some features extracted from MRI may not be equivalent with CTP. Such competitivity might be beneficial to bring further

imaging advances in the long run. The importance of continued focus on developing these imaging modalities and in streamlining protocols lies in the potential for preventing further neurological deterioration in patients presenting with acute ischemic stroke.

Alternative quantitative methods

Beyond the DWI/PWI mismatch and CTP models, other imaging modalities and quantitative models have been studied to estimate the extent of viable tissue at risk. These models are typically built by analyzing voxel intensity at onset with respect to the observed tissue fate, as measured in FLAIR images several days after intervention. Wu et al. (28) evaluated a generalized linear model (GLM) based on DWI and PWI in 14 patients. Rose et al. (29) used Gaussian models trained on multiple parameters to predict tissue outcome in 19 patients. Other studies were performed based on logistic regression (30) and ISODATA (31) applied to apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) and CBF. The main advantage of these methods is that they do not rely on specific thresholds to make predictions and can handle noisy observations better. Most recently, Kidwell et al. (32) described a voxel-based multimodal CT and MRI models aimed to effectively define penumbral patterns.

Regional models. Infarct growth rate or the evolving ischemic core is quite variable, likely driven by collateral status, and may spatially vary over time due to regional hemodynamic compromise. Even in some cases of successful revascularization, the ischemic core may still expand into nearby or adjacent brain tissue. Consequently, a healthy voxel surrounded by injured tissue at early stages is more likely to become irreversibly damaged even though it may not meet the criterion to be labeled as tissue at risk. Unlike previously mentioned quantitative models that consider each voxel independently, research efforts (33) have shown that the regional distribution of intensities surrounding a voxel at early stages may capture characteristics about the dynamic of lesion growth and be predictive of tissue outcome (**Figure 1**). These studies have integrated regional information by exploiting spatial correlation between voxels (34), prior map of spatial

frequency-of-infarct (35), and neural networks (36). Such emerging approaches offer potential refinement of single voxel-based models of penumbra.

Gradient: a glimpse at spatiotemporal changes. Finding the optimal threshold of a single parameter that generalizes across a diversified patient population is not trivial and beyond current methods. Instead, recent studies (37) have indicated that the local gradient (i.e., relative spatial change) of a parameter may be a complementary predictor. Gradient images can be computed reliably using a series of image filtering operations. CBV-gradient maps were retrospectively studied on 42 acute MCAO cases with serial MRI (37). CBV is an essential measure of perfusion in acute ischemic stroke that is biphasic in nature; it exhibits peripheral hyperemia (increase) and central collapse (decrease) near the ischemic core. When used to detect ultimate infarction, CBV often underestimates final volume. CBV gradients, on the other hand, represent the propensity for hemodynamic failure to distinguish benign hyperemia from penumbra surrounding the ischemic core. As seen in Figure 2, CBV gradient maps are able to demonstrate a concentric region of abnormality around the ischemic core. CBV gradient maps are able to accurately classify voxel outcome defined as infarction on day 5 fluid attenuation inversion recovery sequences, correctly predicting voxel-based hemodynamic failure. Although CBV gradient is not observed on uniformly low distributions of CBV, it can depict zones around the ischemic core that are vulnerable to hemodynamic failure and infarct evolution; thus refining further the estimation of the penumbra.

Perfusion angiography. MRI-based estimates of penumbra are only feasible in the acute phase and the follow-up of treatment. If the patient is deemed eligible for endovascular thrombectomy, a significant time lapse may occur from MRI; thus leading to possible infarct growth and inaccurate penumbra volume estimates due to time inconsistencies. Estimation of viable tissue through routine biplane angiograms is currently being investigated in research settings and may become available during thrombectomy in the near future. Dedicated processing software, such as perfAngio[®], can



FIGURE 1 | Illustration of map of tissue outcome (B) predicted from Tmax (A) using a regional computational model. Red areas in (A) depict tissue likely to be infarcted (despite intervention), while green areas represent tissue at risk and can be thought of as penumbral tissue. The groundtruth in terms of Flair (at day 4) is shown in (C).



process the angiogram within seconds to extract perfusion parameters. It stems from video densitometry theory that relates blood flow to the observed image intensity. Parameters such as CBF, CBV, MTT, and TTP can be displayed in color-mapped images. While animal studies (38) have demonstrated that absolute flow could be estimated precisely from DSA, it has several practical limitations in the acute stroke setting. Challenges arise in such approaches as the diameter of the vessels and exact parameters of the x-ray imaging system are typically unknown. While raw DSA data are generally used to visualize flow at the macrovascular level (large blood vessels), flow parameters extracted with DSA perfusion provide insights about the microvascular circulation as recently demonstrated in a recent animal study (39).

Although these alternative models of the penumbra may provide more accurate raw prediction of tissue outcome in presence of reperfusion, they have yet to be effectively translated into clinical decision support tools.

HETEROGENEITY OF ISCHEMIC STROKE AND POTENTIAL OF STROKE IMAGING

Generalization in stroke care is challenged by the wide variability of symptoms presentation and outcomes observed across patients. Identifying population subgroups that may share similar outcomes after stroke may be identified by specific patterns in stroke imaging. Importantly, such data-driven approaches using the examples of imaging techniques highlighted above may ultimately permit tailored therapies for the individual stroke patient. Even with revascularization of various stroke patients presenting with proximal middle cerebral artery occlusion, the heterogeneity of collateral status and patterns of ischemic injury may limit our ability to predict subsequent outcomes. Unfortunately, routine clinical parameters and even basic imaging variables used in clinical practice cannot reliably portend expected outcomes. For instance, age and stroke severity remain highly influential variables in determining stroke outcomes across a population, yet such variables may be less informative for predicting the outcome of an individual patient.

Distinct lesion patterns are known to occur depending on the severity, location, and evolution of a stroke. Significant research efforts have been devoted to study if specific lesions patterns would help prediction of early prognosis of three different time points after ischemic stroke: unstable hospital course, recurrence of stroke, and poor neurological outcome at 3 month follow-up. Bang et al. (40) classified DWI lesions into six groups: territorial, other cortical, small superficial, internal border zone, small deep, and other deep infarcts. The study focused on 426 patients with acute cerebral infarcts within the middle cerebral artery territory and any recurrent strokes and prognosis at 3 month follow-up were recorded. DWI lesion pattern was a stronger and more consistent predictor of outcome than DWI lesion volume. Such results indicate that the DWI lesion pattern may help in recognition of likely differences in the early prognostic endpoints after ischemic stroke, and DWI analysis may guide targeted interventions to prevent negative outcomes.

COMPUTER VISION AND MACHINE LEARNING FOR CLINICAL DECISION SUPPORT

Patient selection and clinical decisions in acute stroke are often guided by review of noisy raw images or use of complex imaging features that requires a high level of expertise and experience. For example, although collateral grade is an important predictor of outcome, it is not trivial to assess and as a result, very few neurologists routinely grade collateral status. To circumvent such issues in the complexity of stroke imaging and their visual interpretation in real time, the solution has been so far to simplify, and perhaps over-simplify, the amount of information used so that it can become readily amenable to make a decision. One can easily argue that inclusion criteria in current clinical trials have so far followed the same logic with specific cut-off mismatch volume values, etc. With the availability of big data analytics, modern computer vision techniques and machine learning algorithms are revolutionizing many aspects of daily life. Several domains (such as finance and weather forecasting) where fast and accurate decisions have to be made based on a very complex amount of information have already started to integrate machine learning in their decision-making process. The real purpose of these technologies is not to replace the clinician, but rather to provide a translation of the data into a more meaningful representation. While computer vision methods can be developed to extract subtle visual features from complex images, machine learning algorithms can be designed to combine a very large amount of complex information into a more easily interpretable "benefit" or "risk" score, with associated confidence value. The application of such methods in stroke imaging may lead to automated, objective quantification of images and would avoid issues of operator or reader dependence.

CONCLUSION

Stroke imaging techniques provide extensive data on the pathophysiology of acute ischemic stroke, including the therapeutic target of the penumbra. Clinical decision-making and selection strategies for therapeutic interventions, formulated from estimates of risk-benefit associated with penumbral extent, may be enhanced with extraction of detailed features currently untapped in routine clinical practice. Data science of routine multimodal CT or MRI studies may yield clinically relevant knowledge to improve patient outcomes in the future. Such recently developed techniques will be further bolstered in coming years as increasingly larger imaging datasets may be shared from around the world. Ultimately, practical automated computer vision and machine learning approaches may provide critical information in real time, immediately prior to and even during therapeutic interventions.

REFERENCES

- 1. CDC. Prevalence of stroke United States, 2006–2010. *MMWR* (2012) **61**(20):379–82.
- Campbell BCV, Mitchell PJ, Yan B, Parsons MW, Christensen S, Churilov L, et al. A multicenter, randomized, controlled study to investigate extending the time for thrombolysis in emergency neurological deficits with intra-arterial therapy (EXTEND-IA). *Int J Stroke* (2014) 9(1):126–32. doi:10.1111/ijs.12206
- Hill MD, Goyal M, Demchuk AM. Endovascular Treatment for Small Core and Proximal Occlusion Ischemic Stroke (ESCAPE). Available from: http:// clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01778335
- 4. Saver J. *Solitaire*TM FR with the Intention for Thrombectomy as Primary Endovascular Treatment for Acute Ischemic Stroke (SWIFT PRIME) Clinical Trial. Available from: http://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01657461
- Fransen PSS, Beumer D, Berkhemer OA, van den Berg LA, Lingsma H, van der Lugt A, et al. MR CLEAN, a multicenter randomized clinical trial of endovascular treatment for acute ischemic stroke in the Netherlands: study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials* (2014) 15:343. doi:10.1186/1745-6215-15-343
- The National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke rt-PA Stroke Study Group. Tissue plasminogen activator for acute ischemic stroke. N Engl J Med (1995) 333(24):1581–7. doi:10.1056/NEJM199512143332401
- Jickling GC, Liu D, Stamova B, Ander BP, Zhan X, Lu A, et al. Hemorrhagic transformation after ischemic stroke in animals and humans. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2014) 34(2):185–99. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2013.203
- Nour M, Scalzo F, Liebeskind DS. Ischemia-reperfusion injury in stroke. *Interv* Neurol (2013) 1(3–4):185–99. doi:10.1159/000353125
- 9. Saver JL. Time is brain quantified. *Stroke* (2006) **37**(1):263–6. doi:10.1161/01. STR.0000196957.55928.ab
- Del Zoppo GJ, Saver JL, Jauch EC, Adams HP. Expansion of the time window for treatment of acute ischemic stroke with intravenous tissue plasminogen activator: a science advisory from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. *Stroke* (2009) 40(8):2945–8. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.109. 192535
- Kidwell CS, Chalela JA, Saver JL, Starkman S, Hill MD, Demchuk AM, et al. Comparison of MRI and CT for detection of acute intracerebral hemorrhage. *JAMA* (2004) 292(15):1823–30. doi:10.1001/jama.292.15.1823
- Heiss WD, Rosner G. Functional recovery of cortical neurons as related to degree and duration of ischemia. Ann Neurol (1983) 14(3):294–301. doi:10.1002/ana. 410140307
- Morawetz RB, DeGirolami U, Ojemann RG, Marcoux FW, Crowell RM. Cerebral blood flow determined by hydrogen clearance during middle cerebral artery occlusion in unanesthetized monkeys. *Stroke* (1978) 9(2):143–9. doi:10.1161/01.STR.9.2.143
- Jones TH, Morawetz RB, Crowell RM, Marcoux FW, FitzGibbon SJ, DeGirolami U, et al. Thresholds of focal cerebral ischemia in awake monkeys. *J Neurosurg* (1981) 54(6):773–82. doi:10.3171/jns.1981.54.6.0773
- Strong AJ, Venables GS, Gibson G. The cortical ischaemic penumbra associated with occlusion of the middle cerebral artery in the cat: 1. Topography of changes in blood flow, potassium ion activity, and EEG. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (1983) 3(1):86–96. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.1983.11
- Astrup J, Symon L, Branston NM, Lassen NA. Cortical evoked potential and extracellular K+ and H+ at critical levels of brain ischemia. *Stroke* (1977) 8(1):51–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.8.1.51
- Astrup J, Siesjö BK, Symon L. Thresholds in cerebral ischemia the ischemic penumbra. Stroke (1981) 12(6):723–5. doi:10.1161/01.STR.12.6.723
- Ye Z, Liu K, Garcia J. Mechanisms of neuronal cell death after ischemic brain injury. *Curr Rev Cerebrovasc Dis* (2001) 4(1):14–24. doi:10.1007/978-1-4684-0001-4

- Baron JC. Mapping the ischaemic penumbra with PET: implications for acute stroke treatment. *Cerebrovasc Dis* (1999) 9(4):193–201. doi:10.1159/000015955
- Davis S, Campbell B, Christensen S, Ma H, Desmond P, Parsons M, et al. Perfusion/diffusion mismatch is valid and should be used for selecting delayed interventions. *Transl Stroke Res* (2012) 3(2):188–97. doi:10.1007/s12975-012-0167-8
- 21. Fujioka M, Okuchi K, Iwamura A, Taoka T, Siesjö BK. A mismatch between the abnormalities in diffusion- and susceptibility-weighted magnetic resonance imaging may represent an acute ischemic penumbra with misery perfusion. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis (2013) 22(8):1428–31. doi:10.1016/j. jstrokecerebrovasdis.2012.12.009
- Neumann-Haefelin T, Wittsack HJ, Wenserski F, Siebler M, Seitz RJ, Mödder U, et al. Diffusion- and perfusion-weighted MRI. The DWI/PWI mismatch region in acute stroke. *Stroke* (1999) 30(8):1591–7. doi:10.1161/01.STR.30.8.1591
- Kidwell CS, Jahan R, Gornbein J, Alger JR, Nenov V, Ajani Z, et al. A trial of imaging selection and endovascular treatment for ischemic stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 368(10):914–23. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1212793
- Parsons M, Spratt N, Bivard A, Campbell B, Chung K, Miteff F, et al. A randomized trial of tenecteplase versus alteplase for acute ischemic stroke. *N Engl J Med* (2012) 366(12):1099–107. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1109842
- Kakuda W, Lansberg MG, Thijs VN, Kemp SM, Bammer R, Wechsler LR, et al. Optimal definition for PWI/DWI mismatch in acute ischemic stroke patients. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2008) 28(5):887–91. doi:10.1038/sj.jcbfm.9600604
- 26. Wintermark M, Reichhart M, Thiran J-P, Maeder P, Chalaron M, Schnyder P, et al. Prognostic accuracy of cerebral blood flow measurement by perfusion computed tomography, at the time of emergency room admission, in acute stroke patients. *Ann Neurol* (2002) 51(4):417–32. doi:10.1002/ana.10136
- Wintermark M, Reichhart M, Cuisenaire O, Maeder P, Thiran J-P, Schnyder P, et al. Comparison of admission perfusion computed tomography and qualitative diffusion- and perfusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in acute stroke patients. *Stroke* (2002) 33(8):2025–31. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000023579. 61630.AC
- Wu O, Sumii T, Asahi M, Sasamata M, Ostergaard L, Rosen BR, et al. Infarct prediction and treatment assessment with MRI-based algorithms in experimental stroke models. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2007) 27(1):196–204. doi:10.1038/sj.jcbfm.9600328
- Rose SE, Chalk JB, Griffin MP, Janke AL, Chen F, McLachan GJ, et al. MRI based diffusion and perfusion predictive model to estimate stroke evolution. *Magn Reson Imaging* (2001) 19(8):1043–53. doi:10.1016/S0730-725X(01)00435-0
- 30. Yoo AJ, Barak ER, Copen WA, Kamalian S, Gharai LR, Pervez MA, et al. Combining acute diffusion-weighted imaging and mean transmit time lesion volumes with National Institutes of health stroke scale score improves the prediction of acute stroke outcome. *Stroke* (2010) 41(8):1728–35. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA. 110.582874
- Shen Q, Ren H, Fisher M, Duong TQ. Statistical prediction of tissue fate in acute ischemic brain injury. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2005) 25(10):1336–45. doi:10.1038/sj.jcbfm.9600126
- 32. Kidwell CS, Wintermark M, De Silva DA, Schaewe TJ, Jahan R, Starkman S, et al. Multiparametric MRI and CT models of infarct core and favorable penumbral imaging patterns in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2013) 44(1):73–9. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.112.670034
- 33. Scalzo F, Hao Q, Alger JR, Hu X, Liebeskind DS. Regional prediction of tissue fate in acute ischemic stroke. Ann Biomed Eng (2012) 40(10):2177–87. doi:10.1007/s10439-012-0591-7
- Nguyen VH, Cooperman G, Menenzes N, Lopez CJ, Melinosky C, Wu O, et al. Stroke tissue outcome prediction using a spatially-correlated model. *Pan-Pacific Imaging Conference*; Tokyo, Japan. (2008). p. 238–41.
- Shen Q, Duong TQ. Quantitative prediction of ischemic stroke tissue fate. NMR Biomed (2008) 21(8):839–48. doi:10.1002/nbm.1264
- Huang S, Shen Q, Duong TQ. Artificial neural network prediction of ischemic tissue fate in acute stroke imaging. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2010) 30(9):1661–70. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2010.56
- Liebeskind D, Scalzo F, Hao Q, Alger JR, Hu X. Cerebral blood volume gradient maps depict vulnerability to hemodynamic failure and infarct growth in acute ischemic stroke. *Stroke* (2011) 42(3):E144.
- Lin M, Marshall CT, Qi Y, Johnston SM, Badea CT, Piantadosi CA, et al. Quantitative blood flow measurements in the small animal cardiopulmonary system using digital subtraction angiography. *Med Phys* (2009) 36(11):5347–58. doi:10.1118/1.3231823

- 39. Zhang Z, Takarada S, Molloi S. Quantification of coronary microvascular resistance using angiographic images for volumetric blood flow measurement: in vivo validation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2011) **300**(6):2096–104. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.01123.2010
- Bang OY, Lee PH, Heo KG, Joo US, Yoon SR, Kim SY. Specific DWI lesion patterns predict prognosis after acute ischaemic stroke within the MCA territory. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (2005) **76**(9):1222–8. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2004.059998

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 27 November 2014; paper pending published: 21 December 2014; accepted: 12 January 2015; published online: 05 March 2015.

Citation: Scalzo F, Nour M and Liebeskind DS (2015) Data science of stroke imaging and enlightenment of the penumbra. Front. Neurol. 6:8. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00008 This article was submitted to Stroke, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology.

Copyright © 2015 Scalzo, Nour and Liebeskind. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

ADVANTAGES OF PUBLISHING IN FRONTIERS



FAST PUBLICATION Average 90 days from submission to publication



COLLABORATIVE PEER-REVIEW

Designed to be rigorous – yet also collaborative, fair and constructive



RESEARCH NETWORK Our network increases readership for your article



OPEN ACCESS

Articles are free to read, for greatest visibility



TRANSPARENT

Editors and reviewers acknowledged by name on published articles



GLOBAL SPREAD Six million monthly page views worldwide



COPYRIGHT TO AUTHORS

No limit to article distribution and re-use



IMPACT METRICS Advanced metrics track your article's impact



SUPPORT By our Swiss-based editorial team



EPFL Innovation Park · Building I · 1015 Lausanne · Switzerland T +41 21 510 17 00 · info@frontiersin.org · frontiersin.org